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ABSTRACT 

 

The corporate finance literature verifies that shareholders use dividend policy and capital 
structure as monitoring mechanism to mitigate agency problems at both levels of 
conflicts: shareholders-managers and minority-majority shareholders. However, theories 
supported by empirical studies also introduce other strands of motives underlying these 
policies and the necessity of addressing them simultaneously. Therefore, this study 
examined the effect of corporate ownership structure on capital structure and dividend 
policy simultaneously. It also examined the moderating role of growth opportunity, 
corporate risk, and market condition as non-monitoring motives behind the adoption of a 
specific capital structure and dividend policy. This study utilized 407 Malaysian-listed 
firms over the period from 2012 to 2015 and adopted simultaneous modeling using a two-
stage least square (2SLS) regression techniques. The findings show that both dividend 
and capital structure policies have positive impacts on each other. The substantial, 
government and foreign ownership affect dividends positively and capital structure 
negatively. On the other hand, the bidirectional agency effect of family and managerial 
ownership distorts their effect on both dividends and capital structure. However, growth 
opportunities are found to moderate the dividends relationship with substantial, 
government and foreign ownerships negatively. This indicates optimal reinforcement of 
monitoring mechanism and better alignment between managers, majority and minority 
shareholders. In addition, the interaction of family and managerial ownership with 
growth opportunities is found to be positive, indicating the likelihood of expropriation of 
wealth which forces family and managerial shareholders to pay higher dividends and rely 
on external finance to fund the growth. Furthermore, corporate risk moderates the effect 
of substantial and government ownerships on dividends negatively and on capital 
structure positively. Finally, the market condition is found to only moderate the 
relationship between capital structure and ownership structure. The study provides 
various theoretical and practical implications to improve corporate governance and 
corporate financial policies. 

 

Keywords: dividends, capital structure, ownership identities, non-monitoring motives 
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ABSTRAK 

 

Karya dalam bidang kewangan korporat mengesahkan bahawa pemegang saham 
menggunakan polisi dividen dan struktur modal sebagai mekanisme pemantauan untuk 
mengurangkan masalah agensi pada kedua-dua tahap konflik: pemegang saham-pengurus 
dan pemegang saham majoriti-minoriti. Walau bagaimanapun, teori-teori yang disokong 
oleh kajian empirikal telah juga memperkenalkan motif lain di sebalik penggunaan dasar-
dasar ini dan keperluan untuk menanganinya secara serentak. Justeru itu, kajian ini 
mengkaji kesan struktur pemilikan korporat terhadap struktur modal dan polisi dividen 
secara serentak. Ia juga mengkaji peranan pembolehubah penyederhana seperti peluang 
pertumbuhan, risiko korporat dan keadaan pasaran sebagai motif bukan-kawalan di 
sebalik aplikasi struktur modal dan polisi dividen tertentu. Kajian ini menggunakan 407 
syarikat Malaysia yang tersenarai sepanjang tempoh masa antara tahun 2012 sehingga 
2015 dan mengaplikasi permodelan serentak menggunakan kaedah regresi 2SLS.  
Dapatan kejadian menunjukkan kedua-dua polisi dividen dan struktur modal mempunyai 
impak positif terhadap satu sama lain. Pemilikan pemegang saham utama, kerajaan, dan 
pemilikan saham asing mempengaruhi dividen secara positif dan kepada struktur modal 
secara negatif. Sebaliknya, kesan dua hala agensi oleh pemilikan keluarga dan pemilikan 
pengurusan mengganggu kesan ke atas kedua-dua dividen dan struktur modal. 
Walaubagaimanapun, peluang pertumbuhan didapati meyederhana hubungan antara 
dividen dengan pemilikan utama, kerajaan dan pemilikan asing secara negatif .Ini 
menunjukkan pengimbangan peranan mekanisma kawalan dan penjajaran yang lebih baik 
di kalangan pengurus dan majoriti-minoriti pemilik saham. Tambahan lagi, interaksi di 
antara pemilikan keluarga dan pemilikan pengurusan dengan peluang pertumbuhan 
didapati positif. Ini menunjukkan bahawa kemungkinan pengambilam kekayaan 
memaksa keluarga dan pemegang saham pengurusan membayar dividen yang lebih tinggi 
dan bergantung kepada kewangan luaran untuk membiayai pertumbuhan tersebut. 
Tambahan lagi, risiko korporat menyederhana kesan hubungan pemilikan utama dan 
pemilikan oleh kerajaan terhadap dividen secara negatif dan struktur modal secara positif. 
Akhirnya, keadaan pasaran didapati hanya menyederhanakan hubungan antara struktur 
modal dan struktur pemilikan. Kajian ini turut menyediakan pelbagai implikasi dalam 
aspek teori dan amali untuk meningkatkan urustadbir korporat dan polisi kewangan 
korporat. 
 
 
Kata kunci: dividen, struktur modal, identiti pemilikan, motif bukan-kawalan 
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CHAPTER ONE 

INTRODUCTION 

 

1.1 Background of the Study  

The last decade has seen an emergence of studies investigating the determinants of 

corporate decisions, their causes and effects on firms’ value and shareholders’ wealth. 

The issues of how firms choose to finance their investment activities and how they 

distribute their earnings to shareholders remain as primary puzzles in the world of 

corporate finance. Studies and theories of finance regarding dividend and capital structure 

policies focus on three different aspects, namely (i) the effect of these policies on firm 

value and maximization of shareholders' wealth, (ii) factors that affect policies, and (iii) 

the interdependence of policies. However, the findings of these studies are mixed. Thus 

the issues have not been satisfactorily resolved.  

 

This chapter starts by introducing the background of the study. The next section discusses 

the problem statement of the study, followed by a description of the research questions 

and research objectives. The chapter then proceeds to present the significance of the 

study and theoretical and practical contributions. Finally, the chapter concludes by 

identifying the scope of the study and the structure of the chapters. 

 

1.1.1 Dividends and Capital Structure  

Modigliani and Miller (1958) and Miller and Modigliani (1961) are among the earliest 

scholars who assert that in a world of perfect capital market, financial policies, namely 
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capital structure and dividend policy are irrelevant to firm value, and hence it does not 

matter if firms finance their activities by internal or external sources and how much 

dividends are paid. Neglecting the imperfection attribute of markets, their model was 

based on the assumptions that markets are free of transaction costs, taxes, information 

asymmetry, and agency problems.  

 

Contrary to assumptions in the Irrelevance Proposition, in reality, various imperfections 

of the financial markets result in dividends and capital structure policies to have some 

effect on the value of a firm. Therefore, studies subsequent to Modigliani and Miller 

focused on the effect of market imperfections on the firms’ financial behavior. These 

studies argue that there are several major factors such as taxes, corporate risk, transaction 

costs, agency conflicts, information asymmetry, and growth opportunities, that make the 

dividends, and capital structure choices critical decisions on maximizing firm's value 

(Ahmed Sheikh & Wang, 2011; Bokpin & Arko, 2009; Bradford, Chen, & Zhu, 2013; 

Bradley, Jarrell, & Kim, 1984; DeAngelo & DeAngelo, 2006; Easterbrook, 1984; Faccio 

& Xu, 2015; Fama & French, 2001; Getzmann, Lang, & Spremann, 2010; Lintner, 1956; 

Titman & Wessels, 1988). 

 

Quite clearly, these studies suggest that there exists at least a presumption that a firm's 

dividend and capital structure policies are jointly determined and exhibit some direct 

interaction. Dhrymes and Kurz (1967) stated that investment, dividend, and external 

finance are mutually interdependent. The budgetary requirement necessitates that 

investment must be equal to the sum of firm’s internal finance and external finance. 

file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_14
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_56
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_97
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_108
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_118
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_118
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_123
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_219
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_310
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_103
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Internal finance is mainly the retained earnings after dividends which in turn depend on 

the profits generated through investment, while external finance is derived more or less 

based on dividends and investments. Franc-Dabrowska (2009) posited that capital 

structure is directly affected by dividend policy. Paying dividends reduces the equity 

portion in the capital structure that financed from retained earnings, which may lead to a 

higher need for external finance.  

 

Nevertheless, whether a firm prefers to retain earnings to meet its financial needs or to 

pay out dividends and depend on external capital is still an important question that needs 

to be answered. The literature discusses various models of financing decisions to interpret 

a firm’s financial behavior. In the trade-off model, a firm balances the costs and benefits 

of utilizing debt "mainly tax shield and risks" when choosing between types of funding. 

Accordingly, firm targets an optimum mix of finance that attains the highest market value 

(Bradley et al., 1984; Brennan & Schwartz, 1978) and adopts a dividend policy that 

keeps leverage at a target level (Franc-Dabrowska, 2009). The tradeoff manner of firms 

has been proven in recent studies that found a direct evidence regarding the firms’ pursuit 

of adjustment toward the optimal mix of finance (Canarella, Nourayi, & Sullivan, 2014; 

Degryse, de Goeij, & Kappert, 2012; Frank & Goyal, 2009; Getzmann et al., 2010; 

Strebulaev, 2007).  

 

Conversely, an alternative model has been constructed by Myers (1984) referred to as the 

pecking order model. Myers suggests that under an environment with market 

imperfections, asymmetric information increases the cost of external finance. Besides the 

file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_130
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transaction costs of issuing new securities, the issuance results in signalling a negative 

prospect about the firms’ future and value. Thus firms prioritize their sources of 

financing, first preferring internal finance followed by debt and the last choice is issuing 

new shares of equity. In contrast to trade off model, the pecking order theory asserts that 

capital structure and dividend policies depend on a firm’s achieved earnings and 

investment opportunities. Thus, firms tend to keep a lower dividend and debt ratio as a 

precaution against the probability of under-investment in the future. Shyam-Sunder and 

Myers (1999) concluded that the pecking order model is more functional than the tradeoff 

model in explaining the observed variation in actual capital structure across time. Other 

studies that support the pecking order model found that a firm’s management limits their 

dividends and prefers an internal source for financing economic activities (Bhama et al., 

2016; Fama and French, 2002; Franc-Dabrowska, 2009). 

 

Besides the inconsistency between both tradeoff and pecking order model, both theories 

ignore the motive to use capital structure and dividends as a monitoring mechanism. On 

the other hand, agency theory assumes that managers do not always act for the 

shareholders’ best interest, but they could act based on their own best interests (Jensen, 

1986; Jensen & Meckling, 1976). To avoid managers’ unfavorable actions, shareholders 

strive to distribute as much as possible of free cash flow as dividends and place the 

managers under capital market monitor (Easterbrook, 1984; Rozeff, 1982). Thus, from 

the agency model perspective, firms tend to maintain higher dividends and debt ratio and 

that ownership structure is an essential determinant of financing structure choice. 
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The body of literature increases the mystery of firms’ financial behavior and it is obvious 

that these models alone are insufficient, but rather a combination of elements of all these 

models is probably necessary to provide a satisfactory account of the empirical behavior 

of firms’ financing decisions. Thus, this study focuses on examining the dividends and 

capital structure policies simultaneously in a model that incorporate the main factors 

highlighted by these theories. 

 

1.1.2 Ownership Structure 

In corporate finance, agency conflict between the various parties in corporations (owners, 

managers, creditors or other stakeholders) is a major factor in studying corporate policies. 

As part of agency-based analysis, the types and compositions of firms’ ownership 

structure are from the most important factors that influence the level of agency problem 

and constitute the governance system which in turn reflect on the financial decisions and 

firms’ value.  

 

The importance of ownership structure comes from the separation of ownership, control, 

and management in corporations. In firms with widely dispersed ownership, the 

managers will not always act in the best interest of the shareholders and to limit the 

divergences from shareholders’ interests, appropriate monitoring shall be established to 

limit the aberrant activities (Jensen & Meckling, 1976). Shleifer and Vishny (1986) argue 

that ownership concentration provides the conditions for large shareholders to monitor 

the firm’s management, thus overcoming the free-rider problem associated with dispersed 
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ownership where no single shareholder has enough incentives to incur monitoring costs 

for the benefit of all shareholders. 

 

Nevertheless, the agency-based analysis, in the last decade, has been extended to give 

more attention to the potential conflicts between large and small shareholders. In 

emerging markets, agency problems between controlling shareholders and minority 

shareholders are more crucial than those between managers and shareholders (Al-Jaifi, 

2017; Allen et al., 2005; Claessens et al., 2000; Enriques & Volpin, 2007; Faccio & 

Lang, 2002; Mulyani et al., 2016). Faccio et al. (2001) asserted that the expropriation of 

minority shareholders’ wealth by the controlling shareholders is the main agency problem 

in East Asian firms. In countries with high ownership concentration, the protection of 

minority shareholders is an issue where controlling shareholders might manipulate 

information and use corporate assets not to enhance profitability but rather to retain 

control over the firm. 

 

Furthermore, in practical, the identity of controlling shareholders may result in different 

implemented corporate policies. Literature has highlighted the variation in economic and 

non-economic objectives among controlling ownership identities. Thomsen and Pedersen 

(2000) argued that the economic objectives vary from one identity of ownership to 

another, and this has implications for the firm-specific characteristics, such as 

profitability, risks, investment. Kim et al. (2008) asserted that the strategic investment is 

different among different types of owner. Zellweger et al. (2013) found that family firms 

strive to pursue private nonfinancial goals. Douma et al. (2006) highlighted the 
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differential impact of foreign shareholders on firms’ policies and its performance 

implications.  

 

1.1.3 The Malaysian Capital Markets 

Although Malaysia is a developing country, its capital market has evolved significantly 

over the years. The Malaysian capital market offers many opportunities with diversified 

and sophisticated sources of fundraising for both investors and issuers. Its capital market 

has the third largest bond market in Asia, the highest number of publicly listed firms 

among ASEAN countries, and holds a leadership position in both the international sukuk 

market and the Islamic fund management industry (Securities Commission, 2015). The 

capital market in Malaysia continued to maintain its position as the main supplier in 

financing the domestic economy despite the volatility in the global market. The market 

capitalization grew by 32.8% from RM1.28 trillion in 2011 to RM1.7 trillion in 2015. 

The overall size of the capital market grew by 50.9% from RM 2.12 trillion in 2011 to 

RM 3.2 trillion in 2017 (Figure 1.1).  

 

The Malaysian capital market continues its persistent growth to achieve its vision of the 

Capital Market Master Plan for the period 2010-2020 to become a high-income country 

by 2020. The Securities Commission SC estimates the size of the Malaysian capital 

market to increase more than doubled from RM2.0 trillion in 2010 to RM4.5 trillion, with 

market capitalization increase from RM1.2 trillion to RM2.4 trillion by 2020 (Securities 

Commission, 2011). Malaysia has been upgraded to an Advanced Emerging Market in 
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the FTSE Global Equity Index Series in 2013 as a consequence of its rapid growth in the 

capital market. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

a) Capital Structure 

Listed firms in Malaysia can raise funds by issuing various types of equity and debt 

securities through the capital market segments including conventional stock and bond 

markets and Islamic capital market. Furthermore, firms can raise funds by borrowing 

from financial institutions and banks. According to the central bank of Malaysia (Bank 

Negara Malaysia) annual reports, over the past ten years, Malaysian firms showed a great 

reliance on debt for financing their investments. Figure 1.2 shows that the new issuance 

Figure 1.1  
The size of Capital Market in Malaysia  
Source: (Securities Commission, 2015) 

2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017

debt outstanding 0.84 1.01 1.03 1.11 1.12 1.17 1.29

maket capitalization 1.28 1.47 1.7 1.65 1.7 1.67 1.91
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of external finance in terms of debt for the last ten years were dominant in the Malaysian 

market, where debt reached 90% of the total issued securities in year 2008 and 62% in 

2010 as the lowest percentage over the period.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The growing evolution in the Malaysian financial market following the Asian financial 

crisis increased the ability of Malaysian firms to access the bond and sukuk markets for 

financing needs. Furthermore, the close relationship between firms and banks reflected in 

highly leveraged capital structure among Malaysian firms (Nadaraja, Zulkafli, & Masron, 

2011; Tam & Tan, 2007). Such a highly leveraged capital structure highlights the risk 

Figure 1.2  
Debt and Equity new issuance in Malaysia  
Source: BNM annual reports, and SC  

2008 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017

Equities (RM billion) 5.4 26 33 15 31.7 22.5 24.3 21.2 12.8 21.7

Debt securities (RM billion) 49.7 58.6 53.1 70.6 123.8 86.2 86 86.4 85.7 124.9
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arising from a reliance on external finance and the needs of firms to adjust their financial 

position toward the change in market conditions. 

 

 

b) Dividend Policy 

In Malaysia, prior to 2016, the dividends rules are regulated by the Companies Act 1965 

under Section 365(1) which states that, “No dividends shall be payable to the 

shareholders of any company except out of profits or pursuant to Section 60”1. 

Accordingly, firms face no limitations on determining when and how much to pay 

dividends to their shareholders as long as it is out of the firm's generated profit. However, 

the amended Companies Act, enforced on 31 January 2017, Section 131 states that 

"dividend can be paid out of available profits only if the company is solvent". In Section 

133(3) of the Companies Act 2017, Solvency is defined as the ability of the company to 

meet its debts for 12 months after the payout of dividends. According to Section 132(3) 

when directors declare dividends, the must be aware of the new solvency requirement. If 

there is a break of this new requirement, the directors face the risk of personal liability, 

both under criminal action and civil action. 

 

Figure 1.3 shows the average dividend payout ratio for firms listed in the Malaysian 

market from 2008-2017. The ratio varies between 19.4% and 21.5% over the last ten 

years, which reflect a quite low payout ratio and suggest that Malaysian firms retained 

most of their earnings. Abdullah et al. (2004) concluded that Malaysian firms retained 

most of their earnings which may be consistent with their need for reinvestment and 

                                                           
1
 Section 60 pertains to the application of the monies in the share premium account. 
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greater growth.  Faccio, Lang, and Young (2001) investigated the relationship between 

dividend policy and ownership structure for a sample of firms from Europe and East Asia 

including Malaysia. They documented that the low payout ratio in East Asia may increase 

the threat of expropriation by controlling shareholders. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

c) Corporate Ownership in the Malaysian Market 

According to La Porta et al. (2000b) the concentration ownership is highly pronounced in 

markets with weak investors protection. They argued that weak protection of investor 

rights affects financial market negatively. Investors will finance only the firms that they 

control. In Malaysia, Securities Industry Act (1973, 1983) provides strong legal 

protections for investors (Katelouzou & Siems, 2015). According to the World Bank’s 

shareholder protection index, Malaysia scored the highest level among countries in 

average over the period 1990-2013. Malaysia kept its position in the top five over the 

Figure 1.3 
The average dividend payout ratio in Malaysian capital market 
Source: Thomson Datastream 
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period (Doing Business, 2015). Furthermore, Malaysia is a common-law country and 

according to La Porta et al. (2000a) investors in common-law countries enjoy a strong 

investor protection. 

 

 Despite the strong legal framework of investor protection, the capital market in Malaysia 

is considered as one of the emerging markets that is characterized by highly concentrated 

ownership. The ownership of most firms is controlled by either families, state 

government or concentrated on group of owners. Tam and Tan (2007) suggested that 

government intervention and other institutional investors’ control sharply affect the 

ownership structure in Malaysia. Besides, they stated that the government's endeavors to 

increase Bumiputera2 wealth ownership, domination of large trust funds, and low quality 

of legal enforcement have impeded the development of investors’ rights and protection in 

Malaysia.  

 

The empirical studies that were conducted on a sample of firms from the Malaysian 

market exchange reflect the significant concentration in the ownership structure for 

Malaysian firms (Abdullah & Nasir, 2004; Al-Jaifi, 2017; Amran & Ahmad, 2013; 

Claessens et al., 2000; Haniffa & Hudaib, 2006; Hassan et al., 2014; Janang et al., 2015; 

Lim et al., 2014; Ramli, 2014; Sulong & Nor, 2008; Tam & Tan, 2007). Ownership 

concentration in Malaysian firms allows large shareholders to have full control over 

decisions making and firms’ policy. In Malaysia, ownership structure is constituted by 

family businesses, government, foreign shareholders, and directors who are involved in 

the firms' capital structure (Ghasemi, Ab Razak, & Hassan, 2015). 
                                                           
2
 Bumiputera is a Malaysian of indigenous Malay origin. 
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The combination of management and shareholdings is quite widespread among public-

listed firms in Malaysia. Claessens, Djankov, and Lang (1999) conducted a study to 

analyze corporate control for East Asian firms. They found that about 85% of Malaysian-

listed firms have manager-owner at the 20% cutoff of control rights. In addition, Amran 

and Ahmad (2013) investigated the effect of ownership structure on performance among 

420 firms in Malaysia for the period 2003-2007. They found that on average, managers 

owned 44.6% of firms’ shareholdings. 

 

As for foreign ownership in Malaysia prior to year 2009, to be listed on Bursa Malaysia, 

firms were required to reserve 30% of their initial public offering as Bumiputera's equity. 

Subsequently, as part of the Tenth Malaysia Plan (2011-2015) in liberalizing the foreign 

shareholdings in some selected sectors of the Malaysian market, the Malaysia 

government reduced the condition of Bumiputera’s equity to 12.5%.  This was followed 

by the removal of ownership limits for 27 non-controversial services sub-sectors. 18 

services sub-sector and 27 sectors were further liberalized   to allow up to 100% foreign 

equity ownership in phases in 2011 (Pwc, 2017).  In the banking sectors, Islamic banks 

have foreign equity limits of 70%, while the conventional banks have foreign equity 

limits of 30%. Furthermore, the foreign equity limit for the insurance sector was 

increased from 49% to 70% (MIDA, 2012). The foreign ownership increased from about 

27.4% of aggregate market capitalization in 1990 to 37.9% in 2008 (Economic Planning 

Unit, 2010). 
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The Malaysian government has a strong presence in the capital market. Prior to 2004 the 

government-linked corporation (GLCs) had shown weak performance compared to 

privately-held firms. As a response the government launched Transformation Program in 

order to enhance the GLCs performance (Zin & Sulaiman, 2011). At that time the 

Malaysian government dominated 40 listed GLCs in the capital market that accounted for 

about 34% of the aggregate market capitalization. As at year 2009, about 49% of the 

market capitalization in Bursa Malaysia has been owned by GLCs (Zin & Sulaiman, 

2011). In more recent statistics, the GLCs owned approximately RM260 billion as 

combined assets in Bursa Malaysia which represented 36% of market capitalization 

(Narasingam and Vasudevan, 2014). Pwc (2017) reported that GLCs owned 

approximately 40% of market capitalization as at end of 2016. 

 

1.2    Problem Statement  

The literature has provided evidence on the interdependence of capital structure and 

dividend. Black (1976) argued that considering prospective investment opportunities and 

the internal cash generation potential of the firm, both capital structure and dividend 

policy are chosen to ensure that sufficient funds are available to undertake all desirable 

investments without using new equity. Franc-Dabrowska (2009) and Yusof, Ismail, and 

Ali (2016) suggested that if a firm decides not to pay or pay fewer dividends, the firm 

will have more internal funds, hence reducing its reliance on external finance. On the 

other hand, if a firm pays high dividends, it will result in less internal funds, thus, 

increasing the firm’s dependence on debt or other external financing. This implies that 

the decision to raise funds is directly associated with dividend policy. 
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file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_327
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_327
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/proposal%20defence%20Mousa%20(94997).docx%23_ENREF_256


15 
 

 

Myers (1984) argued that the information asymmetry in the market adds an extra cost to 

external finance. Therefore firms pursue a financing pecking order basis that precipitates 

firms to adapt their dividend and capital structure policies based on the firm's investment 

opportunities and profitability. Rozeff (1982), Easterbrook (1984), and Jensen (1986) 

argued that dividends and capital structure are effective devices used to mitigate the cost 

of conflicts raised between managers and owners. Dividends reduce the available cash 

that managers may use at the expense of owners interests. Furthermore, debt financing is 

a more effective tool to monitor management in the long run, where the payment of debt 

interests and principal is compulsory. Kim, Rhim, and Friesner (2007) discussed that 

considering the monitoring role of dividends and capital structure, it is reasonable to 

expect that firms attempt to use the optimal combination of policies that minimizes 

agency costs. Therefore capital structure is not determined independently, but rather 

simultaneously with a firm’s dividend policy.  In this sense, analytical and empirical 

studies provide strong support that capital structure and dividend policy are 

interdependent and should be addressed simultaneously (Adedeji, 1998; Chen & Steiner, 

1999; Crutchley et al., 1999; Dutta, 1999; Hardjopranoto, 2006; Jensen, Solberg, & Zorn, 

1992; Lee et al., 2016; Noronha, Shome, & Morgan, 1996; Peterson & Benesh, 1983; 

Switzer, 1984).  

 

Noronha et al. (1996) and Goergen, Renneboog, and Da Silva (2005) pointed out that the 

use of dividends and capital structure as a governance device is less needed for firms with 

concentrated ownership structure. The presence of ownership concentration reduces the 
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agency conflicts and creates an effective mechanism on the alignment of interests 

between shareholders and managers. Nevertheless, the impact of ownership structure on 

capital structure and dividend policy is unclear. Researchers suggest that the roots of 

agency cost are not only due to managers-owners conflicts. Ownership concentration may 

induce large shareholders to expropriate wealth from minority, which raises the conflict 

between minority and majority shareholders (Faccio et al., 2001; La Porta et al., 2000b; 

Shleifer & Vishny, 1986). Therefore, the need for dividend and capital structure 

monitoring role is applied for firms with high concentration ownership. Thus, the level of 

firms’ agency problem is determined through the interaction between ownership 

structure, capital structure and dividend variables (Djebali, 2015; Kim et al., 2007). 

 

Furthermore, different identities of block-shareholders (family, managerial, government, 

foreign ownership) may show different preferences toward capital structure and dividend 

policy. The lack of information available for foreign shareholders as compared to 

informed domestic shareholders may call for higher demand on dividends for firms with 

foreign ownership as they are not sure if the retained earnings will materialize as future 

dividends (Baba, 2009). Likewise, it has been argued that government shareholders’ 

concerns are different from those of private investors. Firms that are dominated by 

government are used to achieve political and social purposes along with country 

aggregate economy goals (Dewenter & Malatesta, 2001; Vining & Boardman, 1992). 

Empirically, capital structure and dividends are found to be affected by government and 

state ownership (Bradford et al., 2013; Kuwari, 2009; Nhung & Okuda, 2015; Su, 2010). 
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Wei et al. (2011) stated that family ownership seems to play two different roles regarding 

agency problems. Firstly, family shareholders reduce agency costs through effective 

monitoring on management. Finally, family shareholders increase the agency costs due to 

the probability of expropriation associated with family control. Setia-Atmaja (2010) 

argued that agency is higher in family firms compared to non-family firms due to the 

conflicts between majority and minority shareholders. Thus, they found that dividends 

are positively related to family ownership. Similarly, Ellul (2008) examined the effects of 

family ownership on capital structure and found a positive association between capital 

structure and family ownership.  

 

 Even though the literature review provides a number of studies that examined the effect 

of types and identities of ownership on dividend and capital structure decisions, the 

reported findings are inconsistent and separately addressed (Al-Najjar & Kilincarslan, 

2016; Anderson & Reeb, 2003; Croci, Doukas, & Gonenc, 2011; Djebali, 2015; González 

et al., 2013; Le & Tannous, 2016; Pindado, Requejo, & Torre, 2012). The simultaneous 

studies that considered the effect of ownership focused only on managerial ownership 

and ignored the different type of ownership neglects the role of majority-minority 

conflicts on materializing a firm’s financial policy (Chen & Steiner, 1999; Crutchley et 

al., 1999; Dutta, 1999; Hardjopranoto, 2006; Jensen et al., 1992; Kim et al., 2007). Since 

these two choices have to be simultaneously addressed, statistically, previous studies are 

more likely to produce biased results because of the endogeneity problem when 

interdependent factors are segmented (Wooldridge, 2010). Therefore, statistical 
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motivation calls to fill the gap of extant literature in which dividends and capital structure 

decisions are analyzed simultaneously within different ownership structure identities.  

 

Taking into account the majority-minority conflicts of shareholders, the induced 

monitoring by dividends and capital structure is not the only motive for shareholders. 

Other different preferences can lead to inconsistent results. Block-shareholders who own 

a large undiversified part of firm's equity may be more sensitive to risks associated with 

debt and thus prefer less debt financing. Thus, they prefer to use retained earnings for 

financing a firm’s investment (Anderson & Reeb, 2003; McConaughy, 2009; Mishra & 

McConaughy, 1999). On the other hand, shareholders may strive to reduce risk by 

increasing debt. Types of risks such as market risk (systematic risk) are unavoidable by 

diversification (Amit & Livnat, 1988; Chauveau & Gatfaoui, 2002; Lin & Chen, 2008). 

Instead, these risks are shifted to bondholders due to the increase in financial leverage 

(Green & Talmor, 1986). Jensen and Meckling (1976) argued that shareholders 

incentives to take risk are associated with higher leverage ratio. Furthermore, studies 

provide strong support for the significant relationship between a firm’s risk and 

dividends, capital structure and ownership structure (Carter & Schmidt, 2008; D'Souza & 

Saxena, 1999; Gadhoum & Ayadi, 2003; Leland & Toft, 1996; Mahdavi et al., 2012; 

Mandelker & Rhee, 1984). To the best of the researcher knowledge, the risk-reduction 

motive of shareholders toward dividend and capital structure policies is not directly 

examined. Hence, firm’s risk may moderate the effect of ownership structure on 

dividends and capital structure and explain part of the inconsistent in previous studies.  
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Rozeff (1982) and Easterbrook (1984) suggested that the induced-monitoring of 

dividends and capital structure is based on the level of the firm’s agency costs. Firms 

with higher ownership concentration have lower agency costs and are less likely to use 

dividends and capital structure to induce monitoring. Therefore, the shareholders' 

preference for dividend and capital structure depends on the existence of ownership 

concentration as alternative sources of monitoring. On the other hand, Jensen (1986) 

suggested that the conflicts between shareholders and managers are on the free cash flow 

after considering all investment opportunities with positive net present value. Therefore, 

the monitoring function of capital structure and dividends will not be as important for 

firms with high growth opportunities. Furthermore, Myers (1984) argued that the high 

cost of external finance due to information asymmetry between managers and investors 

push firms to adapt their capital structure and dividend policy to their investment 

opportunities. Accordingly, the shareholders’ preference for dividend and capital 

structure depends on the firm’s growth opportunities. Given the monitoring function and 

the cost of financing due to information asymmetry, it could be suggested that dividends 

and capital structure are derived from the interaction between ownership structure and a 

firm’s growth opportunities. Thus, this study attempts to empirically test the proposition. 

 

Market conditions also can put rational deviation from the monitoring purpose of 

dividend and capital structure. Hackbarth, Miao, and Morellec (2006) suggested that 

shareholders set their financial selection based on the state of the financial market. In a 

bullish market the probability of bankruptcy decreases and shareholders set their default 

thresholds accordingly. Therefore, shareholders tend to use debt more during expansion. 
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Korajczyk and Levy (2003) suggested that firms with lower agency costs are more 

affected by market conditions. Farooq, Saoud, and Agnaou (2012) found an insignificant 

signaling value of dividends during the market growth period. They suggested that 

shareholders are indifferent to agency costs as they receive high returns on their 

investments. This study attempts to empirically examine the effect of market conditions 

on the relationship between ownership structure and both capital structure and dividend 

policy.  

 

From the above discussion, Prior studies have found inconsistent results regarding the 

relationship between ownership and both capital structure and dividend policy, and the 

simultaneous studies only focus on managerial ownership. In addition, dividends and 

capital structure are affected by non-monitoring induced factors such as market 

conditions, corporate risk, and growth opportunities which may moderate the effect of 

ownership structure on dividends and capital structure. Controlling the endogeneity 

between capital structure and dividend policy by utilizing a simultaneous model and 

considering the heterogeneity between firms regarding risks, growth opportunities and 

market condition may assist in explaining the reason behind the contradictory results in 

the prior studies.  

 

Malaysia provides an ideal setting to explore this issue because of that the firms’ 

ownership structure has been reported to be highly concentrated and dominated by 

various identities of block-shareholders (Ghasemi et al., 2015). Lim, How, and 

Verhoeven (2014) documented that the largest shareholders dominate, on the average, 
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30.5% of firm’s shareholdings. The high concentration ownership and close alignment 

between managers and large shareholders increase the threat of expropriation from 

minority shareholders in Malaysia. Haniffa and Hudaib (2006) assert that in Malaysia, 

minority shareholders resort to sell their shares as a disciplinary action to express their 

dissatisfaction with the firm’s policies. Furthermore, Malaysian firms, after the financial 

crisis in Asia (1997) and the global financial crisis (2009), have strived to rebuild their 

infrastructures (Nadaraja et al., 2011) causing an accelerated growth in the financial 

market. There has been a tremendous increase on the reliance on debt financing in the 

Malaysian market (Nadaraja et al., 2011; Tam & Tan, 2007). In this conditions, the need 

for studies that takes into consideration the capital structure in different aspects seems to 

be necessary. Since the capital structure and dividend policy are highly affected by 

ownership structure, different relationships may exist between ownership structure and 

both dividends and capital structure that provides the motivation for this study. Thus, this 

study attempts to fill the gap of extant literature by examining the effect of different types 

of ownership structure on the capital structure and dividend policy in a simultaneous 

framework along with the moderating impact of corporate risk, growth opportunities and 

market conditions. 

 

1.3 Research Questions  

Based on the previous discussion, the study attempts to answer the following research 

questions:  

1. Is there any simultaneous relationship between dividend policy and capital 

structure in Malaysian firms? 
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2. Is there any relationship between ownership structure factors (ownership 

concentration, family ownership, managerial ownership, state ownership, and 

foreign ownership) and firm’s capital structure and dividend policy in Malaysia? 

 

3. Do growth opportunities moderate the relationship between ownership structure 

factors and firms’ capital structure and dividend policy in Malaysia? 

 

4. Does corporate risk moderate the relationship between ownership structure factors 

and firms’ capital structure and dividend policy in Malaysia? 

 

5. Does market condition moderate the relationship between ownership structure 

factors and firms’ capital structure and dividend policy in Malaysia? 

 

1.4 Research Objectives 

The overall objective of the study is to investigate the interaction between firms’ 

dividends and capital structure decisions from the agency perspective and controlling the 

unobserved heterogeneity. The specific objectives of the study are: 

1. To examine the interdependence between dividend policy and capital structure in 

Malaysian firms. 

 

2. To determine the influence role of ownership structure on both of the firm’s 

capital structure and dividend policy. 
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3. To examine the moderating role of growth opportunities between ownership 

structure factors and firm’s capital structure and dividend policy in Malaysia. 

 

4. To examine the moderating role of corporate risk between ownership structure 

factors and firm’s capital structure and dividend policy in Malaysia  

 

5. To examine the moderating role of market conditions between ownership 

structure factors and firm’s capital structure and dividend policy in Malaysia. 

 

1.5 Significance of the Study 

The significance of this study is justified by its potential contributions to both theory and 

practice related to capital structure and dividend policy. 

 

1.5.1 Literature Contribution 

The study contributes towards mitigating part of the puzzle on firm’s behavior regarding 

capital structure and dividend decisions. Despite the great debate that has taken place 

within literatures and academic studies (empirical and theoretical works) in the field of 

corporate finance, it can be said that this issue is yet unsolved. Theories such as Trade-

off, Pecking order, Agency, Market Timing, and Dividend Smoothing reveal somewhat a 

contradiction in explaining and predicting firm’s capital structure and dividend policy. 

Previous studies conducted to examine firm’s behavior regarding capital structure and 

dividend policy are aimed to satisfy the assumptions of individual theory but ignoring the 
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effect of factors that been under interest of other theories. This study contributes to the 

literature by examining the interdependent relationship between dividends and capital 

structure in a simultaneous model that incorporates the most important factors affecting 

dividend policy and capital structure. 

 

This study enriches the body of knowledge in the area of corporate ownership by 

investigating the effect of ownership identities on capital structure and dividend policy. It 

is argued that interdependence between ownership structure, capital structure and 

dividend variables would control agency problems better (Kim et al., 2007). A majority 

of the existing literature partially investigates the effect of ownership on dividends and 

capital structure. Furthermore, the existing literature that examined dividends and capital 

structure simultaneously focused on managerial ownership and the agency costs raised by 

the conflicts between shareholders and managers. This study contributes to the literature 

by investigating the consequences of ownership concentration and shareholders identity 

(substantial, family, government, and foreign) which more related to conflicts between 

minority and majority shareholders. Therefore, the study examines the presence of large 

shareholders, family, government, and foreign ownership control, and their impact on the 

dividends and capital structure simultaneously. 

 

Many previous studies are subject to a statistical problem that undermines the credibility 

of inferences. The use of ordinary least squares (OLS) regression analysis to model 

jointly determined variables generates parameter estimates which are both biased and 

inconsistent (Johnston, 1984), drawing into question the results reported in prior research 

file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%201/significance%20of%20study.docx%23_ENREF_1
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relative to the pair-wise relations between ownership structure, capital structure, and 

dividends. Thus, this study adopts simultaneous model (2SLS) to avoid the endogeneity 

problems that raise when a model jointly determine variables. 

 

This study contributes to the literature by taking into account the firms heterogeneity and 

market conditions factors that might moderate shareholders preferences toward capital 

structure and dividend policy in the firms. The two-equation system adopted by this study 

explicitly links ownership structure and other potential corporate monitoring forces 

(dividends and capital structure) to non-monitoring factors such as growth opportunities, 

corporate risk and market condition. To the best of the researcher’s knowledge, this 

approach has not been previously examined.  

 

 It is been argued that controlling shareholders may use their power to control firms for 

their own benefits at the expense of minority shareholders. Disregarding the other factors 

that may affect the firm’s policy may lead to a biased judgment.   For instance, the lower 

dividend payout ratio with the presence of high concentration ownership might be 

attributed to high growth opportunities not to probability of expropriation. Control is not 

the only motive that induces shareholders toward dividends and capital structure. Like 

any rational investors controlling shareholders pay attention to the firm's risk as well. 

This study contributes to the literature by examining the moderating effect of corporate 

risk on the relationship between ownership structure factors and both dividends and 

capital structure.  
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Many of the studies that were conducted regarding the effect of market conditions on 

dividend policy and capital structure focused on the change on capital structure and 

dividend policy due to the effect of market conditions on firm-specific performance and 

timing. The current study contributes to the literature by testing the moderating impact of 

market condition on the relationship of different identities of ownership structure with 

capital structure and dividend policy. 

 

1.5.2 Practical Contribution 

This study is useful to managers, government, individual and institutional investors on 

the Bursa Malaysia. The findings of this study enable them to make informed decisions 

on where to invest and when it is favorable to use debt and retained earnings in order to 

capitalize on returns. The findings rationalize management decisions on how much 

emphasis should be placed on changes on capital structure and dividend policy. A firm’s 

management has to modify its capital structure and dividend policy in order to attract 

investors and show reputable corporate behavior related to investor protection. Managers 

should take into account the other aspects, such as corporate risk market conditions and 

available opportunities for growth, before deciding whether to finance their activities 

internally or use external finance. 

 

Findings of this research will make regulators have a better understanding of the 

fundamental issues associated with large shareholders dominance in the Malaysian 

market and its impact on dividend and capital structure decisions. It is aimed that the 

study will provide an in-depth understanding of the issues that drive dividend policy in 
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the market so as to assist the regulatory bodies of the Malaysian stock market to design 

appropriate regulatory policies that can enhance investors’ protections and ensure 

sufficient further growth of the market. This will also educate and guide local and foreign 

investors to make better investment decisions in the future. 

 

1.6 Scope of the Study 

The study is conducted on non-financial firms listed on the main market of Bursa 

Malaysia. The sample includes 407 firms during the period 2012-2015. The period 2012-

2015 is selected due to the fluctuations in the Malaysian capital market during the period. 

There was a very good run from 2011 through 2013. KLCI index showed an increase for 

the first two years of the period (2012-2013). Subsequently, the Malaysian capital market 

performance experienced a retraction through the period 2014-2015. The downturn due to 

the decline in oil price, ringgit devaluation, political tensions, China’s recent rebalancing 

(a major Malaysian trade partner) and the interest rate hikes by the US Federal Reserve. 

The fluctuation in the stock market enhances the chance for further analysis regarding the 

moderating effect of market condition which fulfills one of the study objectives. 

 

The study aims to investigate the dividends and capital structure policies of Malaysian 

firms in a simultaneous model using 2SLS estimating technique. This estimator was 

chosen to avoid the potential endogeneity between dividends and capital structure which 

may lead to biased results when a simple regression analysis is used. Besides, the study 

focuses on the effect of ownership structure on dividends and capital structure policies 

and controlling for the moderating effect of firm-specific and market conditions. The 
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ownership structure factors include concentration ownership, family ownership, foreign 

ownership, managerial ownership and government ownership. The study controls for the 

moderating effects of firms' growth opportunities, corporate risk and market conditions. 

 

1.7 Structure of the Thesis 

The remainder of this thesis consists of four chapters. Chapter Two addresses the 

discussion of the theories in corporate finance that related to dividends and capital 

structure and a review of the literature. Chapter Three starts by providing the research 

framework and developed hypotheses, and then discusses the estimating technique and 

the operational model that will be applied in the study. Thereafter, it identifies the 

measurements of the variables, the sampling method and data collection. Chapter Four 

provides the results of data analysis and hypothesis testing of the study. Chapter Five 

concludes the study by summarizing the findings, limitations, implications, and future 

recommendations. 
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CHAPTER TWO 

LITERATURE REVIEW 

 

2.0 Introduction  

This chapter presents the existing underlying debate and empirical evidence in corporate 

finance literature related to the study. It reviews the underlying theories that shape the 

theoretical framework for the issue under interest of the study. In addition, it discusses 

the relationship between dividends and capital structure based on the extant literature 

highlighting available empirical studies that simultaneously examined dividends and 

capital structure with the presence of ownership. The rest of the chapter reviews the 

empirical evidence that examined the effect of ownership structure on dividends and 

capital structure separately. The study gives more interest in the identity of ownership 

structure (family, managerial, government, foreign and concentration ownership). Then, 

it discusses the potential moderating effect of growth opportunities, corporate risk, and 

market condition on the relationship between ownership structure, capital structure, and 

dividend policy. Finally, the chapter provides a brief discussion on the impact of 

profitability, past dividends, corporate tax, and tangibility on dividends and capital 

structure which are used as instrumental variables in the simultaneous model. 
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2.1 Underlying Theories  

In this section the underlying theories regarding dividends and capital structure are 

discussed. The theoretical framework of this study and empirical analysis are based on 

these theories. 

  

2.1.1 Irrelevance Theory  

Irrelevance Theory, also referred to as the M&M Proposition, is rooted in the pioneering 

works of Miller & Modigliani (1961) and Modigliani & Miller (1958). Generally, 

Irrelevance Theory demonstrates that dividend policy and capital structure have no effect 

on firm value, which interferes with the prevalent belief prior to the publication of M&M 

that dividend policy affects firm’s value. This theory is based on certain assumptions 

about perfect capital market including (1) no taxes or rather all types of income are 

equally taxed, (2) the costs on issuing and trading securities are neglected (transaction 

and flotation costs), (3) symmetrical information are available for all participants, (4) 

managers act to the best interest of security holders, and  (5) securities prices reflect all 

information and individual participant has no effect on the prices (Al-Malkawi, Rafferty, 

& Pillai, 2010). 

 

The proponents of this theory argue that the firm value is based on the generated income 

from the firm's investment activities (Bernstein, 1996; Black & Scholes, 1974; Miller, 

1977, 1986; Miller & Scholes, 1978, 1982). Given the underlying assumptions, 

researchers assert that retained earnings will lead to an increase in the firm’s capital value 

equal to the amount that shareholders will receive from dividend income, if the firm 



31 
 

chose to distribute their earnings rather than retaining them. In other words, whatever the 

firm’s decisions regarding dividends, there will not be any changes on shareholders’ 

wealth. Accordingly, the change in shareholders’ wealth depends generally on the 

generated earnings as a result of investment decisions (DeAngelo & DeAngelo, 2006). 

Similarly, the total cash generated from the firm’s investment will be the same regardless 

of capital structure and the class of funds. Therefore, the total value of all invested funds 

in the firms should not change. Instead, the value of each class of funds (equity, debt) 

will change. However, investors again can build their own structure and borrow for 

investing in unlevered firms putting the equivalent leverage ratio directly into their 

portfolio (Modigliani & Miller, 1958). 

 

Irrelevant theory is considered central to the development of modern finance. The 

subsequent models have been developed based on abolishing one or more of the 

irrelevance theory assumptions to prove the relevance of capital structure and dividend 

policy (Dybvig & Zender, 1991). The focus has usually been either on market frictions, 

such as taxes, transaction costs, and imperfect information, or on behavioral 

considerations, such as investor preferences (DeAngelo & DeAngelo, 2006; Hossain & 

Hossain, 2015). 

 

2.1.2 Trade-off Theory 

Basically, trade-off theory postulates that firms balance between the costs and benefits of 

sources of finance and then choose the capital structure that maximizes the firm’s value. 

Thus, there is a target or optimal level of financial leverage at which the firm reaches the 
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highest value. Accordingly, the firm’s decisions to issue securities, pay dividends and 

retain earnings are made to keep its leverage at the target level (Franc-Dabrowska, 2009). 

 

The original version of the trade-off theory grew out of the debate over the irrelevance 

theory developed by Modigliani and Miller (1958). In 1963, Modigliani and Miller 

modified their proposition based on considering corporate taxes. They argued that the 

deduction of interest on debt from taxable income increases the expected net returns 

generated by investment. Therefore, the firm’s market value should be increased for each 

dollar of debt added to the capital structure at a rate equal to the tax rate. However, their 

valuation is based on fixed risk class for different levels of debt. Although the linear 

model of valuation suggests the advantage of debt over other sources “namely retained 

earnings and new equity issue”, they concluded that there must be other factors that 

should be detected and limitations that make firms use a mixture of debt and equity to 

finance their activities. 

"More important there are, as we pointed out, limitations imposed by lenders 

(see pp. 292-93), as well as many other dimensions (and kinds of costs) in real 

world problems of financial strategy which are not fully comprehended within 

the framework of static equilibrium models, either our own or those of the 

traditional variety" (Modigliani & Miller, 1963). 

 

Since then, theoretical debate and empirical studies were developed to explain the 

variations in the financial behavior of firms which refined the tradeoff model’s prediction 

about optimal leverage. These studies highlight various factors in the tax structure and 
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leverage-related costs including: corporate tax, personal tax on debt and equity income, 

agency costs, non-debt tax shield (depreciation and investment tax credits), debt maturity, 

tangible assets and business risk (Brennan & Schwartz, 1978; DeAngelo & Masulis, 

1980b; Kim, 1982; Modigliani, 1982; Myers, 1977; Scott, 1977). 

 

2.1.3 Pecking Order Theory 

The pecking order theory was first developed by Myers (1984) and Myers and Majluf 

(1984). Contrary to the trade-off theory, pecking order theory differentiates between 

internal and external equity financing. While internal financing is most preferred, 

external equity financing is the last choice for firms. According to Myers (1984) and 

Myers and Majluf (1984) the asymmetric information among managers and investors 

puts extra cost on issuing new external funds. These costs overwhelm other costs and 

benefits mentioned in the trade-off theory. Thus, the asymmetric information, transaction 

costs and risks associated with issuing new securities lead firms to prioritize their 

financing choice, firstly, internal funds are used (retained earnings, reduce the cash 

balance or liquidate marketable securities), and when that is depleted, secondly debt is 

issued, lastly raising equity as a “last resort”.  

 

According to pecking order theory, firms adopt a dividend policy based on their 

investment opportunities and generated profits. Hence, firms with low profitability and 

high investment opportunities have low propensity to pay dividends (Myers, 1984). Fama 

and French (2002) reported that leverage ratio is well predicted by pecking order theory 

contrary to trade-off theory. They argued that in the pecking order model firms are 
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concerned about future investment. Therefore, firms with high expected investment 

opportunities tend to keep a lower level of leverage ratio to avoid issuing risky and 

expensive securities in the future. 

 

Empirical research devoted to test the capital structure theories reported inconclusive 

results. Allen (1993), Shyam-Sunder and Myers (1999), Fama and French (2002), Frank 

and Goyal (2003), Lemmon and Zender (2010), Atiyet (2012), Jibran et al. (2012), 

Qureshi, Sheikh, and Khan (2015) and Adair et al. (2015) provided empirical support for 

the pecking order theory. Claggett (1991), Ghosh and Cai (1999), and Serrasqueiro and 

Caetano (2015) asserted that both trade-off and pecking order co-exist.  Serrasqueiro and 

Caetano (2015) suggested that trade-off and pecking order theories are not mutually 

exclusive in explaining capital structure decisions. They investigated the validity of both 

models on small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) in Portugal and concluded that 

debt ratio is negatively related to profits and firm’s age, which confirms the prediction of 

pecking order model. On the contrary, SMEs are found to adjust their current level of 

debt towards the optimal debt ratio and the larger firms maintained higher debt ratio, 

which confirms the prediction of the trade-off model.  

 

2.1.4 Market Timing Theory 

The market timing theory refers to the practice of exploiting share price fluctuations in 

the equity market to raise funds. The theory suggests that firms issue debt and equity 

securities when they are perceived to be overvalued and bought back when they are 
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undervalued (Baker & Wurgler, 2002). Accordingly, the current capital structure is 

derived as a result of the firm’s attempts to time the equity market. 

 

The timing behavior of firms is interpreted under two different assumptions (Baker & 

Wurgler, 2002). The first assumes economic agents are rational. Therefore, managers 

strive to reduce information asymmetry that could affect the value of shares negatively by 

releasing positive information about the firm to potential investors. This results in 

minimizing the information gap between managers and stockholders. The price of shares 

increases with regular sharing of information and firms gear their timing opportunities in 

reaction to it. The second assumption is the irrationality of economic agents. Due to the 

irrational behavior of investors, there will be variations on securities’ prices and 

misvaluation. Therefore, firms issue securities upon perceiving an irrationally high 

pricing and repurchase them when it is irrationally low. 

 

2.1.5 Dividend Smoothing (Lintner model) 

Lintner (1956) conducted a research with 28 large firms carefully chosen from over 600 

listed firms to include a wide variety of factors and characteristics that might affect 

dividend policy in order to build diversity to support the generality of findings. He found 

that the existing dividend payout ratio is a major and important factor which was always 

taken into account when making dividend decisions. 

 

Lintner argued that the market places a premium on stability or partly growth in rate of 

payout and stockholders react negatively to erratic changes in it. With uncertainty of 
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future earnings, such reactions put pressure on management to keep a consistent pattern 

of dividends or target payout ratio and there must be strong reasons that might convince 

management to change the dividend payout ratio. Furthermore, these reasons must be 

clearly understandable to the shareholders and other outsiders. Lintner asserted that 

dividends were affected by others factors such as restrictions due to debt or investments 

requirements. But investors and the financial community are less aware about the other 

considerations and positions as compared to earnings which are reported frequently. 

Therefor managers believe that the dividends pattern should reflect some part of any 

increase or substantial decrease in earnings.  

 

Lintner's proposition has been examined empirically and surveyed by several studies 

conducted in different countries. Fama and Babiak (1968), Baker et al. (1985) and Pruitt 

and Gitman (1991) re-examined Lintener’s model for firms in the USA and confirmed his 

findings. Recently, Andres et al. (2015) retested the Lintner model on a sample of the 

largest 200 firms in Germany. The GMM estimation results showed that German firms 

tend to smooth their dividends and the speed of adjustment is quite low (0.2 - 0.33). 

Furthermore, the introduction of stock repurchases (in 1998) increased the implication of 

smooth dividends , where the reaction of dividend payouts to changes in transitory 

earnings was much weaker than in the pre-1998 period and speed of adjustment also 

decreased after 1997. 

 

Dividend smoothing model has also been found to be applicable in the emerging markets. 

Abdullah et al. (2004) used Lintner's model to examine the dividend policy of 166 
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Malaysian listed firms for a period of 16 years. Unlike Lintner, they used data for 

individual firms. Their findings showed evidence in support of Lintner's model. The 

result showed that the speed of adjustment was approximately 0.2758 which is consistent 

with Lintner’s results (from 0.2 to 0.5).  Pandey and Bhat (2007) retested Lintner’s model 

using data of Indian firms. The results fitted Lintner's specification quite well.  

 

2.1.6 Agency Theory 

The basic argument of agency theory is that the separation between management and 

ownership in shareholding firms creates divergence of interests between the decision 

makers and owners. The firm’s insiders take advantage of being in control of the 

corporate assets and expropriate the corporate assets for their personal benefits, which is 

detrimental to the interest of shareholders (Jensen & Meckling, 1976). Fama and Jensen 

(1983) mentioned that the separation of control from ownership creates agency problem. 

Agency problem arises when an agent engages in actions not consistent with the risk 

preference of the owners and this subsequently reduces firm’s value. 

 

La Porta et al. (2000a) discussed that an agent or insider who is in control may be 

referred to different identity based on the structure of ownership across firms and 

countries. In a situation where the firms are relatively dispersed, the control of firms is 

held by managers. In contrast, firms with concentrated ownership, the control of firms is 

governed by the largest shareholders. Accordingly, there are two types of agency costs 

that can be directly related to capital structure and dividend policy, which are agency 
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costs of managerial discretion and agency costs between majority and minority 

shareholders. 

 

As for the manager-owner conflicts, agency theory suggests three ways to reduce agency 

costs. One way in which equity agency costs may be reduced is for managers to increase 

their common stock ownership in the firm to better align their interests with stockholders' 

interests (Jensen & Meckling, 1976). Therefore, equity ownership structure in general my 

used to reduce the agency costs. 

A second way to reduce the manager-owner conflicts is to increase dividends 

(Easterbrook, 1984; Rozeff, 1982). Easterbrook (1984) pointed out that a high dividend 

payment can solve agency problems. This is because a high dividend payment mitigates 

managerial opportunism on the excess free cash flow and reduces agency costs in the face 

of conflicts of interest between managers and shareholders. Adopting a dividend policy 

with a higher payout ratio compels the firm to interact with the capital market more 

frequently and imposes market discipline on managers. The third way to reduce equity 

agency costs is to use more debt financing (Jensen, 1986). Using more debt reduces total 

equity financing, thus, in turn, reducing the scope of the manager-stockholder conflict. 

 

As for the majority and minority shareholders conflicts problem, agency theory suggests 

two hypotheses to reduce the agency costs, namely, monitoring hypothesis and 

expropriation hypothesis, as discussed in the following sections: 
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2.1.6.1 The Monitoring Hypothesis 

Shleifer and Vishny (1986) suggested that dispersed ownership weakens the role of 

shareholders’ monitoring because an individual shareholder who owns a modest fraction 

of firm’s equity has less incentive to afford the cost of monitoring on behalf of other 

shareholders. Therefore, in so far as the ownership becomes more concentrated the 

largest shareholders show active monitoring. Active monitoring due to concentrated 

ownership creates concord between managers and shareholders and leads to better 

corporate decisions and higher firm value. The largest shareholders will strive to 

rationalize the use of the firm’s resources and avoid engaging in non-profitable activities. 

Concluding their discussion on shareholders’ monitoring, Shleifer and Vishny, (1986) 

argued that concentrated firms pay higher dividends to absorb excess cash flow. 

Furthermore, large shareholders restrict the managers’ endeavor to reduce debt ratio and 

keep it high at least up to their risk taking level. 

 

However, Easterbrook (1984) in an attempt to explain why firms pay dividends and raise  

new funds in the capital market at the same time, postulated that paying dividends 

reduces the available cash and pushes management to issue new securities which keeps 

the firm under capital market monitoring and lower agency costs. He also suggested that 

the dividend-induce monitoring and simultaneity of dividends and capital structure 

depend on the firm’s characteristics. Firms with low agency costs such as block-holder 

firms seem to focus on non-monitoring motives and dividend-paying costs such as tax 

costs, flotation costs, and maintaining financial slack as a reserve for future growth 

requirement. 
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2.1.6.2 The Expropriation Hypothesis 

Contrary to monitoring hypothesis, expropriation hypothesis focuses more on the 

potential conflicts between controlling shareholders and minority shareholders. The 

largest shareholders in firms with concentrated ownership may use their controlling 

power to deviate corporate decisions to their own interests which may not be to the best 

interest of minority shareholders (Shleifer & Vishny, 1997). Claessens and Djankov 

(1999) attributed the decrease in firm value with ownership concentration to the 

expropriation exposure by large shareholders. 

 

Johnson et al. (2000b) discussed the potential situations where dominated shareholders 

may expropriate minority wealth. They suggested that in countries with poor investor 

protection law, the largest shareholders may exploit their power over the firm to tunnel 

the firm’s shareholdings, investment opportunities and profits to their own benefits. 

Likewise, La Porta et al. (2000a) emphasized that due to insufficient legal protection in 

some countries, large shareholders use dividend policy to achieve their private interests 

instead of sharing them with minority shareholders. Faccio et al. (2001) asserted that the 

wealth expropriation risks by dominated shareholders are the most significant agency 

problems in the East Asian Markets. 

 



41 
 

2.2 Empirical Studies on the Relationship between Dividends and Capital 

Structure 

The extant literature provide conflicting interpretations regarding the relationship 

between dividend policy and capital structure. Researchers argued that the combination 

between pecking order analysis with Lintner dividend model suggest a positive 

relationship between dividend and capital structure (Baskin, 1989). Given the sticky 

dividend assumption suggested by the Lintner model, firms with high dividends are 

expected to pay greater dividends in future. Accordingly, pecking order theory implies 

that firms with higher dividends will have less internal financing and therefore higher 

leverage. Mookerjee (1992) tested the corporate dividend behavior of private sectors in 

India by applying the Lintner model and included the external finance as the independent 

variable. The overall coefficient of determination (R2) improved from 61% to 81% after 

including external finance to the Lintner basic model which suggests that external finance 

has a significant effect as a determinant of dividend policy and the coefficient for external 

finance in the regression result is 0.44 which indicates a positive and significant 

relationship between dividend policy and external finance by borrowing. Adedeji (1998) 

suggested that firms might avoid cutting dividends due to earnings shortages, and instead, 

they borrow to pay dividends. Thus there may be a positive relationship between 

financial leverage and dividend payout ratio. He found that the results vary between OLS 

regression and 3SLS. While the 3SLS results show a positive relationship between 

dividend payout ratio and leverage ratio, the OLS regression indicated an insignificant 

relationship.  
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Alternatively, based on agency analysis, it has been argued that both dividends and 

capital structure are substitute devices used to mitigate the firm’s agency cost. Dividends 

reduce the excess cash under the managers’ discretion and increase the firm’s dependence 

on the financial market and thus induce market monitoring on management and reduce 

managers’ discretion (Easterbrook, 1984; Jensen, 1986). Belden et al. (2005) suggested 

that capital structure can be used as an alternative of dividends to reduce agency costs. 

They found that American firms use debt in addition to dividends to control agency 

problems. Their OLS analysis showed positive relationship between total dividends paid 

and debt to market value ratio. Similarly, Gill et al. (2010) found that debt ratio is 

positively related to dividend payout ratio for a sample of American service and 

manufacturing firms. Aggarwal and Kyaw (2010) used simultaneous equations to 

examine the effect of multinationality on corporate capital structure and dividend policy. 

They suggested that there is an unclear direction of relationship between capital structure 

and dividend policy. Furthermore, as both policies are jointly determined, testing the 

impact of multinationality on one policy must consider the other. Their OLS, 2SLS and 

3SLS models of COMPUSTAT database firms for 1996–2005 showed very interesting 

results. While in the OLS model the coefficient correlation exhibits negative and 

significant relationship between dividends and capital structure, the 2SLS and 3SLS 

models showed a positive and significant relationship between dividends and capital 

structure. The positive association between dividends and capital structure were also 

reported in other studies (Brockman & Unlu, 2009; Frank & Goyal, 2003; Papadopoulos 

& Charalambidis, 2007; Qureshi, 2009; Smith & Watts, 1992; Tong & Green, 2005). 
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In order to examine the pecking order theory on US firms, Khan and Adom (2015) 

performed pairwise correlation and regression analysis of both debt and equity financing 

on financing deficit factors. Although the results suggested that financing deficit is more 

likely covered by equity financing than debt financing, the regression results showed a 

significant positive association between debt financing and cash dividends. Ghasemi, AB 

Razak and Muhamad (2018) suggested that dividends and capital structure could be 

substitutes or complements in mitigating the firms’ agency costs. When shareholders 

structure leads to align the interests of managers and owners, the policies are substitutes 

and when the firm’s agency status call for more monitoring efforts, debt and dividends 

are complements. Using 2SLS and 3SLS simultaneous models, they found that dividends 

affect capital structure positively and capital structure has a simultaneous negative impact 

on dividends. 

 

In contrast, there are considerable empirical studies that showed negative results.  

Researchers argued that high leverage ratio increased the corporate risk and in 

consequence raise the cost of external financing which make firms depend more on 

internal financing (Jabbouri, 2016; Rozeff, 1982). Rozeff (1982) argued that the firm’s 

risk and the transaction costs increase with a high leverage ratio. Therefore, firms with 

high leverage ratios pay higher interest expenses and costs of capital. As a consequence, 

the chance for firms to pay dividends declines as the leverage ratio increases, and a 

negative association is expected between dividends and capital structure. Jabbouri (2016) 

posited that a high debt ratio increases the firm’s financial risk and cost of finance, thus 

firms tend to have a low dividend policy to reduce its financial risks. He found a 
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significant negative relationship between dividends and financial leverage. Abdulkadir et 

al. (2016) also provided strong evidence for Rozeff’s (1982) explanation as their results 

showed that dividends decrease as leverage increase. They concluded that firms attempt 

to decrease the transaction costs associated with debt financing. 

 

By simultaneously testing tradeoff and pecking order theories, Fama and French (2002) 

offered an alternative explanation for the negative association between dividends and 

capital structure. They argued that financing decisions are not only affected by current 

needs of finance but it takes into account the expected investments and future needs of 

funds. Thus, dividend-paying firms with larger expected investments keep lower leverage 

so they can accommodate the future needs of finance with low-risk debt. On the contrary, 

dividend non-paying firms tend to have a higher capability to finance their future 

investments internally, therefore they keep larger leverage. The authors concluded that 

the negative relationship between dividends and leverage depends on the amount of 

earnings relative to investments. 

 

Furthermore, firms that frequently use debt financing strive to enhance the confidence of 

creditors by reducing their dividend payout ratio to reflect a low level of agency cost of 

debt within the firm (Brockman & Unlu, 2009; Kuwari, 2009; Nini et al., 2009). Kuwari 

(2009) examined the determinants of dividend policy in Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) 

countries. He suggested that highly levered firms tend to maintain lower dividend payout 

ratios to fulfill duties of protecting their creditors. The results showed that dividends are 

negatively related to leverage ratios. Asif et al. (2011) examined the empirical data of the 
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corporate finance policies of 403 Pakistani firms by applying fixed and random effect 

model during 2002-2008. Results showed that debt ratio has a negative significant 

relationship with dividend per share. 

 

Lee et al. (2016) pointed out that firms with lower leverage tend to have a higher 

capability to pay dividends. They ran regression analysis for panel data using 2SLS, 

3SLS and GMM simultaneous equations on a sample of 563 firms for period 1965-2012. 

The results of the three models showed a negative significant relationship between 

dividends and financial leverage. They also concluded that investments, dividends and 

finance decisions are jointly determined and they should be considered in a simultaneous 

equations framework. Yusof et al. (2016) conducted an empirical study to examine the 

determinants of dividend policy for 147 listed firms on the Malaysian market. They used 

fixed, random and pooled OLS regression analysis. The results showed that dividends are 

negatively related to the level of debt.  

 

Other studies also found an insignificant relationship between dividends and capital 

structure. Antoniou et al. (2008) suggested that a firm’s financing mix should depend on 

the net impact of information asymmetries, agency costs, ownership structure, and tax 

laws of the country in which the firm is operating. The GMM estimation technique 

showed that the payout policy does not have a significant effect on the capital structure 

decisions of firms operating in the Group of Five (G5) nations. Emamalizadeh et al. 

(2013) examined the relationship between dividend per share and debt ratio on the 

Tehran Stock Exchange through fixed and random effect regression model of panel data. 
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The results showed an insignificant relationship between debt ratio and dividend per 

share. However, the study was limited to a small sample of 33 food firms for the period 

2003-2010. An insignificant relationship between dividends and capital structure was 

also found by  Abor and Bokpin (2010). 

 

Table:2.1 
Summary of studies on the relationship between capital structure and dividend  

Author (year of 
study) 

Sample 
Estimation 
techniques 

Findings 

Baskin (1989) 378 firms, from the 1960 
Fortune 500 OLS + 

Mookerjee (1992) The aggregate data for Indian 
market Lintner model + 

Adedeji (1998) 224 firms, UK OLS, 3SLS + 

Belden et al. (2005) 524 firms, USA OLS + 
Gill et al. (2010) 266, USA OLS + 

Aggarwal and Kyaw 
(2010) 

3988 COMPUSTAT database 
firms 

OLS, 2SLS, 
3SLS + 

Khan and Adom 
(2015) 12244 firms, USA pairwise 

correlation + 

Ghasemi et al. (2018) 267 fims, Malaysia 2SLS, 3SLS + 

Jabbouri (2016) 533 firms, Middle East and 
North Africa (10 countries) Fixed Effect - 

Abdulkadir et al. 
(2016) 126 firms, Nigeria Logit model - 

Fama and French 
(2002) 

1618 COMPUSTAT database 
firms 2SLS - 

Kuwari (2009) 191 firms, GCC Tobit model - 

Asif et al. (2011) 403 firms, Pakistan 
Fixed and 

Random 
- 

Lee et al. (2016) 563 firms, USA 2SLS, 3SLS, 
GMM 

- 

Yusof et al. (2016) 147 firms, Malaysia OLS - 
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Table:2.1 (continued)  

Author (year of study) Sample 
Estimation 
techniques 

Findings 

Antoniou et al. (2008) 
4854 firm, France, 

Germany, Japan, UK, and 
US 

GMM No Sig 

Emamalizadeh et al. 
(2013) 33 firms, Iran Fixed and Random No Sig 

Abor and Bokpin 
(2010) 34 emerging market Fixed Effect No Sig 

 

2.3 Empirical Studies on the Simultaneous Relationship between Dividend and 

Capital Structure with Presence of Ownership Structure  

This section provides a review of studies that performed simultaneous equation method to 

examine the simultaneity of capital structure and dividend policy with the presence of 

ownership structure variables. Overall, studies reported inconclusive results about the 

simultaneous relationship between dividends and capital structure. While some studies 

found that the two financial decisions are negatively and simultaneously related (Chen & 

Steiner, 1999; Crutchley et al., 1999; Jensen et al., 1992), others reported a positive and 

simultaneous relationship (Dutta, 1999; Kim Ph et al., 2007). Moreover, Hardjopranoto 

(2006) and Harjito (2006) concluded their work by revealing an insignificant relationship 

between dividend and capital structure. 

 

Regarding ownership variables, all studies focused on the managerial ownership effect 

which addresses the agency costs raised by managers-owners conflicts while ignoring the 

costs raised due to majority-minority conflicts of shareholders. However, the results are 
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mixed. Table 2.2 provides a brief summary for studies that examined the simultaneity of 

capital structure and dividends with presence of ownership structure variables. 

 

Jensen et al. (1992) suggested that insider ownership along with dividends and capital 

structure can be used to mitigate the cost of information asymmetry. They conducted a 

cross-sectional analysis using 3SLS estimation model to test the interdependence on these 

three variables. Two points of time, 1982 and 1987, were chosen for the purpose of the 

study. Results showed that as managerial ownership increases, the use of debt and 

dividends decrease. Furthermore, dividends are negatively associated to capital structure. 

Similarly, Chen and Steiner (1999) conducted a study to investigate the role of 

managerial ownership on firms’ dividend policy, capital structure and risk taking. They 

adopted simultaneous equation model using nonlinear 2SLS. The study conducted on 785 

US firms for the period 1991-1993 found that dividends and capital structure associated 

negatively to managerial ownership. They concluded that dividends and capital structure 

are negatively related to each other. 

 

Contrary to Chen and Steiner (1999) and Jensen et al. (1992), Dutta (1999) examined the 

simultaneity of dividends and capital structure for US bank holding firms. He found that 

dividends and capital structure were positively related to each other and the managerial 

ownership was only significant for dividends while the capital structure was found to be 

not affected by managerial ownership. Crutchley et al. (1999) also adopted simultaneous 

model and cross section analysis on US firms. Their results confirmed the negative 
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relationship between dividends and capital structure but the managerial ownership was 

found to be an insignificant factor affecting the dividends and capital structure. 

 

As for emerging markets, Hardjopranoto (2006) conducted simultaneous study on 1717 

firms on the Jakarta Stock Exchange for the period 1994-2004. He found a significant 

interdependence between managerial ownership and leverage ratio, while the relationship 

between leverage and dividends was not significant. However after modifying the 

simultaneous model to consider the periods before and after crisis, the insignificant 

relationship between dividends and managerial ownership became significant.  Also in 

the Malaysian market, Harjito (2006) used 2SLS estimator to examine the simultaneous 

relationship between dividends, capital structure and insider ownership. The study was 

conducted on 396 firms over the period 2001-2004. He found a significant negative 

relationship between dividends and capital structure and insignificant effects for the 

insider ownership. 

 

In a study of South Korean manufacturing firms, Kim Ph et al. (2007) developed 

simultaneous model to examine the interdependence among managerial ownership, 

capital structure and dividends. Results of the 3SLS estimator showed that capital 

structure was simultaneously and positively related to dividends. Furthermore, while 

dividends were positively related to insider ownership, capital structure was found to be 

negatively related to insider ownership. 
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Table: 2.2 
Summary of studies on simultaneous relationship between capital structure and dividend  with the presence of ownership structure 
Author and 

Market 
Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings Measurement of managerial ownership and 

dividend 
Jensen et al. 
(1992) 
USA 

3SLS Dividend and capital structure negatively 
related to each other. 
Firms with higher Insider ownership tend to 
use less debt and pay less dividends. 

Debt: ratio of long-term debt to the book value of 
total assets. 
Dividend: ratio of dividends to operating income. 
Insider: percentage of shares held by insiders. 

Chen and 
Steiner (1999) 
USA 

Nonlinear 
2SLS 

Dividend and capital structure are significant 
negatively related to managerial ownership. 
Dividends and capital structure are significant 
and negatively related to each other.  

Ownership: the ratio of officer and director 
ownership to total shares. 
Capital structure: long term debt to the market 
value of equity. 
Dividends: dividends to operating income plus 
one. 

Dutta (1999) 
USA 

2SLS Dividends and capital structure are positively 
related to each other. 
Dividends are negatively related to insider 
shareholders. 
Capital structure is not affected by insider 
shareholders. 

Ownership: shares held by managers and 
directors to total shares outstanding. 
Capital structure: total liabilities to total assets. 
Dividends: dividend per share. 

Crutchley et al. 
(1999) 
USA 

3SLS Dividend and capital structure are negatively 
related to each other. 
Dividend and capital structure are not affected 
by insider ownership. 
Dividend and capital structure are not affected 
by institutional ownership.  

Capital structure: long term debt to total assets. 
Dividends: dividends to earnings before interest 
and tax. 
Insider Ownership: the ratio of share owned by 
officers or directors. 
Institutional ownership: ratio of share owned by 
institutions. 
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Table: 2.2 (continued) 
Author and 

Market 
Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings Measurement of managerial ownership and 

dividend 

Hardjopranoto 
(2006) 
Indonesia  

2SLS, 
3SLS 

Dividend and capital structure are significant 
negatively related to managerial ownership. 
Insignificant between dividend and capital 
structure. 

Managerial ownership: 1 if firms management 
have shareholding, 0 otherwise. 
Capital structure: long term liabilities to total 
liabilities ratio.  
Dividends: 1 if firms pay dividend, 0 otherwise. 

Noronha et al. 
(1996) 
USA 

3SLS Dividend and capital structure are negatively 
correlated. 
The simultaneity of dividend and capital 
structure only significant for firms with low 
growth and high ownership concentration. 

Ownership: log of the number of shareholders. 
Dividends: average of five year ratio of cash 
dividend to net income 
Capital structure: market value of equity to 
market value of equity plus long term debt. 

Harjito (2006) 
Malaysia 

2SLS Insignificant relationship between insider 
ownership and both dividend and debt ratio. 
Significant and negative relationship between 
dividend and debt ratio. 

Capital structure: ratio of total debt to total 
asset. 
Ownership: ratio of officer and director 
ownership to total shares outstanding. 
Dividends: ratio of dividend payment divided 
by operating income. 

Kim Ph et al. 
(2007) 
South Korea 

3SLS Dividends and capital structure are positively 
related to each other. 
Dividend is positively related to insider 
ownership. 
Capital structure is negatively related to 
insider ownership. 

Capital structure: total debt to total assets. 
Ownership: the ratio of share owned by 
insiders. 
Dividends: cash dividend to operating income. 
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2.4 Empirical Studies on the Effect of Ownership Structure on Dividend Policy 

and Capital Structure 

This section provides a discussion on the empirical studies on the relationship between 

types of ownership structure and dividend policy as well as the relationship between 

types of ownership structure and capital structure. 

 

2.4.1 Ownership Concentration  

The nature of the relation between ownership structure and both capital structure and 

dividend policy in a firm is based on the expected interactions between them to form the 

firm’s agency costs and related financial risks. The literature discusses two types of 

agency costs related to the ownership structure, namely, agency costs due to: (i) the 

conflicts between managers and owners and the required monitoring to ensure that 

managers act for the benefit of shareholders, and (ii) the conflicts between  minority and 

majority shareholders and the required level of protection for minority shareholders from 

expropriation (La Porta et al., 2000a). On the other hand, the considerations of dividend 

policy under agency-based analysis refer to the role of dividends in reducing the available 

cash that managers might use not benefitting the owners (Jensen, 1986). Furthermore, 

capital structure could be used as a governance tool to reduce the agency conflict between 

managers and owners (Easterbrook, 1984; Jensen, 1986).  

 

The literature on ownership structure provides inconsistent predictions regarding the 

agency conflicts associated with a particular type of ownership structure (Faccio et al., 

2001; Jensen, 1986; La Porta et al., 2000b). The existence of large shareholders and high 
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concentration of ownership increase the ability of shareholders to monitor managers and 

reduce the managerial discretion on free cash flows and thus reduce agency costs (Khan, 

2006; Shleifer & Vishny, 1986). Such argument predicts that ownership concentration is 

associated with lower dividends, since the function of dividends as a governance device 

is less important. Easterbrook (1984) suggests that the role of dividends as a governance 

device is insignificant as long as the managers’ interests are aligned with shareholders’ 

interest. Such situation may occur when managers own part of the firms’ shareholding.  

 

The substitution of monitoring among dividends and ownership structure was supported 

by the empirical studies. Maury and Pajuste (2002) conducted a study on 127 Finnish 

firms and concluded that the concentrated control of ownership is associated with lower 

dividends payout and this negative relationship is derived by first largest shareholders 

and the second largest ownership as well.  Mancinelli and Ozkan (2006) examined the 

effect of ownership structure on dividend policy on a sample of Italian firms. Results of 

their Tobit regression showed negative relationship between dividends and ownership 

concentration. Harada and Nguyen (2011)  tested the effect of ownership concentration 

on dividend policy as endogenous factor. Using Tobit, OLS and 2SLS regressions for a 

large sample of 1431 Japanese firms, the coefficient of Herfindahl index as measure of 

ownership concentration showed a significant and negative effect on dividends for all 

different estimators used. They documented that the results supported the hypothesis of 

using dividends to offset the poor monitoring of shareholders. More recent in Malaysia, 

Yusof et al. (2016) found negative significant influence on dividend per share by largest 

shareholders. Gonzalez et al. (2017) conducted a study on firms from five Latin America 
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countries (1464 firm-year observations) to investigate the joint impact of ownership 

concentration on dividend policy during the period 2007-2014. The 2SLS estimator 

showed a negative relationship between dividends and the top one, five, and ten 

shareholders. 

 

Similarly, when large shareholders provide active monitoring of managers, the capital 

structure of firms is expected to depend on the firm’s business risks. Thus a negative 

relationship is expected between debt ratio and ownership concentration (Faccio et al., 

2001; La Porta et al., 2000b). Wiwattanakantang (1999) suggested that the presence of 

shareholding concentration enhances outside monitoring and thus reduce the need of debt 

for more monitoring by bondholders and creditors. He examined the effect of ownership 

structure on capital structure choices for Thai firms. Result showed a negative 

relationship between capital structure and concentration ownership when the largest 

shareholder is an individual or a corporation but it is not significant when the largest 

shareholder is a financial institution.  Short et al. (2002a)  investigated the effects of large 

external shareholders on the capital structure of UK firms and found a negative 

association between ownership concentration and capital structure.  

 

Al-Najjar and Taylor (2008) suggested that although capital structure and ownership 

structure appear to have the same explanatory variables in the literature, they may not be 

truly interdependent rather they are jointly determined. Their first OLS regression 

included jointly determined variables for capital and ownership structure, and then 

reduced-form models were used to capture both the direct and indirect influences. Results 
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showed strong negative relationship between capital and ownership structure. The 

negative relationship between ownership concentration and capital structure was also 

confirmed by Chadha and Sharma (2015), Farooq (2015), and Shahar et al. (2016).  

 

Alternatively, it has been argued that agency costs are not only derived from outsiders-

insiders conflict, but is also a result from majority-minority shareholders’ conflicts. 

Therefore, high ownership concentration might increase agency costs due to the 

probability of expropriation threats by controlling shareholders. La Porta et al. (2000a) 

found that high concentrated ownership firms tend to pay more dividends especially in 

countries with poor shareholder protection. They argued that controlling shareholders 

attempt to build a good reputation by paying dividends and reduce the uncertainty about 

the firm’s future returns, thus increasing the firm’s ability to raise funds on favorable 

terms.  

 

Empirical studies provide strong support for the positive association between dividends 

and ownership concentration. Truong and Heaney (2007) found that the probability of 

paying dividends increases in firms with high levels of largest shareholding. They 

documented that this positive relationship is strongly sensitive in common low country. 

Ramli (2010) conducted a study on the Malaysian market. The results of Tobit regression 

analysis showed a positive significant influence on the amount of dividends paid by 

largest shareholders who owned 5% of firm’s shares and above. Likewise, Thanatawee 

(2013) investigated the impact of ownership concentration on dividend policy on Thai 

firms. He concluded that firms with higher ownership concentration tend to pay more 
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dividends. Fairchild et al. (2014) found a positive relationship between dividends and 

ownership concentration in Thai firms. They concluded that high dividends are an 

outcome of shareholders monitoring. 

  

Likewise, concentrated ownership is expected to be associated with a high level of debt 

when large shareholders attempt to extract benefits from minority or maintain a strong 

voting power over the firm (Brailsford et al., 2002; Céspedes et al., 2010). Mehran 

(1992) suggested that the agency conflicts in a firm may arise due to the different 

concerns of both shareholders and management toward risks. Shareholders with well-

diversified portfolios show a higher propensity to incur risk exposure. Contrary, for two 

reasons, managers care about a firm’s total risk. First, managers’ wealth is non-

diversified where it is confined in human capital participating in the firm. Second, their 

reputation will be at stake. He found that leverage ratio increases as the ownership 

concentration increase. Likewise, Brailsford et al. (2002) examined the relationship 

between leverage ratio and the presence of external blockholders ownership 

simultaneously with managerial ownership. The results show that external ratio of shares 

held by the largest five shareholders is positively related to leverage ratio. 

 

Céspedes et al. (2010) conducted a study on a sample of 806 Latin American firms. They 

argued that since firms in Latin American countries enjoy low corporate tax and are 

exposed to high bankruptcy risks, leverage ratio is expected to be lower (according to 

trade off theory). Additionally, largest shareholders tend to avoid equity finance to 

maintain their voting power and control over firm. Thus, a U-shape relation is expected 



57 
 

between ownership structure and leverage ratio. Results showed negative effect 

coefficient for Herfindahl index when it is under the inflection point (45% of 

shareholding concentration) and a positive effect coefficient when it is above the 

inflection point. Ganguli (2013) suggested that ownership concentration play a 

complementary role with debt ratio as an effective device to mitigate agency problems 

raised by ownership-management separation. He found a positive effect of concentrated 

shareholding on capital. Furthemore, Rossi et al. (2016) found a positive relationship 

between capital structure and ownership concentration for a sample of Italian-listed firms. 

 

The literature also distinguished between different identities of ownership such as family 

ownership, managerial ownership and state ownership, in order to explain the 

relationship between ownership structure and dividend policy and capital structure. These 

identities will be discussed separately.  
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Table: 2.3 
Summary of Empirical Studies on Concentration Ownership and Dividend Relationship 

Author and Market Method of Analysis Key findings  
Measurement of concentration ownership and 

dividend 

Maury and Pajuste 
(2002) 
Finland 

Z-statistic and 
OLS 

Negative relationship between 
dividends and concentration of 
voting rights. 

Ownership: The largest shareholders owned 
more than 10% of shareholdings immediately 
and at ultimate more than 10%.  
Dividends: Cash dividend to earnings ratio. 

Mancinelli and Ozkan 
(2006) 
Italy 

TOBIT regression 

High ownership concentration 
affects negatively the dividend 
payout ratio.  

Dividend: Cash dividend to earnings and cash 
dividend to capitalization. 
Ownership structure: The voting right of the 
largest shareholders 2- all shareholders who 
owned more than 2% of the voting right. 

Harada and Nguyen 
(2011)  
Japan 

OLS, Tobit 
regression and 
2SLS 

High ownership concentration 
associated with lower 
dividends. 

Ownership: Herfindahl index as summing up 
the squared percentage of shares owned by the 
five largest shareholders. 
Dividends: Dividends to book and market 
value of equity, and dividend to operating 
income. 

Yusof et al. (2016) 
Malaysia 

OLS fixed, 
random and pooled 

Negative relationship between 
dividends and largest 
shareholders. 

Dividends: Dividend per share. 
Ownership: The ratio of share held by largest 
shareholders. 

Gonzalez et al. 
(2017) 
Latin America 

2SLS 

When ownership concentration 
is higher, firms tend to pay a 
fewer dividends. 

Ownership: ownership percentage of share for 
the largest one, five, and ten shareholders. 
Dividends: the ratios of cash dividends to total 
assets, total sales, and total equity. 

Al-Nawaiseh (2013) 
Jordon Tobit and OLS 

Dividends are not related to the 
ownership dispersion. 

Dividend: Dividend per share to price per 
share. 
Ownership: The natural logarithm of the 
number of common stockholders for firm. 
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Table: 2.3 (continued) 

Author and Market Method of Analysis Key findings  
Measurement of concentration ownership and 

dividend 

Chu and Cheah 
(2004) 
Malaysia 

Logistic analysis 
Positive relationship between 
dividend and concentration 
ownership 

Capital structure: debt to equity ratio. 
Dividend: cash dividends 
Ownership: largest substantial ownership. 

Truong and Heaney 
(2007) 
Worldwide  

Tobit regression, 
2SLS 

Positive relationship exists 
between dividend and largest 
shareholding. 

Ownership: the ratio of ownership held by the 
largest shareholder. 
Dividends: total dividend to earnings after tax.  

Ramli (2010) 
Malaysia Tobit regression 

Dividends increase as the 
shareholding concentrates 
more on largest shareholders. 

Ownership: the proportional holding of the 
largest shareholder. 
Dividends: dividend to earnings after tax and 
interest. 

Thanatawee (2013) 
Thailand Logit regression 

High concentration ownership 
associated with high dividends 

Dividends: dividend to net income. 
Ownership: the ratio of share held by the 
largest shareholder. The ratio of share held by 
the largest 5 shareholders. 

Fairchild et al. (2014) 
Thailand OLS 

Dividends positively related to 
ownership concentration 

Dividends: the percentage change in dividends. 
Ownership: the proportion of share hold by the 
largest shareholders top one and top five. 
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Table: 2.4 
Summary of Empirical Studies on Concentration Ownership and Capital Structure Relationship 
Author and 

Market  

Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  Measurement of concentration ownership and dividend 

Mehran (1992) 
USA OLS 

Positive relationship between 
leverage ratio and large 
individual shareholders. 

Capital structure: long-term debt/ book value of assets. 
Ownership: 1) the ratio of ownership held by the largest 
shareholder (individual, institute, and corporation) 2) the 
ratio of ownership held by three largest shareholders. 

Brailsford et al. 
(2002) 
Australia 

OLS 

Positive relationship between 
external block-holders 
ownership and debt ratio. 
 

Capital structure: the book value of total debt to market 
value of equity. 
Ownership: The ratio of share held by the largest five 
shareholders.  

Céspedes et al. 
(2010) 
Latin America 

OLS 

Leverage ratio positively 
related to concentrated 
ownership when largest 
shareholders own more than 
45% of ownership.  

Capital structure: 1) total debt to (total debt +book value of 
equity). 2) total debt to (total debt + market value of 
equity) 
Ownership structure: Herfindahl index 

Ganguli (2013) 
India 2SLS 

The capital structure is 
positively related to 
concentrated shareholding. 
 

Ownership: The percentage of promoters shareholding to 
total shareholding 
Capital structure: The book value of total secured and 
unsecured loan to the book value of total assets. 

Rossi et al. (2016) 
Italy 

Random 
Effect & 
GMM 

Positive relationship between 
debt and ownership 
concentration. 

Capital structure: total debt to total asset. 
Ownership: the ratio of share held by the three largest 
shareholders. 

Wiwattanakantan
g (1999) 
Thailand 

Regressio
n analysis  

Capital structure is significant 
negatively related to 
ownership concentration. 

Capital structure: book and market value of leverage. 
Ownership: The ratio of shares held by the largest 
shareholders(individual, corporation, financial institute) 
The ratio of share held by the five largest shareholders. 
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Table: 2.4 (continued) 
Author and 

Market  

Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  Measurement of concentration ownership and dividend 

Short et al. 
(2002a) 
UK 

OLS 

Leverage negatively related to 
largest shareholder ratio. 
 

Capital structure: the book value of debt to (book value of 
debt+ market value of equity) 
Ownership: The ratio of share held by external largest 
shareholder.  

Chadha and 
Sharma (2015) 
India 

Fixed 
Effect  

Ownership structure 
negatively affects capital 
structure.  

Capital structure: total debt to total asset. 
Ownership: the shareholdings ratio held by promoters. 

Farooq (2015) 
Middle East and 
North Africa 

OLS 
Negative relationship between 
ownership concentration and 
capital structure. 

Capital structure: total debt to total asset. 
Ownership: shareholding ratio held by insiders including 
shareholders with more than 5 percent holdings.  

Shahar et al. 
(2016) 
Malaysia 

OLS & 
Fixed 
Effect 

There is negative relationship 
between ownership 
concentration and capital 
structure. 

Capital structure: book value of total debt to total equity. 
Ownership: the ratio of the shareholding of the largest five 
shareholders.  
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2.4.2 Managerial Ownership  

Managerial ownership is suggested as an important mechanism for mitigating agency 

costs (Jensen & Meckling, 1976)  because it reduces the conflict of interests between 

managers and owners. Such alignment of interests substitutes the monitoring role of 

dividends and capital structure. The substitution between dividends and managerial 

ownership for monitoring was discussed by Rozeff (1982). He argued that agency costs 

increase as outsiders’ shareholdings increase and to reduce this cost, outsiders will 

demand higher dividends to reduce managers’ discretions. Hence, he postulated that 

dividend payout is negatively related to insider ownership.  

 

Empirical studies provide strong support for the alignment effect of managerial 

ownership. Al-Gharaibeh et al. (2013) examined the effect of managerial ownership on 

dividend policy among Jordanian firms. Using two types of dividend model namely the 

Lintner's Full Adjustment Model and Partial Adjustment Model, results showed that 

firms do not use dividends as monitoring mechanism in the presence of managerial 

ownership. Similarly, Al-Nawaiseh (2013) performed Tobit and OLS estimation analysis 

and found a negative relationship between managerial ownership and dividends for a 

sample of Jordanian firms. Miko and Kamardin (2015) examined the relationship 

between ownership structure and dividend policy for a sample of Nigerian firms using 

OLS regression model. They found that dividends and managerial ownership are 

negatively associated. Likewise, Wen and Jia (2010) and Haye (2014) who examined the 

relationship between managerial ownership and dividend policy of  financial and bank 

holding firms also reported a negative relationship between dividends and CEO 
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ownership.  Recently, Daadaa and Jouini (2018) conducted a study on a sample of French 

firms and found the managerial shareholders tends to pay lower dividends. They 

demonstrated that there is a substitution between the role of dividends and managerial 

ownership as corporate governance mechanisms. 

 

However, managers may exert insufficient effort, collect private benefits and entrench 

themselves at the expense of external shareholders (Florackis et al., 2015). Brown, Liang, 

and Weisbenner (2007) suggested that at the high level of insider ownership, the negative 

effect can change to positive as insiders want dividends for liquidity reasons, which is to 

diversify their personal portfolios. Hardjopranoto (2006) argued that in highly 

concentrated ownership, managerial ownership does not substitute dividends in 

mitigating agency costs. He conducted a study on a sample of Indonesian firms. Results 

of 3SLS estimation showed that dividends are positively related to managerial ownership. 

Similarly, Kim et al. (2007) found that firms with managerial ownership in south Korea 

tend to pay higher dividends. Balachandran et al. (2017) explored the relationship 

between dividend and managerial ownership under different tax systems.  They found 

that in Australia there is positive relationship between dividends and insider ownership 

and it does not vary between the traditional and imputation tax systems. The positive 

impact of managerial ownership was also found on a sample of firms from Saudi Arabia 

(Al-Qahtani and AJINA, 2017). 

 

A few studies have been conducted in order to investigate the relationship between 

dividends and managerial ownership in Malaysia. Mat Nor and Sulong (2007) and 
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Abdullah et al. (2012) investigated the impact of ownership identities on dividend policy 

in Malaysian firms. While Mat Nor and Sulong (2007) reported that managerial 

ownership was only significant and positive in 2005 and it was insignificant in 2002. 

Abdullah et al. (2012) found that managerial ownership is insignificant related to 

dividends in 2010. However, both studies are limited to single period of studies which 

may not reflect an accurate analysis for the relationship between dividend policy and 

ownership structure. 

 

On the other hand, the literature also suggests an inconsistent relationship between capital 

structure and managerial ownership. The argument is that managerial shareholders adjust 

the firm’s capital structure based on their interests and goals (Pindado & Torre, 2011). 

The role of managerial ownership in the alignment of interests may not be applied 

always, that the increase of shareholdings may motivate managers to act in the non-

interest of others shareholders. Therefore, one cannot expect an obvious relation between 

managerial ownership and capital structure (Berger et al 1997).  

 

Managers use capital structure to consolidate their voting power and thus managerial 

ownership is associated with high leverage ratio (Stulz, 1988).  The positive relationship 

between managerial ownership and capital structure has been confirmed empirically by 

Mehran (1992), Wiwattanakantang (1999), and Short et al. (2002a).  

 

In contrast, firms with high managerial ownership managers are exposed to higher risks 

so that they tend to have low debt ratios (Friend and Lang 1988). Furthermore, 

entrenched managers adjust their firm’s capital structure to avoid the disciplinary role and 
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risks associated with debt (Pindado & Torre, 2011).  Hasan and Butt (2009) found that as 

managerial ownership increased by 1%, leverage ratio decreased by 0.9%.  They 

suggested that the default risks associated with a high level of debt ratio coerces 

managers to keep a low leverage ratio. Vo and Nguyen (2014) examined the 

simultaneous relationship between capital structure and managerial ownership. Using 

3SLS estimation and a sample of Vietnamese firms, they found a negative relationship 

between managerial ownership and capital structure. Uwuigbe (2014) and Munandar 

(2017) found a negative relationship between managerial ownership and capital structure.  

 

Another strand of research reports a non-linear relationship between managerial 

ownership and capital structure. By the same token, Ruan et al. (2009) and Ruan et al. 

(2011)  studied a sample of S&P 500 firms and private-controlled firms in China 

respectively. Using 3SLS simultaneous equations to examine the endogeneity between 

managerial ownership, capital structure and firm value, they showed the existence of a 

non-linear relationship between managerial ownership and capital structure. The 

monitoring of outside shareholders pressured managers to keep a high level of debt ratio 

when the managerial ownership at a level lower than 18%. As the level of managerial 

ownership increased to over 18% the outside shareholders' monitoring became weaker 

and managerial entrenchment increased, thus managers had the ability to modify the 

leverage ratio and keep low levels of debt.  Furthermore, simultaneous analysis 

confirmed that capital structure is affected by managerial ownership but not the opposite. 

A non-linear relationship between managerial ownership and capital structure was also 

found by Wellalage and Locke (2015) and Sun et al. (2016). 
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Table: 2.5 
Summary of Empirical Studies on managerial Ownership and Dividend Relationship 

Author and 

Market Method of Analysis Key findings Measurement of managerial ownership and dividend 

Al-Gharaibeh et 
al. (2013) 

Jordan 
FE 

Managerial ownership has a  
negative influence on dividends 

Dividends: dividend per share to earnings per share. 
Ownership: dummy, 1 if managers’ shareholdings 
are higher than the mean of the sample, 0 
otherwise. 

Al-Nawaiseh 
(2013) 
Jordan 

Tobit and OLS 
The ownership held by insiders 
has negative effect on the 
dividends paid. 

Dividend: the dividend yield. 
Ownership: the percentage of share held by 
insiders. 

Miko and 
Kamardin 

(2015) 
Nigerian 

OLS 

Dividend policy negatively 
related to managerial ownership  

Dividends: cash dividend payout ratio. 
Ownership: the ratio of shares owned by executive 
directors and their family. 

Wen and Jia 
(2010) 
USA 

Linear regression 
and non-linear 

regression 

CEO ownership is associated 
with lower dividends. 

Dividends: the ratio of dividend per share to close 
price last year. 
Ownership: ratio of shares owned by CEO. 

Haye (2014) 
USA OLS 

Firms with lower CEO 
ownership pay higher 
dividends. 

Dividends: dividend payout ratio and dividend 
yield. 
Ownership: the ratio of shares owned by CEO. 

Daadaa and 
Jouini (2018) 

France  
FE 

Firms with managerial 
shareholders pay lower 
dividends. 

Dividends: total dividend divided by stock market 
capitalization. 
Ownership: the ratio of share held by internal. 

Brown, Liang, 
and Weisbenner 

(2007) 
USA 

OLS & Probilt 

Dividends were more likely to 
increase in firms with higher 
executives’ ownership. 

Dividends: dummy, 1 if dividend per share 
increases, 0 otherwise. 
Ownership: shareholdings held by top five 
executives 

Hardjopranoto 
(2006) 

Indonesia 
3SLS 

There is positive relationship 
between dividend and 
managerial ownership. 

Dividends: dummy, 1 if firms pay dividends, 0 
otherwise. 
Ownership: dummy, 1 if firm has managerial 
ownership. 
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Table: 2.5 (continued) 
Author and 

Market Method of Analysis Key findings Measurement of managerial ownership and dividend 

Kim et al. 
(2007) 

South Korea 
3SLS 

Managerial ownership has a 
positive impact on dividend 
policy. 

Dividends: cash dividend to operating income. 
Ownership: the ratio of share owned by insiders. 

Balachandran et 
al. (2017) 
Australia 

Simultaneous 
equations 

Insider ownership is positively 
related to the decision to pay 
dividends and dividend payout 

Dividends: dividend paid to accounting earnings 
after tax. 
Ownership: the shareholding hold by directors in 
the board. 

Al-Qahtani and 
AJINA (2017) 
Saudi Arabia 

FE 
The presence of managerial 
ownership increases the 
dividend payments. 

Dividends: The natural logarithm of Payout ratio. 
Ownership: The percentage of shares held by any 
manager. 

Mat Nor and 
Sulong (2007) 

Malaysia 

Multiple 
regression 

Hierarchical 
regression  

Managerial ownership has 
insignificant relationship on 
dividends on year 2002 and 
positive significant relationship 
on year 2005.  

Ownership: ratio of shares owned directly non 
independent executive directors.  
Dividends: dividend per share to closing market 
price per share 

Abdullah et al. 
(2012) 

Malaysia 

Multi-regression 
analysis 

Insignificant relationship 
between dividends and 
managerial ownership. 

Ownership: the ratio of shares owned by non-
independent executive directors. 
Dividends: cash dividends to earnings  
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Table: 2.6 
Summary of Empirical Studies on Managerial Ownership and Capital Structure Relationship 

Author and Market  
Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  

Measurement of managerial ownership and capital 

structure 

Mehran (1992) 
USA OLS 

Positive relationship between 
leverage ratio and ratio of equity 
owned by managers. 

Capital structure: long-term debt/ book value of 
assets. 
Ownership: 1) the ratio of inside shareholding and 
ownership of their relatives. 2) The voting power of 
managers. 

Wiwattanakantang 
(1999)  
Thailand 

Regression 
analysis  

Positive relationship between 
managerial ownership and leverage 
ratio. 

Capital structure: book value and market value of 
leverage.  
Ownership: dummy variables 1 if 10% or more of 
firm’s shares owned by SEOs, Directors. 

Short et al. (2002a) 
UK OLS 

Leverage positively related to 
managerial ownership. 
 

Capital structure: Market value of leverage. 
Ownership: The ratio of share owned by directors 
and related interest in 1988. 

Hasan and Butt 
(2009) 
Pakistan 

Pooled 
OLS 

As managerial ownership increase 
the debt ratio decrease. 

Capital structure: book value of debt to equity ratio. 
Ownership: the ratio of shares held by board 
directors. 

Vo and Nguyen 
(2014) 
Vietnam 

3SLS 
Managerial ownership has a 
negative relationship with leverage 

Ownership: the shareholdings of directors and 
board members. 
Capital structure: total debt to total assets. 

Uwuigbe (2014) 
Nigeria OLS 

Managerial ownership is associated 
with lower leverage ratio. 

Capital structure: debt to equity ratio. 
Ownership: ratio of equity interest of directors to 
total stocks. 

Munandar (2017)  
Indonesia RE 

Capital structure is negatively 
determined by managerial 
ownership 

Capital structure: total liabilities to total assets 
Ownership: the ratio of share owned by managers. 

Ruan et al. (2009) 
S&P 500 firms 3SLS 

Non-linear relationship between 
managerial ownership and capital 
structure.  

Ownership: the ratio of board members 
shareholdings. 
Capital structure: total debt to total assets. 
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Table: 2.6 (continued) 

Author and Market  
Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  

Measurement of managerial ownership and capital 

structure 

Ruan et al. (2011) 
China 3SLS 

Non-linear relationship between 
managerial ownership and capital 
structure. 

Ownership: the ratio of board members 
shareholdings. 
Capital structure: total debt to total assets. 

Wellalage and Locke 
(2015) 
New Zealand 

GMM 

There is an inverse U-shape 
relationship between insider 
ownership and capital structure 

Capital structure: total liabilities to total assets 
Ownership: total number of working owners 
divided by sum of total number of working owners 
plus total number of employees 

Sun et al. (2016) 
UK 

OLS, 
logistic & 
2SLS 

There is a non-monotonic relation 
between managerial share 
ownership and the debt ratio. 

Capital structure: The book value of debt over the 
total liabilities plus the market value of equity. 
Ownership: the ratio of shares owned by all 
executive and non-executive directors. 
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2.4.3 Family Ownership 

Agency-based literature predicts two different agency-effects for family ownership role. 

One conjecture is that family shareholders relieve agency costs as they have a higher 

capability to monitor managers and create a level of concord between management and 

owners. Such concord and strong presence of shareholders reduce the dividend-induced 

monitoring and thus predict a negative relationship between family ownership and 

dividend payout (Goergen et al., 2005; Wei et al., 2011).  Another sort of thought in 

same line is that concentration may motivate family shareholders to expropriate wealth 

from minority (Faccio et al., 2001; La Porta et al., 2000a). 

 

Several studies found a negative association between family ownership and dividends. 

González et al. (2014) found that, while a CEO who is family member has no effect on 

dividends, in general (outside and inside) family ownership affect dividends negatively. 

Using large sample of French firms, Djebali (2015) found a negative relationship 

between dividend payout ratio and family ownership. However, he concluded that the 

negative relationship was probably due to family firms’ reservation about future growth 

opportunities. Attig et al. (2016) provided evidence from East Asian countries where they 

found that the dividends paid out of earnings are negatively associated with family 

ownership. Setiawan et al. (2016) reported a negative relationship between dividends and 

family ownership. They suggested that families in Indonesia prefer to tunnel dividends to 

their affiliated firms, thus, keeping the business resources and benefits under their 

control. 

 

file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_146
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_319
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_117
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_205
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_150
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_104


71 
 

In contrast to the above discussion, the expropriation concerns associated with family 

ownership may imply higher dividends especially when it is linked to the value of firms 

in the capital markets and block-holders’ reputation. Faccio et al. (2001) argued that in 

markets where investors are likely to perceive the risk of expropriation, firms respond by 

paying higher dividend payout. They documented that lower payout ratio in Asian 

countries compared to European countries for group-affiliated firms reflect the incentives 

of the largest shareholders to expropriate wealth from the minority shareholders. La Porta 

et al. (2000a) found that in civil law countries (with low protection) family firms tend to 

pay higher dividends even they appear to be rapidly growing firms. 

 

Setia-Atmaja (2010) argued that the presence of family ownership increases agency costs 

and thus the need of governance mechanisms. Poor portfolio diversification associated 

with family ownership, greater incentives to expropriate wealth from minority and 

probable conflicts with other block-holders such an insisting on keeping incompetent 

managers because he is a family member, all these concerns suggest that agency problem 

might be more severe in firms with family control. He found that family controlled-firms 

tend to distribute higher dividends to shareholders compared to non-family firms. 

Yoshikawa and Rasheed (2010) suggested that in family-controlled firms, one of the 

critical agency conflicts is the conflict between inside family shareholders and other 

outside block-shareholders. Their results showed that dividends are positively related to 

family directors. Similarly, Pindado et al. (2012) examined the use of dividends as a 

governance tool in family-controlled firms in Eurozone countries. They found that family 
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firms tend to pay more dividends and keep a stable dividend policy as compared to non-

family firms. 

 

 

In Malaysia, a few studies have examined the effect of family ownership on dividends. 

Ramli (2014) found an insignificant relationship between dividends and family 

ownership for the period 2002-2006. His results also showed a positive and significant 

relationship between dividends and the largest shareholders. However, dividends and 

family shareholding are introduced in the regression model as dummy variables which 

reflect only whether family firms have the propensity to pay dividends or not, but not the 

effect of family ownership on the magnitude of dividends and change in dividends. On 

the other hand, Ameer (2007) and Chu and Cheah (2004) found a positive and significant 

relationship between dividend and family ownership. However, both studies had a 

limitation of sample period and size. Chu and Cheah (2004) study was limited to a single 

period, 1996, while Ameer (2007) study was limited to property firms listed on Bursa 

Malaysia. 

 

As for capital structure, studies predict negative, positive, nonlinear relationship or 

statistically insignificant relationship between family ownership and capital structure. 

The relationship depends on the interaction between control-incentive and risk-reduction 

incentive. One argument is that, in order to choose between equity and debt to finance 

firm’s investments, family owners have choices either to use equity finance and cede part 

of their control on the firm to new shareholders or maintain their control and use debt 

finance. Therefore, a positive relationship between family ownership and debt ratio is 
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expected (Crutchley & Jensen, 1996; Ellul, 2008; King & Santor, 2008; López‐Gracia & 

Sánchez‐Andújar, 2007). In addition, family-controlled firms are perceived as risk‐averse 

by debt-holders, thus they will have easier access to debt financing and tend to use more 

debt (Croci et al., 2011; Lo et al., 2016). 

 

King and Santor (2008) suggested that the control-incentive is not always held by using 

debt financing where creditors put restraints on controlling shareholders via covenants 

and provide better monitoring on family block-holders. Thus, in market where dual-class 

shares are traded, family-owned firms may avoid debt financing and use equity financing 

without affecting their control by issuing share with lower voting right. They found that 

family firms with equal voting-cash rights shares have higher financial leverage. 

Likewise, Croci et al. (2011) examine the financial behavior for great sample of 

European firms. They find that family firms are more affected by control-motivation and 

prefer debt financing compared to non-family controlled firms. They suggested that 

family firms are well introduced in credit markets as risk‐averse firms, provide to family 

firms the ability to finance their investment with low risky debt. The positive association 

between capital structure and family ownership are also supported by Schmid (2013), 

Pindado et al. (2015), Baek et al. (2016), and Lo et al. (2016). 

 

On other hand, it is been argued that family-controlled firms are characterized by large 

shareholders who own great undiversified part of the firm’s equity, as well as high 

involvement of family human capital in the firm’s management. Thus family firms are 

more concerned about total risks and tend to avoid debt finance (Ampenberger et al., 
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2013; Faccio et al., 2011; Pindado et al., 2015). Furthermore, Easterbrook (1984) argued 

that debt financing keeps the firms in the market where creditors provide good 

monitoring and thus family block-holders may prefer to avoid creditors control by using 

less debt (Anderson & Reeb, 2003; King & Santor, 2008; McConaughy, 2009).  

 

Studies have also found a negative association between capital structure and family 

shareholding. Mishra and McConaughy (1999) suggested that family-controlled firms are 

concerned more about bankruptcy risk associated with higher leverage. They found that 

US family firms tend to reduce their leverage ratio to avoid the risk of losing control. 

Driffield et al. (2007) found that family control over firms leads to lower leverage ratio in 

the East Asian countries. Likewise, Ampenberger et al. (2013) conducted a study on 

German firms and found that family firms tend to use less debt. Further, they documented 

that the family involvement in management enhances the family control to modify capital 

structure and reduce debt ratio. González et al. (2013) found a negative relationship 

between debt ratio and family ownership, suggesting that family directors are more risk-

averse. 

 

However, a nonlinear relationship is also found between capital structure and family 

ownership. Ellul (2008) tested whether a change in family ownership range is matter. 

Surprisingly, results showed an insignificant relation at very low levels of family 

ownership and a significant negative relationship at high levels of family ownership (50% 

of voting power). He concluded that family block-holders used leverage when their 

control and voting power is likely to be threatened by other shareholders’ random 
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coalition formation, and used less debt when they have absolute control. Khan (2012) 

also reported a nonlinear relationship between family ownership and capital structure. 

 

Anderson and Reeb (2003)  suggested that family firms can reduce risks by pursuing a 

diversified investment policy and capital structure with lower default risks but such a 

strategy may not be in the minority shareholders’ interests. Using OLS and Logit 

regression to examine the influence of founding-family on corporate diversification and 

capital structure of S&P 500 industrial firms, they found that capital structure is not 

affected by family shareholders and less diversification is related to family firms. Also 

Nadaraja et al. (2011) found an insignificant effect of family ownership on the capital 

structure of Malaysian firms. 
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Table: 2.7 
Summary of Empirical Studies on Family Ownership and Dividend Relationship 

Author and 

Market 
Method of 

Analysis Key findings Measurement of Family ownership and dividend 

González et al. 
(2014) 

 Colombia 

Tobit and 
Probit 

regressions 

Firms with family ownership 
tend to pay lower dividends. 
 

Dividends: dummy 1 if firm pay dividend, 0 otherwise. 
Dividend payout to total assets. 
Family ownership: dummy 1 if founding family is the 
largest shareholders. 

Djebali (2015) 
French OLS 

Family ownership negatively 
affects dividends. 
 

Dividends: dividend payout ratio 
Ownership: dummy 1 if the largest shareholder is a 
family. 

Attig et al. 
(2016) 

East Asian 
economies 

Tobit 
regression 

Family control affect the 
amount paid out as dividend 
negatively. 

Dividends: cash dividend to net income. 
Ownership: dummy, 1 if family as ultimate owner hold 
10% or above, 0 otherwise. 

Setiawan et al. 
(2016) 

Indonesia  

Tobit 
regression 

Negative relationship between 
dividend and family ownership 

Dividends: dividend per share to earnings per share. 
Ownership: dummy, 1 if family as ultimate owner hold 
20% or above, 0 otherwise. 

Setia-Atmaja 
(2010) 

Australia 

Tobit 
regression  

Positive relationship between 
family control firms and 
dividends. 
 

Dividends: total ordinary dividends to net income. 
Ownership: shareholding of family members who control 
20% of shareholdings or more and hold position in the top 
management. 

Yoshikawa and 
Rasheed (2010) 

Japan 

FGLS 
regression 

Positive relationship between 
family ownership and 
dividends. 
 

Dividends: total dividends to net profits. 
Ownership: the number of family directors who is one of 
the top 10 shareholders.  

Pindado et al. 
(2012) 

Eurozone 
countries 

GMM 

Family ownership is associated 
with higher dividends 
distribution and more stable 
dividend policy. 

Dividends: total common dividends to the replacement 
value of total assets. 
Ownership: dummy variable 1 if firm is family control at 
10% shareholdings or above, 0 otherwise. 
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Table: 2.7(continued) 
Author and 

Market 
Method of 

Analysis Key findings Measurement of Family ownership and dividend 

Ameer (2007) 
Malaysia OLS 

Positive relationship between 
dividend and family 
ownership. 
 

Dividends: cash dividend to net income. 
Ownership: the ratio of shareholding owned by family 
members. 

Chu and Cheah 
(2004) 

Malaysia 

Logistic 
analysis 

Positive relationship between 
dividend and family 
ownership. 
 

Dividends: dividend declared in 1996 
Ownership: the ratio of shareholding owned by family 
members. 

Ramli (2014) 
Malaysia OLS 

Family ownership is not 
significant factors affect 
dividends policy.  

Ownership: dummy variables 1 if the largest shareholders 
family ownership, 0 otherwise. 
Dividends: dummy 1 if firms pay dividends and 0 
otherwise. 

 

Table: 2.8 
Summary of Empirical Studies on family Ownership and Capital Structure Relationship 

Author and period of 

study  

Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  

Measurement of family ownership and capital 

structure 

King and Santor 
(2008) 
Canada  

OLS 
Capital structure positively 
related to family ownership with 
single share class. 

Capital structure: total debt to total asset. 
Ownership: firms with family block-holders 
control 20% of voting right or more 

Croci et al. (2011) 
European firms OLS 

Capital structure positively 
related to family ownership. 

Ownership: firm is family if the largest 
shareholders who at least 10% of voting rights is 
family or individual. 
Capital structure: book value of total debt to book 
value of total assets. 
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Table: 2.8 (continued) 
Author and period of 

study  

Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  

Measurement of family ownership and capital 

structure 

Pindado et al. (2015) 
Eurozone countries GMM 

There is positive direct effect of 
family ownership on firm’s 
capital structure. 

Ownership: dummy variable 1 if firm is family 
control at 10% shareholdings or above, 0 
otherwise. 
Capital structure: market value of long term debt 
to the market value of equity and total debt. 

Baek et al. (2016) 
USA RE 

Family ownership is positively 
related to market and book value 
of debt ratios. 

Ownership: Ratio of founding family ownership to 
total shares outstanding. 
Capital structure: the market and book value of 
leverage. 

Lo et al. (2016) 
Taiwan 

OLS 
Logistic 
Regression 

Family control positively 
influences firm leverage. 

Ownership: dummy, 1 if family shareholdings are 
more than the critical control level. 
Capital structure: total debt to total assets. 

Mishra and 
McConaughy (1999) 
USA 

OLS 
Negative relationship between 
family ownership and leverage 
ratio. 

Ownership: The percentage holdings of founding 
family or CEO relative to founder 
Capital structure: total liabilities to total assets. 

Driffield et al. (2007) 
East Asian countries 

3SLS Negative relationship between 
family ownership and leverage 
ratio. 

Ownership: ratio of top five largest shareholders 
owned: 1)- >50%, 2)- 25% - 50% 3)- <25% 
Capital structure: 1) total debt to book equity, 2) 
total debt to total assets. 

Ampenberger et al. 
(2013) 
Germany 

Pooled and 
Fixed OLS. 

Capital structure is negatively 
related to family ownership. 

Ownership: the ratio of ultimate voting right held 
by all founder’s family members. 
Capital structure: long term liabilities to (market of 
equity+ total liabilities) 
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Table: 2.8 (continued) 
Author and period of 

study  

Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  

Measurement of family ownership and capital 

structure 

González et al. 
(2013) 
Colombia 

RE 

Capital structure is negatively 
related to family ownership. 

Ownership: dummy, 1 if the family is the largest 
shareholders. 
Capital structure: total liabilities to total assets 
ratio. 

Ellul (2008) 
38 countries OLS 

Capital structure positively 
related to family ownership. 

Ownership: the ratio of shareholding owned by the 
founding family in the firm. 
Capital structure: 1) total debt to total assets. 2) 
Total debt to (total debt + market value of equity.) 

Khan (2012) 
India FGLS 

Non-linear relationship between 
leverage and family ownership. 

Capital structure: total debt to total asset.  
Ownership: the ratio of shareholding held by 
individual (Indian and foreign) and Hindu 
undivided families. 

Anderson and Reeb 
(2003) 
USA 

OLS & 
Logit 
regression. 

Capital structure is not affected 
by family ownership. 

Ownership: the fractional equity holdings of the 
founding family. 
Capital structure: long term debt to total asset. 

Nadaraja et al. (2011) 
Malaysia 

Fixed effect There is no relationship between 
capital structure and family 
ownership. 

Ownership: More than 5% owned by individual 
and/or family members.  
Capital structure: financial leverage total, long 
term and short term. 
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2.4.4 Government Ownership 

Government ownership in capital markets is taken as a special case due to several 

considerations. Unlike other privately-controlled firms, government ownership is 

expected to reveal double agency costs. Beside the conflicts that may rise between the 

shareholders (majority and minority), government ownership raises the probability of 

conflicts between government and the citizens as the ultimate owners (Eng & Mak, 2003; 

Al-Malkawi, 2007). Other researchers argued that  since the governments are expected to 

hold the responsibility of protecting investors, beside the Institutional character of 

government ownership, this suggest high monitoring role of government ownership to 

reduce the managers misuse of authorities on firms policies (Glen et al., 1995; Kuwari, 

2009;  Al-Malkawi, 2007). 

 

On the other hand, since the government has informed in advance about the sources of 

funds used, government ownership decreases the asymmetric information raised between 

managers and owners. Furthermore, government domination on the financial system and 

control over most banks and financial institutions allow firms controlled by the 

government easier accessibility to external funds (Chen et al., 2014; Li et al., 2009; 

Pöyry & Maury, 2010). Unlike private firms, another consideration is that firms that are 

controlled by the government are more concerned about country aggregate economy, 

political and social policy goals rather than maximization of shareholders’ wealth 

(Dewenter & Malatesta, 2001; Vining & Boardman, 1992). 
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Studies that examined the relationship between dividends and government ownership 

have reported a positive relationship. Lin et al. (2010) and Wang et al. (2011b) 

investigated the relationship between dividend policy and state ownership in China. They 

suggested that the effect of large shareholders on dividends is based on its impact on the 

stock price. If shareholders are not satisfied with the capital gains due to a change in 

stock price, they would be motivated to ask for more dividends. Both studies reported 

that cash dividends are strongly preferred by firms with state ownership. Likewise, Lin et 

al. (2017) found that the state-owned enterprises pay more dividends. 

 

In emerging markets the protection of investors is questionable, with a high uncertainty 

about the firms’ future and lack of experience about how to treat minority rights. Thus, 

the expropriation risk is high and governments attempt, through their participation in the 

capital market, to show good reputation of firms by distributing a large dividend payout 

(Kuwari, 2009). In GCC countries, Kuwari (2009) found that dividend payout are higher 

in firms controlled by governments or one of its agents. Similarly, Al-Malkawi (2007, 

2017) found a positive relationship between government ownership and dividends in 

Jordan and Saudi Arabia respectively. He argued that double agency cost is expected in 

firms with high government ownership, where citizens are the ultimate owners of these 

firms and to ensure that government representatives act in the interests of citizens, thus 

government-controlled firms pay more dividends. 

 

Compared to other east Asian countries, Claessens et al. (2000) found that state-control is 

significant in Malaysia. Studies that examined the impact of government ownership on 
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dividend policy in Malaysia are few and the sample is limited to either a single period of 

study or a single industry. Furthermore, results of the studies are inconsistent. Mat Nor 

and Sulong (2007) reported a negative relationship while Chu and Cheah (2004) found a 

positive relationship between government ownership and dividend payout. Ameer (2007) 

concluded that there is no relationship between dividends and government ownership. 

 

However, Ben‐Nasr (2015) argued that the controlling shareholders in government-

owned firms are the politicians whereas the ultimate owners of these firms are citizens. 

Therefore, managers in these firms are poorly monitored and are evaluated by politicians. 

The managers and politicians may strive to keep cash within the firm for achieving 

personal and political desires that keep them in power for a longer period. Ben‐Nasr 

(2015) found a negative relationship between government ownership and dividends. 

Similarly, Al-Najjar and Kilincarslan (2016) found a negative association between 

dividends and government ownership. They suggested that the poor monitoring of 

politicians may lead to an increase in managerial opportunism.  

 

On the other hand, empirical studies have shown inconclusive results regarding the effect 

of government shareholding on capital structure. Li et al. (2009) reported a positive 

association between government shareholding and capital structure. Pöyry and Maury 

(2010) conducted a study on Russian firms to investigate the influential role of ownership 

structure on the firms’ financing decisions. They suggested that firms with owners with 

political power in the country and government-controlled firms receive special treatment 

from banks and financial institutions. Such powers enable them to easily obtain external 

finance and on favorable terms. They found that firms dominated by government and 
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political-linked firms have higher leverage ratio. Likewise, Chen et al. (2014) suggested 

that as the government simultaneously dominates banks and financial system, they 

strongly intervene to push banks to grant their own firms credits. Furthermore, the 

significant conflicts between the government goals (as majority shareholders) and other 

shareholders push the firms controlled by government to use more debt rather than 

equity. They proved empirically that a positive relationship between state ownership and 

capital structure is existent among Chinese firms. The financial privileges of government-

controlled firms have also been supported by Le and Tannous (2016). 

 

On the contrary, Chen and Strange (2005) suggested that state ownership increases the 

entrenchment of managers who are more concerned about the risk associated with debt 

financing and thus the presence of state shareholders limits the use of debt. Results of 

OLS regression showed that the effect of state control either by government agencies or 

institutions owned by state is highly significant and negative on firm’s capital structure. 

Su (2010) argued that managers tend to invest in highly diversified business and reduce 

business risk for self-interest purpose. This over-diversification absorbs the cash flow that 

was supposed to be given to shareholders. In firms controlled by government, 

shareholders force managers to rely on debt which is unfavorable for managers due to 

bankruptcy threats and thus reduce managers’ misuse of cash flows in unrelated 

diversification. He founds that firms controlled by government use less debt than non-

controlled firms. Hardiyanto et al. (2015) and Nhung and Okuda (2015) found a negative 

impact of government ownership on the firms’ capital structure. 
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Government ownership is also found to be an insignificant influence on capital structure. 

Zhou and Xiao (2006) conducted a study to investigate the financial behavior of Chinese 

firms. They found that capital structure choices are not affected by state ownership in 

china. Likewise, Hovey (2007) found an insignificant effect of state ownership on capital 

structure. 
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Table: 2.9 
Summary of Empirical Studies on Government Ownership and Dividend Relationship 

Authors and 

Market 
Method of 

Analysis Key findings Measurement of GLCs ownership and dividend 

Wang, X. et al. 
(2011b) 
China Pooled and 

Logit regression  

Significant positive relationship exists 
between dividends and state 
ownership in Chinese firms. 

Ownership: dummy variable 1 if firms 
controlled by government department, 0 
otherwise. The ratio of ownership of the largest 
shareholders state direct and indirect. 
Dividends: dividend per share  

Lin et al. (2017) 
China Pooled 

regression 

Significant positive relationship 
between cash dividend and state 
ownership. 

Ownership: dummy variable 1 if 50% of firm’s 
share held by the government.  
Dividends: cash dividend to total dividends. 

Kuwari (2009) 
GCC countries Tobit model 

Positive relationship between dividend 
and government ownership. 

Dividends: cash dividends/net profits. 
Ownership: the ratio of share owned by 
government. 

 Al-Malkawi 
(2007) 
Jordan 

Tobit regression 
Positive relationship between dividend 
yield and state ownership. 

Ownership: dummy variable 1 if firm held by 
state. 
Dividends: dividend yield. 

Al-Malkawi 
(2017) Saudi 
Arabia 

Tobit regression 

Positive relationship between dividend 
yield and government ownership.  

Ownership: the percentage of share held by the 
government. 
Dividends: dividend per share. 

Mat Nor and 
Sulong (2007) 
Malaysia 

Multiple 
regression 
Hierarchical 
regression  

Government ownership has 
insignificant relationship on dividends 
on year 2002 and negative significant 
relationship on year 2005. 

Ownership: The sum of shares held by 
government and counted as one of the thirty 
largest shareholders. 
Dividends: dividend per share. 

Chu and Cheah 
(2004) 
Malaysia 

Logistic 
analysis 

Positive relationship between 
government and dividend. 

Dividends: cash dividend per share. 
Ownership: the percentage of shareholding held 
by government. 
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Table: 2.9 (continued) 
Authors and 

Market 
Method of 

Analysis Key findings Measurement of GLCs ownership and dividend 

Ameer (2007) 
Malaysia OLS 

There is no significant relationship 
between dividend and state ownership. 

Dividends: cash dividend to net income. 
Ownership: the ratio of shareholding owned by 
government. 

Ben‐Nasr 
(2015) 
Firms from 43 
countries 

OLS 

Negative relationship between 
dividend and government ownership. 

Ownership: the government shareholdings. 
Dividends: cash dividend to net income. 

Al-Najjar and 
Kilincarslan 
(2016)  
Turkey 

logit and tobit 
regression 

Negative relationship between 
dividend and government ownership. 

Ownership: the shares held by government. 
Dividends: dividend per share to earnings per 
share. 

 

 

Table: 2.10 
Summary of Empirical Studies on Government Ownership and Capital Structure Relationship 

Authors and Market  
Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  

Measurement of State ownership and capital 

structure 

Li et al. (2009) 
China OLS Positive relationship between state 

ownership and capital structure. 
Capital structure: total debt to total asset. 
Ownership: state shareholding. 

Pöyry and Maury 
(2010) 
Russia 

OLS 

Positive relationship between 
government ownership and leverage 
ratio. 

Capital structure: financial debt to total asset & 
financial debt to market value of equity. 
Ownership: dummy variable 1 if the state own 
20% or more of firm’s voting right (ultimate 
control) 

Chen et al. (2014) 
China OLS 

Positive relationship between state 
ownership and capital structure. 

Capital structure: the ratio of total debt to total 
assets both book and market value. 
Ownership the ratio of shareholding held by state. 
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Table: 2.10 (continued) 

Authors and Market  
Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  

Measurement of State ownership and capital 

structure 

Le and Tannous 
(2016) 
Vietnam 

OLS,  RE, 
FE, and 
GMM 

Government ownership has a 
positive influence on leverage. 

Ownership: the share held by government to 
share outstanding.  
Capital structure: total debt to total assets. 

Chen and Strange 
(2005) 
China 

OLS 

Firms controlled by state agencies 
and state institutes tend to avoid debt 
financing. 

Capital structure: total liabilities to total assets 
book value and market value. 
Ownership: the ratio of share held by state 
agencies, state institutes. 

Su (2010) 
China 

Univariate 
approaches 

Firms controlled by government 
tend to use less debt. 

Capital structure: book value and market value of 
leverage ratio. 
Ownership: dummy variable 1 if government is 
the ultimate owner, 0 otherwise.  

Nhung and Okuda 
(2015) 
Vietnam  

3SLS & 
GMM 

Negative relationship between state-
control ownership and capital 
structure. 

Ownership: dummy 1 if state stock holdings 
exceeding 50% and 0 otherwise. 
Capital structure: the ratio of total debt and long 
term debt to total assets. 

Hardiyanto et al. 
(2015) 
Indonesia 

FE, RE and 
GLS 

Government ownership influence 
capital structure negatively. 

Ownership: dummy 1 for government ownership, 
0 otherwise. 
Capital structure: debt ratio. 

Zou and Xiao (2006) 
China OLS 

Insignificant relationship between 
capital structure and state 
ownership. 

Capital structure: total debt ratio (both book and 
market value) and long term debt ratio (both book 
and market value) 
Ownership: corresponding shares held by state 
relative to total number of shares. 

Hovey (2007) 
China OLS 

Insignificant relationship between 
capital structure and state 
ownership. 

Capital structure: the ratio of total debt to equity. 
Ownership: the ratio of state shareholdings. 
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2.4.5 Foreign Ownership  

It has been argued in the literature that foreign ownership enhances the level of 

monitoring and reduces the agency conflict due to separation of the firm’s control and 

ownership. Foreign investors practice international standards, demand strong corporate 

governance and have better experience compared to local investors which is reflected in 

better performance of firms and in the overall growth of the economy (Gillan & Starks, 

2003; Huang & Shiu, 2009; Jeon et al., 2011; Mian & Nagata, 2015).  

 

A majority of the empirical studies that examined the relationship between dividends and 

foreign ownership show a positive relationship. Manos (2002) argued that it is difficult 

and costly for foreign investors to monitor a firm’s management overseas. He 

documented a positive relationship between dividends and foreign ownership. Baba 

(2009) examined the impact of foreign ownership on Japanese firms’ dividend policy. 

Three model of probit regression were performed to observe intensively the effect of 

foreign ownership on different choices of dividend decisions. The presence of foreign 

ownership positively affects dividend policy where results showed that larger numbers of 

shares held by foreigners are associated with higher probability to pay dividends. 

Furthermore, in both choices to increase or decrease dividends, changes in foreign 

ownership lead to changes in dividends in the same direction.   

 

Jeon et al. (2011) argued that foreign shareholders pressure firms to pay more dividends 

in order to enhance shareholders monitoring and reduce the problem of overinvestment. 

They conducted a study to investigate the relationship between foreign ownership and 
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dividend policy in Korea. They found that foreign shareholders prefer firms that pay 

more dividends and firms with large foreign ownership (5% of shareholdings or more) 

tend to pay more dividends. Mian and Nagata (2015) suggested that foreign shareholders, 

especially institutions, consolidate the efficient use of dividends and investments policy 

to increase the firm value. They found that, in general, firms with high foreign ownership 

tend to distribute more of their cash to shareholders in the form of either cash dividends 

or share repurchase. 

 

Contrary, Dahlquist and Robertsson (2001) found a negative relationship between foreign 

ownership and dividends in Swedish market. However, they concluded that such a 

relationship is because most foreign investors in the Swedish market are institutions. 

Yoshikawa and Rasheed (2010) also reported a negative relationship between foreign 

ownership and dividend payout. However, they suggested that since the dividend payout 

in Japan is generally lower as compared to other economies, foreign investors who prefer 

higher dividends will not invest in Japan. Thus, most foreign investors in Japan focus on 

capital appreciation rather than dividend payments. 

 

Likewise, Lam et al. (2012) argued that the signaling role of dividends impacts more on 

firms with higher foreign ownership and cross-listed firms, which reflect different 

dividends behavior as compared to other firms. The presence of foreign ownership 

pressures local firms to increase disclosure and reduce asymmetric information about the 

firms. Such environment reduces the need to pay dividends predicting a negative 

relationship between cash dividends and foreign ownership. They examined the impact of 
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foreign ownership on dividend policy for Chinese firms and showed that firms with 

foreign ownership and cross-listed firms tend to pay less cash dividends.  

 

In Malaysia, using full adjustment model and partial adjustment model to investigate the 

relationship between dividend policy and different types of ownership structure in 

Malaysia, Abdullah, Ahmad, and Roslan (2012) found an insignificant effect of foreign 

ownership on dividends for both models. However, the data used in the study only 

covered a year, 2010. Contrary, Chu and Cheah (2004) examined the determinants of 

ownership structure for Malaysian firms for the year 1996 and found that foreign 

ownership is associated with high dividend payout. Further, they find that foreign 

controlled firms tend to pay dividends more than firms controlled by domestic family 

owners. 

 

The effect of foreign ownership on capital structure varies among empirical studies 

between insignificant effects to significantly negative effect. Wiwattanakantang (1999) 

argued that monitoring management activities located in a different country is more 

difficult relatively to monitoring management close by and in the same country. In order 

to avoid the probability of unfavorable management discretion, foreign investors put 

pressure on management to use more debt as an alternative of shareholders monitoring. 

However, he found an insignificant effect of foreign ownership on Thai firms’ capital 

structure. Similarly, an insignificant influence of foreign ownership has been reported by 

Zou and Xiao (2006)  and Bokpin and Arko (2009). 

 

file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_83
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_322
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_328
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/ownership%20structure.docx%23_ENREF_56


91 
 

Kang and Stulz (1997) investigated the preferences of foreign shareholders in individual 

firms in the Japan market. They argued that the choice of portfolio differs between 

foreign and domestic investors due to sunk costs, deadweight costs and asymmetric 

information that foreign investors are exposed to. In their comparison between domestic 

and foreign investors Kang and Stulz (1997) found that despite leverage ratio is 

negatively correlated to both domestic and foreign ownership, the coefficient for foreign 

ownership is about double the coefficient for domestic investors. They concluded that 

foreign investors overweight the low-levered firms. Likewise, Dahlquist and Robertsson 

(2001) examined the preferences of foreign shareholders in Swedish firms. Using 

multivariate regression model, they found that firms with lower leverage are more 

attractive to foreign shareholders. 

 

Chen and Strange (2005) reported a negative relationship between foreign ownership and 

capital structure in China. Similarly, Li et al. (2009) conducted a study on non-publicly 

traded Chinese firms to examine the role of ownership structure in the firm’s capital 

structure. They found that the existence of foreign shareholders affects the firm’s 

leverage ratio negatively.  They stated that it may be due to the foreign-owned firms in 

China enjoy lower corporate tax compared to their domestic counterparts.  
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Table: 2.11 
Summary of Empirical Studies on Foreign Ownership and Dividend Relationship 

Author and 

Market 
Method of 

Analysis Key findings Measurement of foreign ownership and dividend 

Manos (2002) 
India 

Tobit 
regression 

Positive relationship between 
dividends and foreign 
ownership. 

Dividends: the ratio of common dividend to net profits. 
Foreign ownership: the percentage of share owned by 
foreign shareholders. 

Baba (2009) 
Japan 

Probit 
regression  

Foreign ownership positively 
related to dividends. 

Foreign ownership: 1-one year lagged of number of shares 
hold by foreign investors 2- percentage change in foreign 
ownership. 
Dividends: dummy variable three measures: 1- dividend 
increase1, 0otherwise, 2- dividend no change 1,0 
otherwise, 3- dividend decrease 1,0 otherwise. 

Jeon et al. (2011) 
Korea 

Univariate 
test, loget 
regression  
 

Positive relationship between 
foreign shareholdings and 
dividends. 

Foreign ownership: dummy variable 1 if foreign ownership 
present 5% or more of shareholding 
Dividends: payer = dummy variable 1 if firms pay 
dividends and dividend changes= dummy 1 if firms 
increase dividends. 

Ullah et al. (2012) 
Pakistan 

Stepwise 
Multiple 
Regression 

Positive relationship between 
dividend and foreign 
ownership. 

Ownership: the ratio of shares owned by foreigners to total 
share capital. 
Dividends: cash dividend to operating earning 

Mian and Nagata 
(2015) 
Japan 

OLS In general dividends 
positively related to foreign 
ownership. 
 

Foreign ownership: the percentage of foreign institutional 
shareholdings to total outstanding shares. 
Dividends: cash dividend to total assets. 

Dahlquist and 
Robertsson (2001) 
Sweden 

Multiple 
regressions  

Foreign ownership 
negatively related to 
dividends. 

Foreign ownership: the weight of foreign ownership in 
firm's capital relative to the weight of aggregate foreign 
ownership in market portfolio. 
Dividends: dividend yield  

Yoshikawa and 
Rasheed (2010)  
Japan 

FGLS 
regression 

Negative relationship 
between dividends and 
foreign ownership. 
 

Dividends: total dividends to net profits. 
Foreign Ownership: the ratio of share owned by foreigners. 
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Table: 2.11 (continued) 
Author and 

Market 
Method of 

Analysis Key findings Measurement of foreign ownership and dividend 

Lam et al. (2012) 
China 

OLS and 
Tobit 
regression  

Cash dividend related 
negatively with foreign 
ownership. 

Dividends: cash dividend payout ratio. 
Foreign ownership: the percentage of shares owned by 
foreign shareholders. 

Abdullah et al. 
(2012) Malaysia 

Multi-
regression 
analysis 

Insignificant relationship 
between dividend and 
foreign ownership. 

Foreign ownership: the percentage of shareholdings held 
by the largest thirty foreign owners. 

Chu and Cheah 
(2004) 
Malaysia 

Logistic 
analysis 

Positive relationship between 
dividend and foreign 
ownership 

Dividends: dividend declared in 1996 
Ownership: the ratio of foreign shareholding in firms , 1- < 
20%, 2- 20%-50% , 3- > 50% 

Mat Nor and 
Sulong (2007)  
Malaysia 

Multiple 
regression 
Hierarchical 
regression 

Foreign ownership has 
insignificant relationship on 
dividends on year 2002 and 
negative significant 
relationship on year 2005.  

Ownership: The sum of foreign shareholdings for those 
who is one of the thirty largest shareholders.  
Dividends: dividend per share. 

 

Table: 2.12 
Summary of Empirical Studies on Foreign Ownership and Capital Structure Relationship 

Author and Market  
Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  Measurement of Foreign ownership and capital structure 

Zou and Xiao 
(2006) 
China 

OLS Foreign ownership is 
insignificant factor related to 
capital structure. 

Capital structure: total debt ratio and long term debt ratio 
(both book and market value). 
Ownership: corresponding shares held by foreigner 
relative to total number of shares. 

Bokpin and Arko 
(2009)  
Ghana 

SUR There is no relation between 
foreign ownership and capital 
structure. 

Capital structure: long term debt to equity. 
Ownership: the ratio of share held by foreigners. 
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Table: 2.12 (continued) 

Author and Market  
Method of 

Analysis 
Key findings  Measurement of Foreign ownership and capital structure 

Kang and Stulz 
(1997) 
Japan 

Multivariate 
regression 

Foreign investors prefer firms 
with low leverage ratio. 

Capital structure: the ratio of total liabilities and total 
assets 
Ownership: the percentage of shares owned by foreign 
investors for each firm. 

Dahlquist and 
Robertsson (2001) 
Sweden 

Multivariate 
regression 

Negative relationship between 
foreign ownership and capital 
structure. 

Capital structure: total liabilities to total equity 
Ownership: the weight of foreign ownership in firm's 
capital relative to the weight of aggregate foreign 
ownership in market portfolio. 

Chen and Strange 
(2005) 
China 

OLS Negative relationship between 
capital structure and foreign 
ownership. 

Capital structure: total liabilities to total assets book 
value and market value. 
Ownership: the ratio of share held by state agencies, state 
institutes. 

Li et al. (2009) 
China 

OLS Negative relationship between 
foreign ownership and 
leverage ratio 

Capital structure: total debt to total asset. 
Ownership: the shareholding of foreign investors. 

Kim and 
Limpaphayom 
(1998) 
Japan 

OLS Negative relationship between 
foreign ownership and capital 
structure. 

Capital structure: the market value of leverage ratio 
Ownership: the ratio of foreigner holdings to the 
outstanding share. 

Pöyry and Maury 
(2010) 
Russia 

OLS Capital structure is not affected 
by foreign ownership. 

Capital structure: financial debt to total asset & financial 
debt to market value of equity. 
Ownership: dummy variable 1 if the foreigners own 20% 
or more of firm’s voting right (ultimate control) 
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2.5 The moderating variables 

The literature review in the previous sections showed that the shareholders’ perceptions 

of dividends and capital structure mainly lie in the monitoring role of these decisions and 

their main concern is in the expropriation and extraction of private benefits. Therefore, 

the decisions of dividends and capital structure are aimed to alleviate the firm’s agency 

problem. Although the literature is consistent regarding the role of dividends and capital 

structure as a monitoring mechanism to alleviate agency costs, these studies show 

inconclusive findings regarding their relationship with ownership structure. Some studies 

found that dividends and capital structure are positively related to ownership 

concentration and block-shareholders. Other studies reported a negative impact of 

ownership structure on both dividends and capital structure.  

 

On the other hand, theories and empirical literature show that dividend policy and capital 

structure are not only affected by the firms’ agency condition but are also influenced by 

the firms’ other specificities especially growth opportunities, corporate risk, and market 

conditions. This section discusses the moderator variables which are expected to clarify 

the context within which dividends and capital structure are affected by ownership 

structure. 

 

2.5.1 Growth Opportunities 

Easterbrook (1984) argued that firms' capital structure and dividend policy play a 

governing role and is used to monitor management. Paying of dividends induces the 

issuance of new securities resulting in capital market monitoring and consequent 
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reduction in agency costs. The use of dividends and capital structure as a monitoring 

mechanism obtain benefit but also bear costs such as transaction cost and bankruptcy 

cost. Rozeff (1982) and Easterbrook (1984) suggested that the presence of ownership 

concentration play as a substitution control device to the use of a costly capital structure 

and dividend policy mechanism to induce capital market monitoring. 

 

Empirical studies support the substitution hypothesis and find that dividend and capital 

structure are negatively related to ownership structure. Artikis et al. (2011), Khan (2006), 

and Mancinelli and Ozkan (2006) found that ownership structure affect dividends 

negatively. Likewise, Garvey and Hanka (1999), Short et al. (2002a), and 

Wiwattanakantang (1999) found a negative relationship between capital structure and 

ownership structure.  

 

Researchers also argued that the need of dividend and capital structure as a monitoring 

mechanism can be applied to highly concentrated ownership firms where agency 

problems are present due to expropriation of minority shareholders by controlling 

shareholders (Djebali, 2015; Faccio et al., 2001; La Porta et al., 2000a). Other empirical 

studies support the expropriation hypothesis and found a positive relationship between 

ownership structure and both dividend and capital structure. Brailsford et al. (2002), 

Céspedes et al. (2010), and Ganguli (2013) reported a positive relationship between 

capital structure and ownership concentration. Similarly, dividends have been found 

positively related to ownership concentration (Thanatawee, 2013; Truong & Heaney, 

2007).  
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Nonetheless, dividend policy and capital structure are also influenced by other conditions 

such as the need to finance high growth (Fama & French, 2002; Myers & Majluf, 1984). 

Noronha et al. (1996) and Djebali (2015) suggested that the monitoring role of dividends 

and capital structure are only a partial explanation of firms’ behavior and not all firms set 

their capital structure and dividend policy based on agency-cost considerations. Growth 

opportunities are a substitutional device to control agency costs and the monitoring 

rationale for dividends and capital structure. Djebali (2015) documented that whatever is 

the identity of the controlling owner, firms with better growth opportunities tend to pay 

lower dividends. Using a large sample of French firms, he found a negative relationship 

between dividend payout ratio and family ownership. However, he concluded that the 

negative relationship was probably due to firms’ reservation about future growth 

opportunities. 

 

La Porta et al. (2000a) argued that in a market with high investors’ protection the 

minority’s demand on dividends depends on future growth opportunities and thus a firm 

with large shareholders is expected to pay low dividends if the firms appear to be a 

rapidly growing firm. They found that in civil law countries (countries with low 

protection) family firms tend to pay higher dividends even when the firms appear to be 

growing rapidly. McConnell and Servaes (1995) examined the interaction among capital 

structure, equity ownership and corporate value considering the state of firms’ growth 

opportunities. They concluded that as for low-growth firms a higher debt level is used in 
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capital structure to reduce the free cash flow that managers may waste in non-benefits of 

equity holders. 

 

The extant empirical studies also provide evidence that support the strong effect of 

growth opportunities on dividend and capital structure. Chang and Rhee (1990) 

documented that when firms appear to experience high opportunities for growth, they 

choose to retain internally generated earnings rather than distribute them to shareholders, 

so dividends payments decline as the firm’s opportunity of growth increased. Gugler 

(2003) developed a simultaneous model to test the interaction between investment 

decisions and dividend policy on Australian firms. The result showed that research and 

development spending as proxy for investment opportunity is significantly and negatively 

related to dividends. They concluded that regardless of who dominate the firms, 

dividends decrease at low growth opportunities. 

 

Abor and Bokpin (2010) conducted a study on a sample from 34 emerging markets to 

investigate the influence of growth opportunities on corporate payout policy. Performing 

fixed and random regression analyses, the findings revealed statistically significant effect 

of firms’ growth opportunities on dividend policy and the effect is negative.  Sanju et al. 

(2011) performed Granger causality test on panel data for 110 Indian firms. They found 

that there is a negative and causal association between dividends and investments. 

Cleaveland (2013) also found that in New Zealand and Australia much of the dividends 

changes are due to decreases in R & D investments.  
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Deesomsak et al. (2004) conducted a study to determine the factors that affect the firms’ 

capital structure in the Asia Pacific region. They found that as for Thailand, Malaysia and 

Singapore, the growth opportunities are a significantly negative determinant on capital 

structure. Huang and Song (2006) examined the determinants of capital structure in 

Chinese firms and found that growth opportunities as measured by Tobin’s Q affects 

leverage ratio negatively. Nunkoo and Boateng (2010) used GMM estimator to 

investigate the factors that influence leverage ratio in Canadian firms. Results showed 

that the opportunities of growth affect leverage ratio negatively. Furthermore, Alipour et 

al. (2015) found a significant negative relationship between asset growth as a measure of 

growth opportunities and firms’ capital structure among Iranian firms. Likewise, Lewis 

and Tan (2016) found that in firms that showed relatively optimistic prospects regarding 

growth opportunities in the long-term used more equity finance in their capital structure. 

 

2.5.2 Corporate Risk 

According to the literature the relationship between ownership structure and both capital 

structure and dividend policy is referred to an agency conflicts in firms (Easterbrook, 

1984; Faccio et al., 2001). One of the underlying conflicts between controlling 

shareholders, minority shareholders and managers is their preference toward risk 

(Anderson & Reeb, 2003; Mehran, 1992). Mehran (1992) suggested that the agency 

conflicts in particular firms may arise due to the different concerns of both shareholders 

and management toward risks. Shareholders with well-diversified portfolios show a 

higher propensity to incur risk exposure. 
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In contrast John et al., (2008) argued that insiders with high private benefits may choose 

to be conservative in running corporate policy. The insiders would be more risk averse in 

directing corporate policy when private benefits are more important. Boubaker et al. 

(2016) pointed out that firms with largest shareholders are likely to decrease risk-taking 

for two reasons: (i) the largest shareholders tend to be undiversified, and (ii) the largest 

shareholders have incentives to extract private benefits from minority. Boubakri et al. 

(2013) utilized a sample consisting of 381 firms from 57 countries and found that state 

ownership is negatively related to risk-taking and foreign ownership is positively related 

to risk-taking. However, they concluded that the positive relationship between foreign 

owner and risk-taking depends on the country-level of governance institutions.  

 

Shareholders are exposed to different types of risk, Business risks which are related to the 

firm’s operating activity refers to the variability in firms’ cash flows, profits and the 

probability of losses (Kale et al., 1991). The firm’s market risk (systematic risk) refers to 

the risk inherent in the aggregate market (Chauveau & Gatfaoui, 2002) which measures 

the volatility of a firm’s stock price to the volatility of market prices. Normally, business 

risk is relieved through diversifying the business lines in the case of firms or holding a 

diversified portfolio in the case of the individual investor (Amit & Livnat, 1988; 

Chakraborty, 2015). Therefore the effect of business risk on shareholders’ preference 

depends on the state of diversification in the shareholders’ portfolio and the firms’ 

business lines. 

 



 

101 
 

In the other hand, there is a substantial literature that show a strong association between 

corporate risk and both dividends and capital structure (Abor & Biekpe, 2009; Alipour et 

al., 2015; Grullon et al., 2002; Kuwari, 2009; Pástor & Pietro, 2003; Rashid et al., 2016). 

 

Castanias (1983) argued that when the fluctuation in the probability distribution of 

earnings rises, debt becomes less attractive because the probability of failure is high. Kale 

et al. (1991) conducted a cross-section analysis on US firms and showed that leverage 

ratio is inversely affected by the level of risk. Similarly, Chung (1993) used data 

extracted from Compustat annual Industrial for 1449 firms to investigate the effect of 

firms’ characteristics on financial structure. He found that both long-term and short-term 

debt are inversely affected by operating risk, systematic risk and diversification risk. The 

negative association between capital structure and corporate risk has been confirmed by 

several other empirical studies (Abor & Biekpe, 2009; Al-Najjar & Taylor, 2008; 

Eldomiaty, 2008).  

 

Alipour et al. (2015) examined the determinants of capital structure for Iranian firms by 

using standard deviation of return on assets as the measurement of corporate risk.  The 

regression results showed a negative coefficient for corporate risk when it is regressed on 

long-term debt ratio, and a positive coefficient in the equation of short-term debt ratio. 

Köksal and Orman (2015) examined the effect of corporate risk on the capital structure of 

Turkish non-financial firms. The results showed that firm risks affect the long-term debt 

ratio but did not have a significant effect on the short-term debt ratio. They concluded 
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that firms that are viewed as risky by creditors found it more difficult to borrow long-

term. 

 

Similarly, researchers have found that corporate risk is significantly related to dividend 

policy (Aivazian et al., 2003; Amidu & Abor, 2006; Cadenillas et al., 2007; Ho, 2003). 

Chang and Rhee (1990) argued that firms that experienced high risk of uncertainty about 

its future earnings have a more conservative dividend policy. Since they are not confident 

about future earnings they tend to reduce commitments regarding paying dividends, thus 

they avoid the negative effects of reducing or cutting off dividends in the future. Pástor 

and Pietro (2003) commented that the uncertainty about a firm’s profitability is stronger 

in firms that do not pay dividends which reflect in turn on the firm’s value. Studies used 

standard deviation of earnings as a measurement of firms’ total risk (business risk) and 

found that dividends are negatively associated to business risks (Aivazian et al., 2003; 

Amidu & Abor, 2006; Han et al., 1999; Holder et al., 1998). 

 

D'Souza and Saxena (1999) used a sample of 349 firms worldwide to examine the 

interaction between dividends and firms’ market risk. They found that the payout ratio is 

quite low for firms that are exposed to higher market risk. Grullon et al. (2002) suggested 

that markets react positively to dividend changes due to expected change in the firm’s 

systematic risk after a change in dividend payments. After observing the systematic risk 

for all firms that have dividends announcement in the New York (NYSE) and American 

(AMEX) stock exchanges, they found that firms that announced increase in dividends 

experienced decrease in beta. Likewise, Ho (2003), Al-Najjar and Hussainey (2009) and 
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Kuwari (2009) used beta value as proxy for firm’s asymmetric risk. They found that the 

relationship between beta and dividend payout is statistically significant and negative. 

 

As a conclusion, the literature provides two major motives for shareholders to adjust 

dividends and capital structure policies to take risk into account. The first motive is 

derived from business risk and the ability of firms to meet their obligations. Business risk 

reflects high uncertainty about future earnings and accordingly higher probability of 

bankruptcy for a given level of debt (Chakraborty, 2015; Kale  et al., 1991). Therefore 

large shareholders prefer lower debt and depend on internally generated funds to avoid 

bankruptcy. However, Chakraborty (2015) suggested that firms could reduce their risk 

associated with operating activities through pursuing a diversification strategy in business 

lines.  

 

The second motive is derived from market risk and its effect on the cost of finance. 

Eldomiaty et al. (2014) contend that market risk increases the cost of external finance, 

which precipitates firms to meet the required financing by forgoing dividends and to 

depend on internal finance. However, Jensen and Meckling (1976), Myers (1977), and 

Green and Talmor (1986) argued that shareholders of risky firms are motivated to 

maintain a higher leverage ratio. Therefore, part of the firm's risk is loaded to 

bondholders and diverting wealth to shareholders. 
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2.5.3 Market Conditions  

The fact that financing decisions are affected by market conditions is consistent with the 

trade-off model. Indeed, according to the trade-off hypothesis the optimal capital 

structure is determined by balancing the costs and benefits of funds. These costs and 

benefits in turn depend on market conditions. For instance, if market is booming, firms 

are more likely to have lower bankruptcy costs and higher taxable income to shield 

(Hackbarth et al., 2006; Korajczyk & Levy, 2003). The effects of market conditions also 

does not commensurate with pecking order hypothesis (Baker & Wurgler, 2002). 

Nonetheless, the effect of market conditions on the interdependence of dividend policy 

and capital structure has not been satisfactorily and empirically studied yet. However, 

some empirical evidence have shown that dividend policy and capital structure vary over 

different market conditions.  

   

 Literature have documented that dividend policy may fluctuate in different market 

conditions. Using advanced econometric methods, empirical studies have examined and 

proven this conclusion (Aono & Iwaisako, 2010; Chang, 2009; Fama & French, 1989; 

Farooq et al., 2012; Gombola & Liu, 1993; Shih, 1992). Fama and French (1989) 

suggested that the relationship between expected return and financial variables, namely 

default-premium in bond return and dividend yield is driven from the correlation with 

market conditions. Gombola and Liu (1993) documented that the relationship between 

dividend and stock return varies over bull and bear markets. They found that the dividend 

yield related to stock return shifts from positively significant during bear markets to 

file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_158
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_200
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_47
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_36
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_73
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_122
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_127
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_148
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_291
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_122
file:///C:/Users/Sony/Dropbox/written%20chapters/revised%20version/chapter%202/moderator%20variables.docx%23_ENREF_148


 

105 
 

negatively significant during bull markets. Similarly, Chang (2009) concluded that the 

effect of dividend yield on stock return is related to stock market fluctuations.  

 

Aono and Iwaisako (2010) found that the large switch in stock prices between late 1980s 

and the beginning of 1990s in the Tokyo market resulted in a sharp decrease and the 

subsequent increase of dividend yields in this period. Fuller and Goldstein (2011) found 

that dividends are more significant during declining markets for investors and firms that 

pay dividend exhibit better performance than firms that do not pay dividend. Safari and 

Tahmoorespour (2011) argued that the dividends paid to investors may convey different 

signals about the firm’s future. High dividends during bull markets may indicate the lack 

of a firm’s investment opportunity in the future. Contrary, high dividends during bear 

markets may indicate financial stability and strength of the firm. They found that market 

conditions moderate the relationship between dividend policy and stock returns.  

 

Similarly, Farooq et al. (2012) posited that investors pay less attention to agency 

problems when they earn high returns on their investment. Thus, the role of dividends as 

a governance mechanism is lower during high growth market period than during stable 

growth period, which in turn reflect on the signaling value of dividend policy. Their 

regression analysis showed that dividend-price relationship shift from significant during 

the stable growth period to insignificant during high growth period.  

  

In other hand, literature has also provided evidence on the importance of market 

conditions on capital structure choices. Marsh (1982) demonstrated that firms tend to 
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have a target debt ratio for the long-term and short-term and these target levels are 

affected by both firm-specific variables and expected market conditions. He concluded 

that the debt ratio is more influenced by market conditions than other variables especially 

for the short-term level of target debt ratio. Korajczyk and Levy (2003) suggested that the 

market condition in which equity market returns and corporate profits experience a 

downturn leads to low manager compensations and high agency costs. Therefore 

managers prefer debt over equity financing during poor equity market performance. They 

found that firms that are financially unconstrained are more affected by market conditions 

than those with financial constraints to access financial markets. In additional, Levy and 

Hennessy (2007) developed a model to examine the firms’ financial behavior over the 

business cycle. They suggested that to avoid agency conflict, managers use debt during 

the contractions in order to maintain managerial equity shares. The result of the 

simulation proves the counter-cyclical feature for debt levels with market conditions. 

Antoniou et al. (2008) constructed a two-step system-GMM to model leverage ratio as a 

function of various factors including those for market conditions. The study covered data 

for five countries: US, UK, France, Germany, and Japan. The results showed support that 

managers prefer the relatively cheaper source of funds. They argued that the negative 

relationship between market conditions and debt ratio may be attributed to the high stock 

price in bull markets that overwhelmed the discount offered on new equity. 

 

2.6 Instrumental Variables 

This study examines the simultaneous relationship between dividend and capital structure 

with the presence of ownership structure factors. The endogenous relationship caused by 
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the presence of the simultaneity in the model leads to inconsistent and biased estimation 

if OLS is used. Therefore this research uses two-stage least squared (2SLS) technique in 

order to recognize the effects of simultaneity and to solve the issue of endogeneity. The 

2SLS requires at least one instrumental variable for each dependent variable in the 

equation to mitigate the biased and inconsistent estimators. This study uses two 

instrumental variables for capital structure and two instrumental variables for dividend 

policy. Each of these instrumental variables is discussed below. 

 

2.6.1 Profitability  

As it is known, dividend policy is the firms’ intent to distribute generated earnings to 

shareholders. Thus it is axiomatic to state that corporate profits are the main determinant 

of dividends. The literature of dividend policy theories and empirical studies provide 

strong evidence on the positive relationship between dividends policy and firms’ 

profitability.  

 

Lintner (1956) in his proposition of smooth dividends document that current profits are 

an essential factor that affect both the amount of dividends and actual payout ratio. 

Accordingly, the actual payout ratio deviates from the target ratio for a time. He argues 

that since the current earnings are the most obvious indicator for investors, so dividends 

should reflect parts of changes in earnings. Fama and French (2002) documented that 

both pecking order model and trade-off model predict a positive relationship between 

firm profits and dividend payout. A number of studies also found a positive relationship 

between dividend payout and corporate profitability (Abdullah et al., 2005; Amidu & 
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Abor, 2006; Kuwari, 2009; Mehta et al., 2014; Patra et al., 2012).  In addition, Yusof et 

al. (2016) examined the determinants of dividend policy on a sample of Malaysian firms 

and found that dividend payment is positively related to profitability. 

 

Other studies documented that dividends reflect the manager's expectation about the 

future earnings of the firms. Since managers attempt to avoid the effect of dividend 

reduction on firm value, they avoid raising dividends unless they expect a permanent 

increase in future earnings. Baker and Powell (2000) found from their survey of NYSE-

listed firms that dividend determinants are industry-specific and anticipated level of 

future earnings is the major determinant. Ling et al. (2008) found that dividend-paying 

firms have relative lower growth opportunity, lower firm risk, and lower leverage as 

compared to non-dividend paying firms. Dividend-paying firms have higher profitability 

and larger in context of firm size than non-dividend paying firms. Their results also 

showed that dividend payment has a positive correlation with past earnings, little or no 

correlation with current earnings and a negative correlation with future earnings. 

 

However, it has been argued that dividend policies vary from developed markets to 

emerging markets. Glen et al. (1995) reported a significant distinction between 

developing and developed markets. They found that the ratio of dividends in developing 

markets is approximately two-thirds of the payout ratio in developed markets. 

Furthermore, firms in emerging markets do not pursue a stable dividend policy but 

dividend payments fluctuate closely to changes in the firm’s earnings for the same year. 

La Porta et al. (2000) compared dividend policies between countries based on the legal 
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environment and protection.  The conclusion of the comparison was that shareholders in 

countries that do not enjoy strong legal protection will pressure firms to distribute as 

much as possible of the profits as dividends. Kurniasih et al. (2011) tested the corporate 

dividend behavior in Indonesian firms. Their result confirmed that changes in dividend 

payments strictly follow the change in current earnings.  

 

2.6.2 Past Dividends 

Based on the dividend smoothing hypothesis (first raised by Lintner in 1956) past 

dividends are influential factor in determining the firms’ dividend payments. Lintner 

(1956) suggested that past dividends and future earnings are the fundamental reference to 

managers to set their dividend policy. Since managers believe that a change in dividends 

affect stock price so they attempt to show a stable dividend policy. Unless they are 

confident that an expected change in future earnings will be constant, current dividends 

should stay close to previous dividends.  

 

The fact that past dividends play a role in forming the firms’ dividend policy contradicts 

the residual dividend hypothesis which stresses the dependency of dividends on firms’ 

investment decisions. As much as residual dividend hypothesis has gained the support of 

empirical studies, past dividends have received endorsement of other empirical studies. 

Morgan and Saint-Pierre (1978) conducted a study to investigate the relationship between 

dividend policy and investment decisions among Canadian firms. They used Lintner 

model in cross-sectional tests and applied the 2SLS test. Findings demonstrate the 
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significance of past dividends and current earnings over investment decisions. Likewise, 

Fama (1974) found the same results for a sample of American firms. 

 

Pruitt and Gitman (1991) also concluded that the majority of US firms pursue a stable 

dividend policy and past dividends play an influential role in determining the current 

dividends. Another study in the U.S conducted by Baker and Powell (2000) where 603 

NASDAQ firms were surveyed and the result also confirmed the important  influence of 

past dividends on the firms’ dividend policy. Eriotis and Vasiliou (2011) conducted a 

study on sample of 149 Greek firms. They found that past dividends are a key factor in 

setting the dividend policy and managers in Greece tend to keep steady dividends. Wang 

et al. (2011) found a positive relationship between past dividends and current dividends 

in Chinese firms. 

 

However, some empirical evidence showed that in emerging markets the historical record 

of dividends is irrelevant to the current dividends payments. As a result of this, dividend 

payments are prone to changes closely with current profits changes over the time (Glen et 

al., 1995). A study on Istanbul Stock Exchange (ISE) conducted by Adaoglu (2000) 

confirmed the independence of current dividends from its previous dividends and 

concluded that firms in Istanbul  show unstable dividends in previous years. Likewise, 

Ahmed and Javid (2009) found that firms on the Karachi stock market are not smoothing 

their dividends and dividend policy were not affected by past dividends.  
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Adu-Boanyah et al. (2013) found a negative relationship between current and previous 

years’ dividends for Ghanaian firms. They concluded that dividend policies are generally 

not stable. Using a sample of UAE firms, Kumar and Waheed (2014) contended that 

investors in UAE market did not pay much attention to stability of dividends.  But this is 

not necessarily prevalent in all emerging markets: Al-Twaijry (2007) examined the 

dividend policy for a sample of firms on the Malaysian market. He founds that current 

dividends are positively associated to its past dividends and future dividends. Also 

Pourheydari (2009) conducted survey of 340 Iranian firms and found that previous 

dividends are an important determinant of dividend policy as managers tend to keep a 

stable dividend policy. 

 

2.6.3 Corporate Tax 

Contrary to the Irrelevance proposition (Miller & Modigliani, 1961; Modigliani & Miller, 

1958), in practice, there are different types of taxes that might affect the firm’s value. 

While corporate income is subject to corporate tax, personal taxes are imposed on 

dividends and debt income and disregarding such cost leads to unreliable results. Since 

1967 the Malaysian tax law encountered a series of changes associated with the social 

and economic environment changes. Beginning from the year of assessment 2008, 

Malaysia has changed from the former imputation system to a new single-tier system. 

The new single-tier system is a tax-free policy whereby shareholders do not have to pay 

tax from the dividends paid by their respective firms. Therefore corporate tax is the only 

type of tax in Malaysia that may be significant for financial decisions. 
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In 1963 Modigliani and Miller modified their proposition based on considering corporate 

taxes and they suggested the preference of debt over other sources “namely retained 

earnings or new equity issue”. They suggested that the feature of debt as tax shield can be 

considered as constant riskless flow and concluded that the firm’s market value should be 

increased for each dollar of debt added to capital structure at a rate equal to its tax rate. 

 

It can be said that there is consensus among researchers about the advantage of debt as a 

tax shield, but the matter of debate is that to what extent it is significant to form the 

capital structure and explain the financial behavior of firms. The supporters of trade-off 

theory believe that tax is a major factor that should be taken into account when making 

financing decisions. They postulate that firms balance between the advantage of debt as a 

tax shield and the unfavorable costs associated with debt. Therefore firms raise funds 

using debt to the point where the cost of issuing debt is higher than the marginal benefit 

of debt tax shield (Brennan & Schwartz, 1978; DeAngelo & Masulis, 1980; Kim, 1982). 

On the other hand, pecking order theory assumes that the transaction costs and 

asymmetric information overwhelms the benefits of debt tax shield. Therefore, debt 

financing is used only when firms exhaust all available cash generated internally (Fama 

& French, 2002).  

 

Empirical studies provide evidence on the positive relation between corporate tax and 

capital structure as confirmed by Graham (1996) and Graham et al. (1998). Huang and 

Song (2006) examined the determinants of capital structure in China and found that 

corporate tax affects firms’ capital structure positively. Amidu (2007) investigated the 
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determinants of capital structure of banks in Ghana. Results of the study showed that 

corporate tax positively influenced banks’ capital structure decisions. 

 

Overesch and Voeller (2010) conducted an empirical analysis on a sample of 24 

European countries to examine the influence of both corporate income and personal tax 

rates on capital structure. They found that financial leverage is affected positively by the 

tax benefit of debt. Moreover, small firms are more sensitive to tax rates than large firms. 

Another study also on a sample of 35 European countries conducted by Pfaffermayr et al. 

(2013) confirmed the positive association between corporate tax rates and capital 

structure. In addition, they observed that the influential role of tax rate increased over a 

firm’s life-time. 

 

Faccio and Xu (2015) analyzed the relationship between capital structure and the 

different types of taxes on equity and debt finance. The study incorporated all changes 

that have occurred to tax regulations during 1981 to 2009 across OECD countries. They 

found that corporate and personal tax rates on equity affected capital structure positively 

and tax rates on debt finance affected capital structure negatively. Alipour et al. (2015) 

investigated the determinants of capital structure of non-financial firms in Iran and 

suggested that effective tax rate has a positive relation with short-term debt ratio and total 

debt ratio. 
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2.6.4 Tangibility of Assets 

The trade-off theory predicts a positive relation between leverage and tangibility. This is 

because tangible assets are easier to collateralize and they suffer a smaller loss of value 

when firms go into distress (Köksal & Orman, 2015). In addition, since firms tend to 

match the maturity of assets with that of liabilities tangibility should be positively 

correlated with long-term leverage (Stohs & Mauer, 1996).  

 

The pecking order theory, on the other hand, is generally interpreted as predicting a 

negative relation between capital structure and tangibility, since the low information 

asymmetry associated with tangible assets makes the issuance of equity less costly 

(Harris & Raviv, 1991; Zou & Xiao, 2006). 

 

Empirical studies generally show mixed results regarding the relation between tangibility 

of assets and capital structure. Zou and Xiao (2006) argued that based on static trade of 

theory, firms with more tangible assets are more capable of providing collaterals for debt 

financing. They found financial leverage to be positively related to asset tangibility. 

Viviani (2008) utilized a sample of French firms and found that capital structure is 

positively related to assets tangibility. Hossain and Hossain (2015) found a positive 

association between long-term debt ratio and the tangibility of assets. They concluded 

that the creditors feel relaxed to give long-term loans to those companies having less 

possibility of bankruptcy due to their large amount of net fixed assets. Several empirical 

studies have reported a positive relationship between tangibility and leverage (Wald, 
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1999; Chen, 2004; Huang and Song, 2006; Jong et al., 2008; Serrasqueiro and Roga˜o, 

2009). 

 

However, the tendency of managers to consume more than the optimal level of 

perquisites may produce a negative correlation between collateralizable assets and capital 

structure (Titman & Wessels, 1988). Firms with less assets tangibility may choose higher 

debt levels to stop managers from using more than the optimal level of perquisites 

(Sheikh & Wang, 2011). Booth et al. (2001) have reported a negative relationship 

between tangibility and leverage for firms in Brazil, India, Pakistan, and Turkey. Sheikh 

and Wang (2011) conducted a study to examine the factors affecting firms’ capital 

structure in Pakistan. They found that debt ratio is negatively related to asset tangibility. 

The results of some other studies also suggested a negative relationship between asset 

tangibility and capital structure (Amidu, 2007; Sheikh & Wang, 2011; Vicente-Lorente, 

2001). 

 

2.7 Summary of the Chapter 

This chapter reviews the literature related to the study from the perspective of prior 

researchers. Six theories are in relevance to the scope of this study (Irrelevance theory, 

trade-off, pecking order, market timing, dividend smoothing, and agency theory). This 

study focuses on the simultaneous determination between dividends and capital structure 

in the presence of ownership structure factors. The agency theory is the center of analysis 

in this study which explains the monitoring role of dividends, ownership, and capital 

structure for mitigating the agency problem in firms. Nonetheless, owing to a different 
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incentive toward dividends and capital structure, pecking order theory, trade-off theory, 

and market timing theory are also incorporated to explain the moderating effect of growth 

opportunities, corporate risk, and market condition on the ownership structure 

relationship with dividends and capital structure.  

 

This chapter also discusses the empirical literature related to the issues investigated in the 

study. Based on the review of the literature, it is evident that dividend policy and capital 

structure have to be simultaneously determined and ownership structure is a major factor 

in determining these two policies. However, there is inconclusive evidence among 

researchers with regard to the relationship between these variables. Some studies 

document the substitution relationship between ownership and both dividend and capital 

structure as a monitoring mechanism. On the other hand, other studies have found that 

ownership structure, dividends, and capital structure are a complementary mechanism for 

monitoring managers. Also, the empirical studies that examined the effect of ownership 

structure on dividends and capital structure simultaneously focused on managerial 

ownership which more related to the managers-owners conflicts. Other identities of 

ownership may show a different impact. Furthermore, studies have provided evidence 

that monitoring is not the only motive that calls for setting a specific policy of dividends 

and capital structure. By taking the propositions of prior literature into account, this study 

proposes that dividends and capital structure are simultaneously used by shareholders as a 

monitoring mechanism to discipline the managers and this relationship is affected by 

non-monitoring incentives like growth opportunities, corporate risk, and market 

condition.  
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CHAPTER THREE 

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY  

 

3.0 Introduction 

In this chapter, the theories and literature review as discussed in Chapter Two are 

translated into specified and testable hypotheses in order to answer the research 

questions. The study is premised on the violation of the dividends and capital structure of 

the irrelevance theory, and takes into consideration the limitations suggested by corporate 

finance theories namely agency theory, pecking order theory, trade-off theory, and 

market timing theory. After the hypotheses were developed, the study research 

framework was determined. Next the research methodology was developed to achieve the 

aim of the study, that is, to examine the simultaneous relationship between dividends and 

capital structure. Therefore, the research methodology shall appropriately strengthen the 

base of the study. The adopted methodology will test the simultaneity using the related 

estimated technique and the operational models are designed accordingly. Furthermore, 

this chapter addresses the measurement, data collection, and sampling. 

 

3.1  Hypotheses Development and Research Framework 

The literature on dividend policy and capital structure has produced a large body of 

theoretical and empirical research, especially following the Irrelevance Hypothesis 

proposed by Modigliani and Miller (1958) and Miller and Modigliani (1961). No general 

consensus has yet emerged after several decades of investigation, and scholars often 
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disagree even about the same empirical evidence. In developing the research framework, 

this study draws upon three main theories that explain firm’s behavior regarding dividend 

policy and capital structure, namely trade-off theory, pecking order theory, and agency 

theory. These theories were reviewed in Chapter Two. 

 

The trade-off theory assumes that firms choose between debt and equity finance by 

balancing between the costs and benefits of each source of fund, such as tax shield and 

risk of bankruptcy (Brennan & Schwartz, 1978). Firms prefer debt finance over equity 

finance up to the limit where the costs of additional debt exceed its benefits. Accordingly, 

capital structure and dividends are jointly determined to ensure that leverage is at the 

optimal level. The pecking order theory postulates that the cost of financing increases 

with asymmetric information. Therefore, firms should prefer to finance its assets first 

internally through retained earnings, followed by the low risky debt then issuance of new 

equity as a last resort (Myers, 1984). Fama and French (2002) suggested that firms with 

high growth tend to keep lower leverage ratio to avoid issuing risky debt in the future. 

Instead, they adopt a lower dividend payment and finance their activities first with 

retained earnings. As for agency theory, the main consideration in capital structure and 

dividend policy is reducing agency problems, hence shareholders use dividends to reduce 

the free cash under managers’ discretion, and capital structure to keep firms under capital 

market monitoring (Easterbrook, 1984; Jensen, 1986). 
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This section starts with the hypotheses development where relationships between 

variables are theorized, followed by the presentation of the research theoretical 

framework as depicted by the hypotheses of the study. 

 

3.1.1  Hypotheses Development  

To fulfill the objectives of the study and provide better answers for its questions, this 

section extracts the review of literature from Chapter Two in arriving the research 

hypotheses of the study. Seventeen hypotheses were developed regarding the 

interdependence and simultaneity relationship of dividends and capital structure. 

 

I)  Dividends and Capital Structure  

The extant literature provides strong evidence about the relationship between dividend 

policy and capital structure choices. However, these studies showed different results 

based on different theoretical background. The trade-off theory predicts that debt is 

preferred over equity finance, be it internal or external equity finance (Bradley et al., 

1984; Fischer et al., 1989; Kraus & Litzenberger, 1973). Firms prefer debt financing over 

equity up to a specific limit at which the cost of additional debt is higher than the added 

value gained by raising debt. On the other hand, pecking order theory prioritizes the 

capital financing choices by using retained earnings first then debt as the second choice 

(Myers, 1984; Myers & Majluf, 1984). Since the choice of internal finance represents the 

earnings that the firm decided to retain instead of distributing it as dividends, thus 

dividend policy and capital structure choices are simultaneously determined.  
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Empirical studies that examined the relationship between dividend policy and capital 

structure showed mixed results. Some studies reported that dividends and capital 

structure are positively related (Belden et al., 2005; Peterson & Benesh, 1983). Franc-

Dabrowska (2009) indicated that dividend payment by firms decreases the level of 

internal funds, resulting in an increase in the demand for external financing, and 

accordingly the relationship between leverage and dividend payout is positive. 

 

 In contrast, other literature suggests that dividends and capital structure are negatively 

related. Antoniou et al. (2008) suggested that dividend payments signal a firm’s future 

performance and, thus, a high dividend-paying firm benefits from a lower equity cost of 

capital. In addition, a firm with a high payout policy is likely to be classified as higher 

risk by creditors and, thus, faces a higher cost of debt. Ahmad et al. (2011) found support 

for this argument when a negative relationship between dividend payment and capital 

structure was detected. They concluded that when dividend payout increases, the leverage 

level decreases. A negative relationship was also found by Fama and French (2002), 

Jensen et al. (1992), and Lee et al. (2016). Based on the literature, the study hypothesizes 

that: 

 

H1a: Dividend payout affects capital structure. 

 

There are also researchers who argue that dividends and capital structure are jointly 

determined and they should be investigated in a simultaneous model (Brav et al., 2005; 
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Dhrymes & Kurz, 1967; Lee et al., 2016; Noronha et al., 1996). It is argued that increases 

in the level of leverage ratio will increase interest expenses associated with debt 

financing. Therefore, firms with a high level of debt tend to reduce dividends in order to 

maintain the cash needed to fulfill their obligations towards corporate debt-holders (Adu-

Boanyah et al., 2013; Afza & Mirza, 2011; Kuwari, 2009). Furthermore, the increase in a 

firms’ risk is due to the use of more debt which raises its external financing costs and 

makes it more dependent on retained earnings (Jabbouri, 2016). Yusof et al. (2016) 

argued that firms pay lower dividends in order to minimize the firm’ risk associated 

external financing. They found that debt level affects dividend payment negatively. 

Based on above discussion, this study hypothesizes that: 

 

H1b: Capital Structure affects Dividends payout. 

 

II)  Ownership structure  

Ownership structure has been found to be a key factor that affects a firm’s dividends and 

capital structure policies, and the literature distinguishes between different identities of 

ownership regarding dividend payment and capital structure. In order to examine the 

effect of different ownership identities, the study identifies five variables as ownership 

structure factors including ownership concentration, managerial ownership, family 

ownership, government ownership, and foreign ownership. The following hypotheses are 

developed to examine the effect of ownership identities on dividend and capital structure. 
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a)  Ownership Concentration  

The ownership-dividends relationship is based on the nature of agency problem. In firms 

with concentrated ownership, large shareholders have the incentives to monitor 

managers, thus ensuring better corporate decisions that are aligned with shareholders’ 

interests (Harada & Nguyen, 2011; Shleifer & Vishny, 1986). Accordingly, dividends are 

definitely influenced by ownership structure. However, the impact of ownership structure 

on dividends can be taken from different aspects that lead to different predictions. Rozeff 

(1982) and Easterbrook (1984) argued that dividends can be used as a governance device 

to limit managers’ discretion. Furthermore, there is substitution among monitoring 

devices, in which the presence of shareholders monitoring leads to less likelihood on the 

use of dividend-induced monitoring. By contrast, Truong and Heaney (2007) and Harada 

and Nguyen (2011) suggested that active monitoring by shareholders could ensure that 

firms adopt a dividend policy that diminishes managers’ opportunism. Therefore, 

ownership concentration is associated with higher dividends payout. 

 

Other literatures also suggested that an increase in ownership concentration may increase 

the risk of expropriation where the largest shareholders may use dividends in their 

benefits to expropriate the wealth from minority shareholders (La Porta et al., 2000a; 

Shleifer & Vishny, 1997). Similarly, the probability of expropriation may result in an 

increase in the dividends as a response to potential investors’ fears and protection of 

minority shareholders (La Porta et al., 2000a; Truong & Heaney, 2007). However, 

Shleifer and Vishny (1997) and Yusof et al. (2016) also suggested that majority 
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shareholders may decrease dividends as an attempt to expropriate wealth from minority 

shareholders. From the above discussion it can be hypothesized that: 

 

H2: There is a relationship between ownership concentration and dividend payout. 

 

The existing literature provides mixed results regarding the relationship between capital 

structure and ownership structure. Even from the agency theory perspective, the capital 

structure could be positively or negatively associated with ownership concentration. The 

presence of ownership concentration mitigates the agency problem in the firm as external 

shareholders performing an effective monitoring reduce the need of debt to put the firm 

under the monitor of bondholders and financial market. Therefore, leverage ratio is 

negatively related to concentrated ownership. This negative relationship has been proven 

empirically by Moh'd et al. (1998), Wiwattanakantang (1999), Garvey and Hanka (1999), 

and Al-Najjar and Taylor (2008). 

 

In contrast, it is argued that controlling shareholders may prefer debt to maintain their 

voting power and keep maintain dominance over the firms. Therefore, a positive 

relationship is expected between capital structure as measured by leverage and ownership 

structure. This positive relationship is supported empirically by, Mehran (1992), Short et 

al. (2002a), Céspedes et al. (2010) and Ganguli (2013). Therefore, current study 

hypothesizes that: 

 

H3: There is a relationship between ownership concentration and capital structure. 
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b)   Managerial Ownership  

Dividend policy is introduced as a mechanism to control agency problems (Easterbrook, 

1984; Jensen & Meckling, 1976; Rozeff, 1982). They argued that agency problem in a 

firm becomes more severe as as outsider ownership increase and the opposite when 

insider ownership increases. Therefore, dividends are used as a solution to mitigate the 

conflict between outsiders and managers. When outsider ownership increases, more cash 

are demanded as dividends and vice versa. Empirical studies that are conducted later on 

show strong support for the negative relationship between dividends and insider 

ownership (Eckbo & Verma, 1994; Miko & Kamardin, 2015; Short et al., 2002b; Wen & 

Jia, 2010).  

 

However, several studies showed different results. Kim et al. (2007) and Hardjopranoto 

(2006) found that there is a positive relationship between dividends and managerial 

ownership. Managerial ownership increases the entrenchment of managers and the 

expropriation from outsider shareholders. Therefore, owner-managers tend to pay more 

dividends to reduce expropriation risk. Based on the above argument this study specifies 

the hypothesis as follows: 

 

H4: There is a relationship between managerial ownership and dividend payout. 

 

Unlike outside owners, managers are more concerned about the total risk of firms. 

Therefore managers tend to reduce bankruptcy risk by using less debt (Mehran, 1992). 
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Accordingly, the leverage ratio is argued to be negatively related to managerial 

ownership. Hasan and Butt (2009) found that debt ratio is lower in firms with a high 

managerial ownership as managers tend to keep lower leverage to avoid default risks. A 

negative relationship between capital structure and managerial ownership is also 

supported by  Uwuigbe (2014).  

 

However, the effect of managerial ownership on capital structure is not absolutely 

conclusive. Berger et al. (1997) argued that an increase in managerial ownership may 

induce managers to increase the leverage ratio in order to maximize the firm value or to 

consolidate their control over the firm. They found a positive association between 

leverage ratio and managerial ownership. Short et al. (2002a) and Vo and Nguyen (2014) 

also found a positive association between managerial ownership and capital structure. 

Therefore, this study hypothesizes that: 

 

H5: There is a relationship between managerial ownership and capital structure. 

 

c)   Family Ownership 

Previous theoretical and empirical studies provide inconclusive predictions about the 

relationship between dividend and family ownership. Family ownership strengthens the 

monitoring power of owners and creates a convergence between owners and managers. 

 

The power of monitoring and convergence from one point of view ensure the rationality 

of investment decisions and the use of cash in the interest of owners (Anderson & Reeb, 
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2003; Goergen et al., 2005; Wei et al., 2011). Thus the need to extract excess cash in the 

form of dividends is diminished. Also the power of monitoring and convergence may 

induce large shareholders to use dividends policy to expropriate wealth from minority 

shareholders (Faccio et al., 2001; Johnson et al., 2000b; La Porta et al., 2000a). This 

predicts a negative relationship between family ownership and dividends.  

 

On the other hand, a few researchers argued that dividends may increase in family-

controlled firms. The increase in dividends may be due to the response of family owners 

to the demand on dividends by minority owners which affect the value of the firms. In 

market with lower investor protection, family firms seek to strengthen their reputation by 

increasing their dividends (Faccio et al., 2001; Setia-Atmaja, 2010). Yoshikawa and 

Rasheed (2010) and Pindado et al. (2012) also found that dividends are positively related 

to family ownership. Based on the discussion above it can be hypothesized that: 

 

H6: There is a relationship between family ownership and dividend payout. 

 

Based on existing literatures, there is no absolute decisive prediction regarding family 

shareholders’ preferences toward the choice of capital structure. The strategy of shifting 

part of the monitoring cost from shareholders to bondholders is needless for firms closely 

controlled by family owners. Furthermore, family shareholders are committed investors 

who tend to hold their firm’s shares for a long period, thus giving high attention to 

various risks that their firm may be exposed to. Therefore, a low leverage ratio is 
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expected to be associated with family ownership (Ampenberger et al., 2013; Driffield et 

al., 2007; Mishra & McConaughy, 1999). 

 

It is argued that as debt financing is associated with bankruptcy risks, equity financing is 

also associated with risks of losing control. Therefore, family shareholders may prefer 

debt finance in order to consolidate their control over the firm. This leads to an 

expectation of a positive relationship between family shareholding and capital structure 

(Croci et al., 2011; Ellul, 2008; López‐Gracia & Sánchez‐Andújar, 2007). Therefore, this 

study hypothesizes that: 

 

H7: There is a relationship between family ownership and capital structure. 

 

d) Government Ownership 

Researchers argue that dividends are higher in government-controlled firms because of 

their ability to raise fund externally as they are supported and guaranteed by the 

government (Bradford et al., 2013; Gul, 1999). Furthermore, the strong monitoring by the 

government on these firms put pressure on managers to distribute more of its excess cash 

in forms of dividends (Al-Malkawi, 2007; Kuwari, 2009; Wang et al., 2011). Hence it is 

hypothesized that: 

 

H8: There is a relationship between government ownership and dividend payout. 
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As for government ownership and capital structure, it is expected that the government 

domination over the financial system gives these firms the privilege to easily access the 

financial market and obtain credit at favourable terms. Pöyry and Maury (2010) and Chen 

et al. (2014) found that capital structure is positively related to government ownership as 

firms have the government support to obtain debt from banks and financial institutions in 

the country. However, Su (2010) founds that firms controlled by the government tend to 

use less debt. Likewise, Chen and Strange (2005) reported a negative relationship 

between state ownership and capital structure. Therefore, this study hypothesizes that: 

 

H9: There is a relationship between government ownership and capital structure. 

 

e)   Foreign Ownership 

Foreign investors are assumed to demand high levels of corporate governance that meets 

international standards which will reduce the need of dividends as a governance 

mechanism. Researchers argue that foreign investors pressure local firms to pursue a 

level of governance and performance that reduce the need of dividend as monitoring 

device. They document a negative relationship between dividends and foreign ownership 

(Dahlquist & Robertsson, 2001; Lam et al., 2012; Yoshikawa & Rasheed, 2010). Hence, 

dividends are expected to decrease in firms with higher foreign ownership.  

 

However, empirical studies find mixed results. Manos (2002), Jeon et al. (2011), and 

Mian and Nagata (2015) reported a positive relationship between dividends and foreign 

ownership. They argued that due to the costs and difficulty of monitoring the 
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management from overseas, foreign investors tend to use dividends as a governance 

mechanism Therefore, this study hypothesizes that: 

 

H10: There is a relationship between foreign ownership and dividends payout. 

 

As discussed earlier, the presence of foreign shareholders could enhance the 

shareholders’ monitoring role. Foreign investors prefer to invest in firms that provide 

stronger legal protection and practice conservative governance mechanisms which reduce 

the asymmetric information and agency costs (Gillan & Starks, 2003; Patibandla, 2006; 

Suto, 2003). In such firms, the need of debt as a governance device dwindles. Therefore, 

leverage ratio is expected to be lower in firms with foreign ownership. Dahlquist and 

Robertsson (2001) and Li et al. (2009) found negative relationship between capital 

structure and foreign ownership. However, Wiwattanakantang (1999) suggested that the 

difficulty to monitor managers from far by  foreign shareholders may lead firms to adopt 

high debt ratio to discipline management. Therefore, this study hypothesizes that: 

 

H11: There is a relationship between foreign ownership and capital structure. 

 

III)  The Moderating Variables  

A majority of the studies that investigated the effect of ownership structure on both 

dividends and capital structure attributes the effect to the firms' agency problem. 

Researchers affirmed that dividends and capital structure are effective monitoring 

mechanisms to alleviate the firm’s agency costs. However, dividends and capital 
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structure are not merely derived from agency concern and monitoring is not the only 

purpose of shareholders to make these decisions. Therefore, the following hypotheses are 

developed in order to examine the potential effect of non-monitoring motives for 

dividends and capital structure that may moderate the relationship between these 

decisions and ownership structure. 

 

a) Growth opportunities  

Myers (1984) and Myers and Majluf (1984) suggested that firms with high growth 

opportunities tend to keep lower dividend payout ratio and lower leverage ratio to avoid 

the problem of underinvestment or engage in costly and risky funds in the future. Fama 

and French (2001) reported that non-paying firms seemed to have high investment 

compared to their earnings. Fama and French (2002) found that as a firm’s investment 

opportunities increase, the dividend payout and leverage ratio decrease. Myers and 

Majluf (1984) attribute the propensity to keep lower dividends and leverage ratio to the 

information asymmetry between managers and investors especially when firms enjoy 

high growth opportunities. 

 

In contrast to Myers and Majluf’s hypothesis and based on agency theory, firms tend to 

hold higher dividend payout and higher leverage ratio as a mechanism to discipline 

management. Rozeff (1982) suggested that dividend policy is used to offset the poor 

monitor of outsider owners. He founds that dividends are positively related to the 

ownership dispersion. Easterbrook (1984) argued that the capital market contributes 

strong monitoring for firms that are constantly active in the market. Therefore, dividends 
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reduce the agency costs by keeping firms in need of the capital market for raising funds. 

Similarly, Jensen (1986) suggested that capital structure is an effective governance 

mechanism to discipline managers. A high debt ratio will result in a shift in monitoring 

costs from the shareholders’ expenses to bondholders. Prior studies also found a positive 

relationship between ownership concentration and both dividends and capital structure 

(Faccio et al., 2001; King & Santor, 2008; La Porta et al., 2000a). They argued that in the 

case of severe agency problems where the threats of expropriation are raised, large 

shareholders tend to have a capital structure and dividend policy that take into 

consideration the minority shareholders’ interests.   

  

Given the monitoring rationale for dividends and capital structure along with the firms’ 

concern about financing future growth, it could be concluded that dividends and capital 

structure are derived as a result of the interaction between the monitoring motive and the 

concern about growth opportunities as they relate to cost of finance and information 

asymmetry. Furthermore, Jensen (1986) suggests that the agency conflicts between 

managers and shareholders are raised due to their perception regarding the optimal 

growth. Managers tend to hold higher growth, which might be beyond the optimal size 

and include investments with negative net present value. Besides, Shleifer and Vishny 

(1986) affirmed that the presence of ownership concentration and large shareholders 

align the owner- manager interests. Therefore, if "in fact" the dividends and capital 

structure decisions are based on agency theory, then clearly large shareholders should 

balance between the monitoring rational for dividends and capital structure and the 

requirements of financing growth opportunities. Therefore, this study hypothesizes that: 
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H12: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between ownership structure factors 
(concentration ownership, managerial ownership, family ownership, government 
ownership and foreign ownership) and dividend payout. 

 

H13: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between ownership structure factors 
(concentration ownership, managerial ownership, family ownership, government 
ownership and foreign ownership) and capital structure. 

 

b) Corporate risks 

Risk taking is one of the sources of agency conflicts in firms, both the owner- manager 

conflicts and majority-minority shareholders' conflicts. Unfortunately, the literatures 

provide ambiguous findings regarding the controlling shareholders behavior toward risk 

taking. Wiseman and Gomez-Mejia (1998) argued that while shareholders can diversify 

their investments in multiple firms, the managers’ wealth is represented in human capital 

that is closely tied to only one firm. Therefore, managers seek to maintain lower risk 

levels that may be unfavorable for shareholders. Ownership structure provides two types 

of solution to resolve the agency conflicts, namely, outside ownership concentration, or 

increase the insider ownership. As the ownership concentration increases the largest 

shareholders perform effective monitoring and have the capability to change the 

managers’ policy regarding risk taking (Shleifer & Vishny, 1986). However large 

shareholders own a large portion of the firm’s equity that is not effectively diversified. 

Therefore, they may prefer lower risk levels to reduce their own systematic risks (Gürsoy 

& Aydoğan, 2002). García-Marco and Robles-Fernández (2008) found a negative 

relationship between concentrated ownership and firms’ risk taking. 
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Likewise, corporate risk has been found to be positively and negatively associated with 

managerial ownership. While Chen et al. (1998) found that managerial ownership affects 

the firms’ risk taking negatively, Anderson and Fraser (2000) found positive relationship 

between managerial ownership and firms’ risk. 

 

On the other hand, a majority of empirical studies report a negative relationship between 

dividends and firms’ risk. Brav et al. (2005) documented that executives use dividends to 

reduce the firms’ risk. Pástor and Pietro (2003) argued that as dividends decrease the 

uncertainty about the firm’s profitability increase. They find that dividends are negatively 

associated with the standard deviation of firm’s earnings. Cadenillas et al. (2007) found 

that as the probability of default increase dividends decrease.  

 

Based on above discussions and taking into account the monitoring hypothesis, it can be 

said that the relationship between dividends and ownership structure depends on the 

interaction of their role to form the firm’s agency costs and related financial risks. If 

monitoring by shareholders is effective and sufficient, dividends are expected to be 

related to a firm’s risk and shareholders’ propensity to take risk. Therefore, this study 

hypothesizes that: 

 

H14: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between ownership structure factors 
(ownership concentration, managerial ownership, family ownership, government 
ownership and foreign ownership) and dividend payout. 
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Ellul (2008) argued that the dominant shareholders balance between control and risk-

reduction when they raise funds. The largest shareholders are those who have insufficient 

diversification in their portfolios tend to use less debt to reduce the firm’s risk. Céspedes 

et al. (2010) documented that when control is not significant for the firm’s ownership 

structure, the shareholders act to reduce firm’s risk by lowering debt ratio. 

 

Ampenberger et al. (2013) found a negative association between family firm and capital 

structure. They concluded that family shareholders reduce firm risk by maintaining a 

lower leverage ratio. Friend and Lang (1988) found that capital structure is associated 

negatively to managers’ shareholdings. They suggested that firms with high managerial 

ownership tend to keep a lower debt ratio to avoid risk. Therefore, this study 

hypothesizes that: 

 

H15: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between ownership structure factors 
(ownership concentration, managerial ownership, family ownership, government 
ownership and foreign ownership) and capital structure. 

 

c) Market Conditions 

A review of the existing literature shows that dividends are used as a governance 

instrument to alleviate the firms’ agency problem. Furthermore, a vague relationship 

exists between dividends and ownership structure. Controlling shareholders may prefer 

higher dividends to keep a sufficient level of monitor on management. On the contrary, 

controlling shareholders may prefer lower dividends to meet private interests that might 

not be favorable for minority shareholders’ interest (Shleifer & Vishny, 1997). Lower 
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dividends also may be associated with higher monitoring capability of controlling 

shareholders (Harada & Nguyen, 2011).  

However, shareholders’ preferences for the monitoring value of dividends might vary 

based on the status of stock price performance. Farooq et al. (2012) suggested that the 

investors’ concern regarding agency conflicts is less during a bull market and the role of 

dividends as a governance mechanism is lower during high growth market period than 

during stable growth period. Johnson et al. (2000a) suggested that the controlling 

shareholders’ incentives to expropriate wealth out of firms increase in markets that is not 

doing economically well. Similarly, Bae et al. (2012) stated that the controlling 

shareholders’ incentives to expropriate wealth out of firms increase during financial 

crisis.  

 

Dividend payment does not only serve as a function of governance mechanism, dividends 

are also used as a signal to convey information to investors which is reflected in the stock 

price and shareholders’ wealth (Asquith & Mullins Jr, 1986). Shih (1992), Gombola and 

Liu (1993), Below and Johnson (1996), Fuller and Goldstein (2011), Safari and 

Tahmoorespour (2011) and Faloye and Oluwole (2014) showed that investors and 

stockholders react differently toward dividends in different market conditions. Therefore, 

this study hypothesizes that: 

 

H16: Market conditions moderate the relationship between ownership structure factors 
(ownership concentration, managerial ownership, family ownership, government 
ownership and foreign ownership) and dividends payout. 
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As for capital structure, it has been argued that the variations in market conditions should 

lead to variations in the optimal capital structure. Hackbarth et al. (2006) argued that 

shareholders set their preference regarding the capital structure choices according to the 

state of capital market. During expansion, the probability of bankruptcy decreases and the 

shareholders consider higher thresholds of default risk in their evaluation which in turn 

affects the firm's debt capacity and optimal capital structure. Similarly, Korajczyk and 

Levy (2003) found that market conditions significantly affect shareholders’ choice of the 

optimal capital structure. Furthermore, they also found that firms with lower agency costs 

are more affected by market conditions. Graham and Harvey (2001) found that firms tend 

to time the issuance of their securities when they are relatively underpriced. Also, Marsh 

(1982) found that capital structure is more affected by market conditions factors than 

firm-specific factors. Based on the above discussion, and taking into account the 

relationship between capital structure and ownership that been discussed in the previous 

sections, it can be hypothesized that: 

 

H17: Market conditions moderate the relationship between ownership structure factors 
(ownership concentration, managerial ownership, family ownership, government 
ownership and foreign ownership) and capital structure. 

 

3.1.2 Research Framework  

Consistent with the research objectives, Figure 3.1 shows the theoretical framework of 

the study which depicts the various relationships under investigation of this study. The 

framework indicates the simultaneous relationship between dividend policy and capital 

structure with the presence of ownership structure. The ownership structure variable is 
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represented by five different identities (family, managerial, foreign, government and 

concentrated ownership). The study introduces two determinants variables for each 

policy as instrumental variables3 included in the model. As for dividend policy the 

instrumental variables are profitability and past dividends. For the capital structure model 

the instrumental variables are tangibility and corporate tax. In addition, the framework 

shows the moderator variables (market condition, investment opportunities, and corporate 

risk) that represent the non-monitoring conditions that could drive shareholders for 

dividends and capital structure. These moderator variables are hypothesized to illustrate 

the variability in the relationship between ownership structure factors and both dividend 

policy and capital structure.  

 

 

 

                                                           
3
 In the cases where there is a simultaneous relationship between variables instrumental variable estimation 

is adopted to avoid the endogeneity effect of the endogenous variable in the model which leads to biased 
results. 
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Instrumental variables: 
 Corporate tax (Trade-off) 
 Tangibility (Trade-off) 

Instrumental variables: 
 Profitability (Pecking Order) 
 Past dividends (Smooth dividend) 

Corporate Ownership: (Agency) 

 Ownership concentration 
 Managerial ownership 
 Family ownership 
 Government ownership 
 Foreign ownership 

Capital Structure 

Dividends 

Figure: 3.1 

Research Framework  

Moderating Variables: 

 Growth Opportunities 
 Corporate Risk  
 Market Conditions 
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3.2 Estimation Technique 

A regression equation was developed in order to estimate the relationship between 

variables. The techniques of the linear regression using OLS model are based on 

observed data to estimate the coefficients that are used to predict the expected change in 

the dependent variable as a response to the change in independent variables as depicted 

below: 

     ∑                     

Where y represents the dependent variable,    is the explanatory variables,    is the 

parameters which the study aims to estimate and   is the error value in the model due to 

the unobserved value. 

 

It has been argued that in the OLS model, the independent variables are assumed to be 

exogenously determined. For consistent estimation of OLS, the independent variable 

should not be correlated to the unobserved value that represented in the error value of 

model. If such assumption is infringed, the regression model will be subject to the 

endogeneity problems and biased results are expected (Wooldridge, 2010).  

 

In statistic, three circumstances that might lead to endogeneity problems: omitted 

variables, measurement error and simultaneity. The simultaneity bias appears when the 

dependent variable is simultaneously determined with one or more of the independent 

variables “endogenous variable” (Roberts & Whited, 2013). In such circumstances, there 

will be association between the error term of the model and the independent variable 
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“endogenous variable”. This association raises the endogeneity problem in the model 

which leads to bias results. This association affects the estimated parameters of other 

exogenous variables as well, unless they are totally uncorrelated to the endogenous 

variable (Cameron & Trivedi, 2005). The Equation 1 can be rewritten in simultaneous 

equations as follow: 

          ∑  

 

   

                

          ∑  

 

   

                

Where Y and X represent the dependent variable, which are the endogenous variable (it 

may be there a vector of endogenous variables), xj and xk are the exogenous variables,  , 

 , and    are the parameters that the study aims to estimate,     and   are the error term. 

 

To avoid bias results due to endogeneity problem, researchers adopt one of the 

Instrumental Variable techniques (IV). The IV methods resolve the endogeneity problem 

by finding instruments that satisfy the assumption of consistent estimation. This 

instrument should be uncorrelated to the error term but sufficiently correlated to the 

endogenous variable (Cameron & Trivedi, 2005). Wooldridge (2010) asserted that the 

2SLS is the most efficient estimator among the class of IV estimators. Based on the 2SLS 

model,   in Equation 2 is regressed on all other exogenous variables in equation 2 in 

order to find the fitted instruments (ỹ) that used  in the second stage to regress Y on (ỹ) 
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and    (exogenous variables) to obtain  ̅  (Cameron & Trivedi, 2005).  The 2SLS 

estimator for  ̅  can be written as follow:  

 ̅      (    )                       

Where xk is a matrix includes all exogenous variables. According to Wooldridge (2010) 

in a panel data set, the possibilities of the variance in unobserved value (  and  ) over 

time ( ) for the same cross-section units ( ) can cause a statistical problem in pooled OLS 

regression which assumes the consistency of unobserved value over time. The 

unobserved effect contains unobserved firm’s characteristics that are considered to be 

constant over the time in the model. Jager (2008) argued that pooled regression for panel 

data leads to bias results with misleading inference. Therefore, it is useful to use the 

2SLS estimator within a panel data regression. Then, differencing Equations (2 and 3) 

gives:  

              ∑  

 

   

                   

              ∑  

 

   

                    

 

3.2.1 The operational Model 

For this study the capital structure and dividend policy are being investigated. These two 

variables of corporate finance are highly confirmed in the literature as jointly determined 
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decisions. Switzer (1984), Aggarwal and Kyaw (2010), Lee et al. (2016), and Ghasemi et 

al. (2018) found that dividend policy and capital structure are co-determined. 

Furthermore, Lee et al. (2016) concluded that investment, capital structure, and dividend 

decisions should be investigated in a simultaneous estimation technique. To avoid the 

endogeneity bias, this study utilizes the 2SLS to estimate the simultaneous relationship 

between dividends and capital structure.  

Two simultaneous equations are specified, each equation identify one endogenous 

variable along with the other exogenous variables. 

                                                       

                                              

                                    

                                                     

                                               

                                           

Where       is payout ratio, LEV is leverage ratio, CON is ownership concentration, 

FAMILY is family ownership, MOWN is managerial ownership, GOV is government 

ownership, FOREIGN is the foreigners ownership, TQ is growth opportunities, STDEV 

and BETA are corporate risk, SM represents market condition factors, ROA is 

profitability, PAST_D is past dividends, TAX is effective tax rate, TANG is tangibility of 

assets.  
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Equation 7 represents the dividend model and Equation 8 represents capital structure 

model. Capital structure (LEV) and dividends (DIV) represent the endogenous variables 

in Equations 7, and 8. Both models include five variables of ownership structure (CON, 

FAMILY, MOWN, GOV, and FOREIGN) and three variables of firms’ characteristics 

(TQ, STDEV, BETA, and SM) which will be introduced as moderator variables next. 

Dividend model includes ROA and PAST_D which are used as instrumental variables in 

Equation 8. Capital structure model includes TAX and TANG which are used as 

instrumental variables in Equation 7.   

 

As discussed in earlier sections, there are different motives that drive to set a certain 

policy for dividends and capital structure. Dividends and capital structure are being used 

as a governance mechanism to monitor managers and alleviate agency costs. On other 

motives regarding the firm-specific nature and market conditions, dividends and capital 

structure could be used to reduce firms risk or alleviate information asymmetric when the 

firm experiences high expected growth. On the other hand, it has also been argued too 

that ownership structure plays a role in setting the nature of agency problem in the firms. 

High concentration and affiliation of ownership may reduce the agency costs by creating 

better monitoring and agreement between shareholders and managers. As found in 

empirical studies, the better ownership monitoring may lead to lower or higher dividends 

and capital structure. The hypotheses of the moderating effect of growth opportunities, 

corporate risk, and market conditions will be examined in this study by calculating the 

interaction term with ownership variables. The interaction terms will be included in the 
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model as moderator variables and thus the simultaneous Equations (7, 8) are modified to 

as follows: 

                                                       

                                              

                                                    

                              

                                                     

                                               

                                                   

                                       

Where CRO represents the ownership structure factors (concentration, managerial, 

family, government, and foreign ownership). The interaction effect of moderating 

variable will be examined with each variable of ownership (CON, FAMILY, MOWN, 

GOV, FOREIGN) separately. Accordingly, five models will be regressed for each main 

model (dividends and capital structure) with the different moderating variables. 

 

 

3.3 Measurements of Variables 

In Table 3.1, the specified measurements are provided for the exogenous and endogenous 

variables that are under investigation in this study along with supporting references. 
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Table: 3.1 

The Variables’ Measurements 
NO. VARIABLES ACRONYM  MEASUREMENTS  STUDY/REFERENCES  

 

Dependent variables (endogenous) 

1 Dividends DIV 
Payout ratio: cash 
dividend to 
operation income. 

Noronha et al. (1996), 
Harada and Nguyen 
(2011), Kim et al. (2007) 

2 Capital 
structure LEV Market value of 

leverage 

Schmid (2013), Pindado et 
al. (2015),  Short et al. 
(2002b) 

Independent variables (exogenous) 

1 Ownership 
concentration CON 

The percentage of 
shares held by 
shareholders who 
owned 5% or more 
of shareholdings 

Yunos et al. (2010), Eng 
and Mak (2003) 

2 Family 
ownership  FAMILY  

The ratio of share 
owned by family 
members. 

Anderson and Reeb 
(2003), Wiwattanakantang 
(1999) 

3 Managerial 
ownership MOWN 

The ratio of share 
owned by executive 
directors  

Miko and Kamardin 
(2015), Short et al. 
(2002b) 

4 Government 
ownership GOV The ratio of shares 

held by government. 
Kuwari (2009), Lin et al. 
(2010), Chen et al. (2014) 

5 Foreign 
ownership FOREIGN  The ratio of shares 

owned by foreign 

Li et al. (2009), Baba 
(2009), Kang and Stulz 
(1997) 

6 Growth 
opportunities TQ 

Tobin’s Q=( total 
debt + market value 
of equity )/ total 
asset. 

Fama and French (2002), 
Aggarwal and Kyaw 
(2010) 

7 Corporate risk STDEV 
BETA 

standard deviation 
of the first 
difference in 
operating income 
divided by total 
asset  
Beta. 

Jensen et al. (1992), 
Adedeji (1998), Aggarwal 
and Kyaw (2010) 

8 Market 
condition SM 

The ratio of average 
stock price for the 
current year to the 
preceding 2 years. 

Jalilvand and Harris 
(1984),   Antoniou et al. 
(2008), Abdeljawad and 
Mat Nor (2017) 
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Table: 3.1 (continued) 
NO. VARIABLES ACRONYM  MEASUREMENTS  STUDY/REFERENCES  

 

9 Profitability ROA Net income to total 
assets. 

Fama and French (2002), 
Huang and Song (2006), 
Amidu (2007) 

10 Past dividends PAST_D 
Last period 
dividends payout 
ratio 

Adaoglu (2000), Fama 
(1974), Bøhren et al. 
(2012) 

11 Corporate tax TAX 

Income tax to 
earnings before tax 
as proxy of effective 
tax rate 

 Chang et al. (2014), 
Alipour et al. (2015) 
 
 

12 Tangibility of 
Assets TANG Fixed assets to total 

assets. 
Vicente-Lorente (2001), 
Alipour et al. (2015) 

 

  

3.4  Sample Selection and Data Collection 

The study is conducted on selected firms from the population of all listed firms on the 

Main Market of Bursa Malaysia. The financial related firms are excluded as they are 

subject to different regulations (Abdullah et al., 2004; Amran & Ahmad, 2013). The 

study excluded firms in ACE market because it adopts a simple listing requirement in 

terms of size, growth, operating history, and track record of firms to enable emerging 

firms to gain an advantage as being listed firm. Firms with negative earnings are 

excluded from the sample, as these firms refrained from paying dividends not because of 

rational monitoring or financing action but because they are unable to pay dividends. 

Thus, the sensible interpretation of firms’ dividends behavior calls for excluding these 

firms. (Jensen et al., 1992; Setia-Atmaja, 2010). Furthermore, only firms that have 

complete data over the period of study were included in the sample. 
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The ownership structure variables are collected from the firm’s annual reports that 

available on the Bursa Malaysia website. Data for the other variables are collected from 

DataStream of Thomson database which is available at the Sultanah Bahiyah Library, 

university Utara Malaysia. 

 

Table: 3.2 
The Annual Sample deviation for the period 2012-2015  
Total number of listed firms 921 

Exclude: 

ACE firms 

 

(112) 

Financial related firms (40) 

Firms with Incomplete Data (91) 

Firms with negative earnings (271) 

The final sample 407 

Total observations for the period 2012-2015 1628 

 

 The data was collected for the period 2012 -2015. The choice of the period is due to the 

changes in the market condition over the period allowing for a robust analysis of the 

effects of market conditions. The volatility in global energy markets, falling demand for 

commodities and other primary products in China (a major Malaysian trade partner), the 

strong US dollar, and the increase of interest rate in the US have affected negatively on 

investors’ confidence and hampered the Malaysian capital market’s growth during 2014 

and 2015. The KLCI index showed an increase for the first two years of the study period 

and decreased in the last two years. This fluctuation in the stock market enhanced the 
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chance for further analysis regarding the moderating effect of market conditions which 

fulfilled one of the study objectives. 

Table 3.3 shows the number of firms in each sector. The sample included firms from ten 

sectors. The sectors of Industrial Products and Trading & Service have the largest 

representation in the sample which is 27.2% and 21.8% respectively, whilst the 

Infrastructure Project Companies (IPC) represents the smallest percentages of sample 

firms that consisted of only 0.98 % of the sample firms.  

 

Table:3.3 
Profiles of Sample firms between 2012 to 2015 

Sector No % Dividends 
Payers 

Non-
dividends 

payers 

Dividend 
Payout Leverage 

Construction 26 6.38 21 5 0.144 0.373 
Consumer Products 69 16.95 60 9 0.338 0.183 
Hotels 1 0.24 1 0 0.413 0.035 
Industrial Products 111 27.27 91 20 0.337 0.216 
Plantation 23 5.65 23 0 0.51 0.161 
IPC 4 0.98 3 1 0.419 0.286 
Properties 58 14.25 45 13 0.154 0.333 
REITS 15 3.68 15 0 0.592 0.321 
Technology 11 2.70 11 0 0.37 0.088 
Trading/Services 89 21.86 81 8 0.376 0.219 
Total 407 100 351 56 0.328 0.237 
 

Table 3.3 also reports the number of firms that paid dividends in each sector and non-

dividend payer. Overall, 351 firms paid dividends which represent 86% of the sampled 

firms. REITS firms are shown to have the highest dividend payout ratio at 59.2%, and 

Construction firms had the lowest payout ratio of 14.4%. The average leverage ratio 

varied among sectors from the highest (37.3%) for Construction firms to the lowest 

(8.8%) for Technology firms. 
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3.5 Summary of the Chapter 

The study investigates the relationship between dividends, capital structure, and 

ownership structure within a framework of underlying theories such as agency theory, 

pecking order theory, trade-off theory, and market timing theory. In order to provide a 

better explanation for the ownership structure and the relationship with dividend and 

capital structure, seventeen hypotheses were developed: the first hypothesis, H1, test the 

simultaneous relationship between dividends and capital structure, followed by ten 

hypotheses, H2 - H11, to examine the direct effect of ownership structure and the identities 

of shareholders (concentration, family, managerial, government, and foreign ownership) 

on the dividends and capital structure. The last six hypotheses, H12 – H17, were developed 

to investigate the potential moderating effect of growth opportunity, corporate risk, and 

market condition on the shareholders’ preference for dividends and capital structure. The 

study adopts panel data analysis using the simultaneous model of 2SLS estimating 

technique. Data are collected for a sample of non-financial firms that are listed on the 

main market of Bursa Malaysia for the period 2012 - 2015. 
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CHAPTER FOUR 

DATA ANALYSIS AND RESEARCH FINDINGS 

 

4.0 Introduction 

This chapter reports and discusses the findings of the study. It starts with summarizing 

the descriptive statistics of the tested variables in the regression tests, followed by 

providing the diagnostic tests. Then, the results of regressions analysis are discussed 

which were conducted to test the hypotheses of the study. The analysis starts with 

reporting: (i) the results of direct relationship for the dividend model before and after 

accounting for endogeneity effect between dividends and capital structure based on 

random effect, and 2SLS regression estimations, and (ii) the results of direct relationship 

for the capital structure model before and after accounting for endogeneity interaction 

between dividends and capital structure based on random effect, and 2SLS regression 

estimations. The final part of the analysis presents the results of the moderating effect of 

growth opportunities, corporate risk and market conditions on the simultaneous model of 

dividends and capital structure using 2SLS model. Additional analysis is also conducted 

using 3SLS and GMM models. 

 

4.1 Descriptive Analysis 

The study employed a panel data analysis of 407 firms for the years from 2012-2015 

(1628 firm-year observations). Table 4.1 reports the descriptive statistics of the examined 

variables in this study. The descriptive statistics include the minimum, maximum, means 
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and standard deviations. The overall mean dividend payout for the whole sample over the 

period of study is 0.32. This is quite close to the mean score of 0.33 that was reported by 

Benjamin et al. (2016) but lower than the average of 0.36 and 0.4 reported by Lee et al. 

(2012) and Ling et al. (2008) respectively for a sample of Malaysian firms. 

 

Table: 4.1 
Descriptive Statistics of the Variables  
Variables  Observations  Mean  Std. Dev. Minimum  Maximum  
DIV 1628 0.328 0.562 0.000 14.84 
LEV  1628 0.237 0.221 0.000 0.923 
CON  1628 0.569 0.148 0.118 0.893 
FAMILY  1628 0.236 0.257 0.000 0.854 
MOWN  1628 0.321 0.243 0.000 0.821 
GOV  1628 0.085 0.170 0.000 0.904 
FOREIGN  1628 0.113 0.181 0.000 0.894 
TQ 1628 1.136 1.314 0.145 16.232 
BETA 1628 0.763 0.542 -0.577 2.811 
STDEV  1628 0.029 0.027 0.001 0.357 
SM 1628 1.239 0.474 0.334 6.853 
ROA 1628 0.079 0.066 0.01 0.753 
PAST_D 1628 0.328 0.562 0.000 14.84 
TANG 1628 0.350 0.232 0 0.996 
TAX 1628 0.019 0.020 -0.067 0.272 
      
 
 

The capital structure is measured by the market value of leverage ratio. Rajan and 

Zingales (1995) argued that market value of leverage is the efficient measurement 

relative to the agency problem, that because it reflects the residual for the shareholders 

from the firm value hold by equity in the case of liquidation. The mean value of leverage 

ratio is 0.23. Based on studies of Malaysian firms, the mean value of leverage ratio 

ranged between 26% as reported by Ibrahim and Samad (2011) and 15.28% as reported 

by Suhaila et al. (2008). The difference in values is perhaps due to the difference in time 



 

152 
 

period and sample selection criteria. The range of leverage ratio in this study is between 

0.00 and 0.92 with an overall standard deviation of 0.22. 

 

Ownership concentration (CON) as measured by the percentage of shareholdings owned 

by substantial shareholders (5% or more equity shareholding) has a mean value of 0.56 

which is slightly higher than the value of 0.53 reported by Yunos et al. (2010) for 

Malaysian firms. The mean value of substantial shareholders in the sample ranged from 

11% to 89% within the standard deviation of 0.148.  

 

Based on Yunos et al. (2010) and Chu and Cheah (2006), firms with substantial 

shareholdings higher than 20% is considered as concentrated ownership. Table 4.2 

provides the distribution of ownership interest by ownership identities. It can be observed 

that only 1.66% of the sample firms have substantial shareholders with shareholding 

lower than 20% while 98.44% of the sample firms have substantial shareholders with 

shareholdings higher than 20%. These percentages are consistent with Yunos et al. 

(2010) who found that 96.76% of Malaysian firms in the sample has concentrated 

ownership. 

 

Table 4.2 shows that many of the Malaysian firms are controlled by families, managerial, 

government and foreign shareholders. This might increase the agency problem between 

majority and minority shareholders. With respect to family ownership, 49.94% of 

sampled firms have family concentrated ownership, and 22.24% of the firms have family 

ownership with shareholdings greater than 50%. However, this statistics is low compared 
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to 72% of Malaysian firms are family-controlled firm as reported by Rachagan and 

Satkunasingam (2009), and 62.5% of Malaysian firms are family-controlled firm as 

reported by Benjamin et al. (2016b). Table 4.1 shows that the mean value of family 

ownership is 24% within a standard deviation of 0.26. It is slightly lower than the mean 

value of 25.6% and 27.3% for a sample of Malaysian firms as reported by Ibrahim and 

Samad (2011) and Munir and Yatim (2010), respectively.  

 

 
 

Managerial ownership has recorded the highest mean of shareholdings with a value of 

0.32 (Table 4.1). Furthermore, Table 4.3 shows that 71.81% of the sampled firms are 

owned by managers with shareholdings greater than 5%. The high percentage of 

Table: 4.2 
Distribution of ownership interest by identity for 407 firms over 2012-2015  
Ownership 
interest % 

Substantial 
shareholders 

Family 
shareholders 

Managerial 
shareholders 

Government 
shareholders 

Foreign 
shareholders 

 180 ـــ 0 0-10
(11.06%) 

430 
(26.41%) 

879 
(53.99%) 

10-20 27  
(1.66%) 

24  
(1.47%) 

76 
 (4.67%) 

169 
(10.38%) 

164 
(10.07%) 

20-30 53  
(3.26%) 

82  
(5.04%) 

106  
(6.51%) 88 (5.41%) 51 (3.13%) 

30-40 164 
(10.07%) 

132 
 (8.11%) 

223 
(13.69%) 

39  
(2.39%) 

54 
 (3.31%) 

40-50 236 
 (14.5%) 

213 
(13.08%) 

275 
(16.89%) 14 (0.86%) 39 (2.4%) 

50> 1148 
(70.52%) 

362 
(22.24%) 

461 
(28.32%) 

76 
 (4.67%) 

129 
 (7.92%) 

Above 5% 1628 
(100%) 

813 
(49.94%) 

1169 
(71.81%) 

557 
(34.21%) 

680 
(41.77%) 

Total 
shares 

1628 
(100%) 

813 
(49.94%) 

1321 
(81.14%) 

816 
(50.12%) 

1316 
(80.83%) 
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managerial and family ownership may mitigate the agency problem and asymmetric 

information between insiders and outsiders, but it may also increase the probability of 

minority wealth expropriation. 

 

As for government and foreign ownership, Table 4.2 shows that the presence of 

government and foreign shareholders are significant in the Malaysian stock markets. The 

government and foreign ownership appeared within the largest thirty shareholders in 

50.12% and 80.83% of the sampled firms, respectively. However, most of their 

shareholdings in the firms are less than 10%. This suggests that foreign and government 

investors are more diversified than families and managers. 

The mean value of government ownership in the sample is 8.5% which is slightly higher 

than the mean value of 7.7% that is reported by Fauzi and Musallam (2015) for a sample 

of Malaysian firms. 

 

In addition, Table 4.1 also illustrates the descriptive statistics related to firms’ 

characteristic. The mean value of growth opportunities which is measured by Tobin's Q 

(TQ) is 1.13. The mean value of TQ is similar with the value of Q ratio as reported by 

Haniffa and Hudaib (2006) and higher than the value of 0.89 as reported by Harjito 

(2006) for Malaysian firms. The corporate risk as measured by beta is lower (0.76) than 

the mean value of 0.84 reported in Ling et al. (2008). The corporate risk as measured by 

standard deviation (STDEV)  is relatively lower (0.029) than the corporate risk reported 

in Harjito (2006) of 0.0326. The mean value for other variables include profitability 
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(ROA), past dividends (PAST), tangibility ratio (TANG), market condition (SM) and 

effective tax ratio (TAX), are of 0.079, 0.328, 0.35, 0.019, and 1.23, respectively.  

 

4.2 Diagnostic Tests 

Diagnostic tests were performed on the data to test for the regression assumptions. 

Firstly, data was tested for multicollinearity, homoscedasticity and autocorrelation. 

Secondly, diagnostic tests related to panel data, namely, Lagrange Multiplier (LM), 

restricted F-test, time Fixed Effect test, test and Hausman test, were carried out to decide 

whether to use fixed or random-effects models. Finally, the Wu-Hausman test and Durbin 

test were applied to examine the presence of endogeneity among the dependent variables. 

 

4.2.1 Multicollinearity and Correlation Analysis 

Multicollinearity is a statistical problem that can lead to inaccuracy in results due to the 

presence of high correlation between two or more independent variables in the multiple 

regression models. Unreliable and unstable regression coefficients can be caused by high 

multicollinearity (Farrar & Glauber, 1967). To detect the extent and presence of 

multicollinearity in the study data set, the Pearson correlation analysis was employed. 

Gujarati and Porter (2009) suggested that the correlation matrix should not exceed 0.80 to 

ensure that the multicollinearity issue is not present in this study. Hair, et al. (2010) and 

Tabachnick and Fidell (2007) however believe that the severity of multicollinearity 

problem is recognized at 0.9 of correlation between variables or more.  
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Table 4.3 shows that all Pearson correlation values given in the matrix are lower than 

80%. Family ownership and managerial ownership are highly correlated with a 

coefficient of 0.62. Obviously this high correlation is due to the tendency of families to 

keep the firm under their direct management. Three firm characteristics variables were 

found to be highly correlated to each other, growth opportunity (TQ), profitability (ROA) 

and effective tax (TAX). The highest correlation is observed between the growth 

opportunity (TQ) and profitability with a correlation coefficient of 0.76. Furthermore, 

growth opportunity and profitability are highly correlated with effective tax rate (0.65 

and 0.7, respectively).    

 

Hair et al. (2010) suggested that the most common diagnostic tool to assess 

multicollinearity are Tolerance and Variance Inflation Factor (VIF). VIF is an indicator 

of the influence of the estimated coefficient because of collinearity. The rule of thumb 

states that a VIF value that is more than 10 would have a multicollinearity problem. Table 

4.4 presents the VIF values of examined variables in both capital structure and dividend 

models. The VIF values of the variables in the dividend model are lower than 10 and 

ranged between 2.87 and 1.1. Similarly, the VIF value of variables in capital structure 

model is also lower than 10 and range between 2.21 and 1.08. Therefore, it can be 

concluded that both models are free from multicollinearity problem. 



 

157 
 

Table: 4.3 
Correlation Matrix between the Variables 

 DIV LEV CON FAMILY MOWN GOV FOREIG
N TQ BETA STDEV 

DIV 1        
  

LEV -0.2249 1       
  

CON 0.0869 -0.1629 1      
  

FAMILY -0.0636 -0.0209 0.0867 1     
  

MOWN -0.1126 0.0028 0.1425 0.621 1    
  

GOV 0.1474 -0.0656 0.219 -0.2857 -0.3723 1   
  

FOREIGN 0.0841 -0.2048 0.1244 -0.0863 -0.1618 -0.0159 1  
  

TQ 0.1802 -0.3202 0.122 -0.1618 -0.1647 0.1491 0.235 1   
BETA -0.1214 0.0333 -0.2012 -0.0458 0.0086 0.019 -0.0732 0.0298 1  

STDEV 0.0394 -0.2403 0.0068 0.0092 0.0919 -0.0718 0.073 0.2534 0.0647 1 
SM -0.0715 -0.1764 -0.0691 0.0287 0.0575 -0.1071 -0.0525 0.2142 0.3486 0.1305 

ROA 0.1129 -0.3936 0.0613 -0.0255 -0.0644 0.0361 0.1832 0.7613 0.0697 0.3866 
PAST_D 0.3778 -0.2095 0.0819 -0.0604 -0.0965 0.1403 0.0667 0.1516 -0.1237 0.0145 
TANG 0.0376 0.0443 0.072 -0.0596 -0.1362 0.1433 -0.02 -0.0022 -0.1332 -0.0901 
TAX 0.0535 -0.3487 0.077 0.0428 -0.0464 -0.0126 0.1879 0.6538 -0.01 0.2463 

 SM ROA PAST_
D TANG TAX    

  

SM 1          
ROA 0.2691 1         

PAST_D -0.0959 0.1109 1        
TANG -0.0825 -0.0985 0.0438 1       
TAX 0.109 0.7001 0.057 -0.1815 1      
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Table: 4.4 
Collinearity Statistic Result- Test of Multicollinearity 
 Dividend Capital Structure 
Variables VIF 1/VIF VIF 1/VIF 
DIV - - 1.08 0.922116 
LEV 1.32 0.758342 - - 
CON 1.24 0.806253 1.23 0.812625 
FAMILY 1.69 0.591671 1.73 0.575887 
MOWN 1.93 0.517716 1.97 0.507055 
GOV 1.36 0.732789 1.38 0.726197 
FOREIGN 1.16 0.864671 1.13 0.881297 
BETA  1.22 0.819016 1.23 0.810841 
STDEV 1.23 0.814739 1.12 0.892638 
SM 1.30 0.771202 1.25 0.798462 
TQ 2.66 0.376290 2.21 0.452267 
ROA 2.87 0.348851 2.14 0.465432 
PAST_D 1.10 0.907746 - - 
TANG - - 1.12 0.893098 
TAX - - 2.00 0.499106 
Mean VIF 1.59  1.46  
 

 

4.2.2    Heteroskedasticity 

Homoscedasticity is a statistical problem which arises when the variances of error in 

regression are not constant across observations (Greene, 2002). In panel data, even if the 

variance of errors is constant between cross-sectional observations, the variance may 

differ within observations through time which raises the issue of group-wise 

heteroscedasticity (Baum, 2001). Baltagi (2008) stated that in the presence of 

heteroskedasticity, the disturbances will still lead to consistent estimates of coefficients, 

but these coefficients estimates are inefficient, and its standard errors will be biased. 

Therefore, robust standard errors should be computed in order to correct for the existence 

of heteroskedasticity problem. 
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The Breusch-Pagan/Cook-Weisberg Test was applied to test the error term in the 

examined models. Table 4.5 shows the results of the heteroskedasticity test. The P-value 

for dividend model is less than (0.05). Therefore, the null hypothesis is rejected, and 

heteroskedasticity issue exists. 

 

Table: 4.5 
Cook-Weisberg test for heteroskedasticity 
 dividends Capital 

structure 
  

Chi2 243.11 0.09   
Prob>Chi2 0.000 0.7614   
Null  rejected accepted   
Ho: Constant variance (Heteroskedasticity) 
 

 

4.2.3 Autocorrelation  

The problem of autocorrelation is detected when individual-level effect is correlated with 

the time-invariant and time-varying covariates (Drukker, 2003). Wooldridge (2010) 

discussed that the simple regression analysis assumes that no correlation is present 

between the error term of individuals across time. The autocorrelation in panel data set is 

due to the time-constant omitted factors that are contained in the error terms for each time 

period. Greene (2008) suggested that autocorrelation has an effect on the estimated 

covariance matrix of the least square estimator more than heteroskedasticity. If the 

autocorrelation is not detected, the pooled OLS can be used with usual 

heteroskedasticity-robust standard errors. 
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If there is autocorrelation in the idiosyncratic error term, pooled OLS will result in 

consistent estimates of the standard errors, and as discussed by Greene (2008) and 

Wooldridge (2010), other estimators will produce more efficient estimates. 

 

The Wooldridge test is used to detect the presence of autocorrelation in the data. The 

results of the Wooldridge test are reported in Table 4.6. The results show that the P-value 

is below 5% significance level for both capital structure and dividend models. The null 

hypothesis is rejected, and the results confirm the existence of autocorrelation in the data. 

 

Table: 4.6 
Wooldridge test for autocorrelation in panel data 
 dividends Capital structure   
F(  1,     406) 13.705 130.158   
Prob>F 0.0002 0.0000   
Null  rejected rejected   
H0: no first-order autocorrelation 
 

 

4.2.4 Lagrange multiplier (LM) Test 

The regression analysis conducted for panel dataset is subject to a problem of unobserved 

effect due to the variance across units. According to Wooldridge (2010) regardless of that 

random effects assumptions are applied, if the model is free of unobserved effect, Pooled 

OLS is efficient and leads to valid coefficient estimates. 

 

Breusch and Pagan (1980) developed a statistical test using the Lagrange Multiplier (LM) 

to determine whether the model contains individual effects. Researchers use Breausch-



 

161 
 

Pagan LM to examine the efficiency of using Pooled OLS for a panel data set comparing 

to Random Effects. The null hypothesis of LM test is that variance across units equals 

zero (Baltagi, 2008). Breusch and Pagan (1980) developed a statistical test using the 

Lagrange multiplier (LM) to determine whether the model contains individual effects. 

The null hypothesis of LM test is that variance across units equal zero. The rejection of 

null hypothesis indicates that there are significant differences across units and the panel 

effect exists. Therefore, Pooled OLS is inefficient and the unobserved effects in the 

model call for the use of random effect regression.  

 

Table 4.7 reports the results of LM test for both dividends and capital structure models. 

The results confirmed the significance of variance across units with P-value lower than 

1% for both capital structure and dividends model. Accordingly, the panel analysis using 

random effect estimation should be used. 

 

Table: 4.7 
Breausch-Pagan LM 
 dividends Capital 

structure 
  

Chibar2(01) 95.32 1609.89   
Prob>chi2 0.0000 0.000   
Null  reject reject   
H0: no unobserved effect  
 

 

4.2.5 Restricted F-test 

The test results of autocorrelation and heteroskedasticity tests confirm the bias of pooled 

OLS. However, Wooldridge (2010) documented that having autocorrelation does not 
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generally lead to inconsistent OLS estimators, rather it true in the context of a specific 

model of autocorrelation, and it is very misleading. Therefore, the restricted F-test has to 

be carried out to test the presence of individual-specific heterogeneity of error terms. 

Researchers use F-test to determine the efficiency of fixed effect panel analysis over 

pooled OLS estimator. Rejecting the null hypothesis means there is not a need to control 

for individual-specific heterogeneity indicates the inappropriate of OLS and call for 

applying the fixed effect estimator.  

 

Table 4.8 reports the results of F-test for both dividends and capital structure models. The 

results confirmed the significant individual effects in the data with P-value lower than 

5% for dividends and capital structure model.  

 

Table: 4.8 
F-test  
 dividends Capital structure   
F(  2,     1610) 1.67 26.14   
Prob>F 0.000 0.000   
Null  accepted accepted   
H0: no individual-specific heterogeneity 
 

 

4.2.6 Time Fixed-Effects Test 

One of the advantages of using panel analysis (fixed and random effects) is that it 

controls for all time-invariant differences among units (Baltagi, 2008). The omitted time-

invariant in pooled OLS lead to biased estimated coefficients. Wooldridge (2010) states 

that “In panel data analysis the term ‘‘time-varying explanatory variables’’ means that 
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each element of xit varies over time for some cross section units. Often there are elements 

of xit that are constant across time for a subset of the cross section”. In other words, 

panel fixed effect model assumes that there is time variation among the explanatory 

variables within each cross section (Wooldridge, 2010). 

 

The acceptance or rejection of hypothesis regarding the need of controlling for time fixed 

effect can be taken from the fixed effects regression output with the inclusion of time as a 

dummy variable. After running for fixed effects in STATA V.13 the test for null 

hypothesis is provided by writing command testparm i.year. It is a joint test to see if the 

dummies for all years are equal to 0, otherwise fixed effects is needed. According to 

Wooldridge (2010) if there are time-constant elements in the data, the corresponding 

element in the explanatory variables is identically zero for all years which violates the 

fixed effects assumption. 

 

Table 4.9 shows that the corresponding element in the explanatory variables is identically 

zero for all years and the P-values for both models are positive and higher than 5% 

hence, there is no need to control for time effect and fixed effects estimator are 

inefficient. 

  

Table: 4.9 
Time Fixed Effect Test  

  

 2013 2014 2015 F(3, 1205) Prob>F Nul 
Dividends 0 0 0 1.70 0.1648 accepted 
Capital structure 0 0 0 1.63 0.1795 accepted 
H0: time-invariant differences   
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4.2.7 Hausman Specification Test 

Hausman’s specification test, or m-statistic, is a statistical test used to examine the 

presence of bias or inconsistency in estimators (Baltagi, 2008). The widely used 

estimators in panel data analysis are fixed and random effects regressions. Fixed effect 

regression explores the relationship between predictor and outcome variables within an 

entity and is used whenever one is only interested in analyzing the impact of variables 

that vary over time. In contrast, the rationale behind the random effects model is that the 

variation across entities is assumed to be random and uncorrelated with the predictor or 

independent variables included in the model. 

 

Based on the difference between the estimations of random and fixed-effects, Hausman 

test helps researchers decide which model corresponds better to the data. The Hausman 

test generally compares the coefficients of the fixed-effects estimate with coefficients of 

the random-effects estimate. The null hypothesis is that the coefficients estimated by the 

efficient random -effects estimator are the same as the ones estimated by the consistent 

fixed-effects estimator. If the p-value is significant (i.e., less than 0.05), then fixed-effects 

should be applied and using random-effects would be biased. However, if the p-value is 

insignificant, random-effects can be safely used (Wooldridge, 2010).  Table 4.10 shows 

the results of the Hausman test for both models dividends and capital structure models. P-

values are insignificant for both models which indicate the preference of using random 

effects regression.  
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Table: 4.10 
Results of Hausman Specification Test 

 dividends Capital 
structure 

  

Chi2 12.43 -332.2   
Prob>Chi2 0.3320    NA   
     
Ho:  difference in coefficients not systematic 
 

 

 

4.2.8 Durbin-Wu-Hausman Test (Endogeneity Test) 

The standard regression framework (OLS) assumes that all explanatory variables in the 

model are independent and exogenously determined. The exogenous regressors 

assumption is violated in the regression model when one or more explanatory variable in 

the model is correlated with the standard error (Lee et al., 2016). This is commonly 

known as the endogeneity problem. 

 

As discussed by Roberts and Whited (2013) the endogeneity problem is most critical and 

pervasive in corporate finance empirical studies. The variables and factors in the field of 

corporate finance seemed to be interdependent and determined partly as a function of 

each other. Based on the literature discussed in the earlier chapters, dividends and capital 

structure are expected to be simultaneously determined. 

 

To detect the presence of endogeneity in the models, this study uses three type of tests, 

namely Durbin (score) test, Wu-Hausman test and GMM C statistic test. As shown in 

Table 4.11, for dividends model, the results report value of 13.12, 13.11 and 14.10 with 

significant P-value for the three tests, respectively. Similarly, for capital structure model, 
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the results report value of 29.08, 29.30 and 11.97 with significant P-value for the three 

tests, respectively. The significant P-values confirmed the rejection of the null hypothesis 

hence the models are suffering from endogeneity problem.  

  

 

Table: 4.11 
Results of Endogeneity Test 

 dividends Capital structure 
Durbin (score) chi2(1) 13.1201  (p = 0.0003) 29.0885  (p = 0.0000) 
Wu-Hausman F(1,1614) 13.1130  (p = 0.0003) 29.3084  (p = 0.0000) 
GMM C statistic chi2(1) 14.1012  (p = 0.0002) 11.9732  (p = 0.0005) 
 Ho: variables are exogenous 
 

 

 

4.3 Regression Analysis  

Regression analysis was conducted to investigate the relationship between dividends 

policy and capital structure based on the hypothesis of the study. As shown from the 

diagnostic tests for the regression assumptions, the data used in the analysis is subject to 

the heteroscedasticity and autocorrelation problems which call for using robust regression 

model. Furthermore, the tests for the effects of panel data (Breausch-Pagan LM, Time 

Fixed-Effects Test, and Hausman Specification Test) show that random effects model is 

more efficient than fixed effects and Pooled OLS models.  

 

The random effects model is more efficient for this study due to several key reasons. 

Firstly, the study attempts to examine the effect of ownership variables on dividends and 

capital structure, and these variables (CON, FAMILY, MOWN, GOV, FOREIGN) seem 

to be time-invariant or rarely change in the short term. In this case, fixed effects model is 
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inappropriate. Rossi et al. (2016) asserted that the random effect model is advisable in the 

case of slowly changing variables during the observation period. This is because fixed 

effect models cannot accurately estimate almost time-invariant variables (Wooldridge, 

2002). Therefore, their results are unreliable in the models with regressors that are almost 

time-invariant (Beck, 2001; Clark & Linzer, 2015; He & Sommer, 2010; King & Santor, 

2008; Rossi et al., 2016; Steinberg & Saideman, 2008).  

 

Secondly, unlike fixed effects models, the dataset used in the random effect models are 

not necessarily large and normally distributed (Clark & Linzer, 2015; Greene, 2008). 

Finally, adopting fixed effect models make out-of-sample predictions not possible. This 

is because of fixed effect interests on the inferences for the fixed units used in the sample. 

Therefore, random effect models are recommended when the interest of research is to 

provide inferences about the underlying population (Beck, 2001; Searle et al., 1992).  

 

Based on agency theory and pecking order theory, the study hypothesized that both 

dividends and capital structure are expected to be simultaneously determined. The 

expected simultaneity between the dependent variables and one or more of the 

independent variables leads to inconsistency of simple regression estimates. Thus, it 

requires instrumental variable method like  2SLS to obtain consistent coefficient 

estimates (Baltagi, 2008). As shown in Section 4.2.8 endogeneity tests confirmed the 

presence of endogeneity in the models. Hence the study performs 2SLS estimate based on 

random effect panel data analysis (G2SLS) to control for the endogeneity problem in the 

model.  
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Results based on G2SLS method for dividend model is discussed in Section 4.3.1. A 

discussion of the results based on G2SLS method for capital structure model is provided 

in Section 4.3.2 while Section 4.3.3 provides the results of moderating effects of growth 

opportunities, corporate risk, and market conditions on the relationship between 

ownership structure and both dividends and capital structure. 

 

4.3.1 Analysis of G2SLS on Dividend Model 

Table 4.12 compares the results of random effect estimator before and after accounting 

for endogeneity using 2SLS. All estimators showed a significant level of 1% for the 

model with an R-square value of 0.19 and 0.21 for random effects and G2SLS, 

respectively. 

 

Table 4.12 shows a significant difference in the results before and after accounting for 

endogeneity. The results changed markedly in sign, magnitude and significance when 

moving from random effect to G2SLS. 

 

The results reported a significant negative relationship between capital structure and 

dividends before accounting for endogeneity and a significant positive relationship after 

accounting for endogeneity effects. This positive relation implies that firms tend to 

depend on debt to finance their activities rather than using internal finance by reducing 

dividends. 
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Table: 4.12 
Results of Random Effects, G2SLS  for Dividend Model 

Variables Random Effect G2SLS  

LEV -0.363*** 
(0.000)  

1.369** 
(0.018)   

CON 0.0120 
(0.898) 

0.2610* 
(0.062)  

FAMILY 0.0475 
(0.454) 

0.1007 
(0.197)  

MOWN -0.1245* 
(0.083) 

-0.0969 
(0.263)  

GOV 0.1934** 
(0.025) 

0.3234*** 
(0.004)   

FOREIGN -0.0033 
(0.964) 

0.2920** 
(0.026)  

TQ 0.0602*** 
(0.000) 

0.0539*** 
(0.004)  

ROA -0.6657** 
(0.036) 

0.9554 
(0.148)  

STDEV 0.2898 
(0.562) 

1.8082** 
(0.021)  

BETA -0.0623** 
(0.015) 

-0.1046*** 
(0.002)  

SM -0.0563* 
(0.062) 

0.0609 
(0.252)  

PAST_D 0.2968*** 
(0.000) 

0.4035*** 
(0.000)  

cons 0.4170*** 
(0.000) 

-0.5157 
(0.110)  

P-value 0.000 0.000  
R2 0.19 0.21  
* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 1% 
level. 

 

 

The results are consistent with the argument by Easterbrook (1984) and Jensen (1986), 

who suggested that dividends reduce the excess cash under managers discretion and keep 

the firm depend on external finance. The need for a constant presence in the market for 

capital puts the firm’s managers under the monitoring of capital market contributors. 
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Adu-Boanyah et al. (2013) suggested that the use of debt reduce the agency cost and 

improve the firm’s profitability, both of which are associated with high dividends. 

Thanatawee (2011) and Aivazian et al. (2003) asserted that firms in emerging markets 

rely on debt to pay dividends. 

 

Furthermore, as firms in Malaysia have a highly concentrated ownership structure, the 

controlling shareholders in emerging countries tend to pay more dividends to relieve the 

risk of expropriation that minority shareholders are concerned about, and keep a good 

reputation about the firm’s future returns (La Porta et al., 2000b). Similarly, controlling 

shareholders seem to prefer debt financing to transfer part of the monitoring costs and 

business risk to creditors (Brailsford et al., 2002). 

 

The literature reports inconsistent results regarding the relationship between dividends 

and capital structure. A positive relationship between dividends and capital structure is 

reported by Kim et al. (2007), after accounting for endogeneity effects on a sample of 

617 firms from South Korea. Similarly, several studies have reported a positive 

relationship between dividends and capital structure (Belden et al., 2005; Dutta, 1999; 

Gill et al., 2010; Ince & Owers, 2012). 

 

As for Malaysia, most studies that examined the effect of capital structure on dividends 

found a negative relationship between dividends and capital structure (Al-Twaijry, 2007; 

Benjamin et al., 2016b; Ling et al., 2008; Ramli, 2010; Ting et al., 2017; Yusof et al., 

2016). However, these studies did not take endogeneity effect into account. Furthermore, 
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a few studies found that there is an insignificant relationship between capital structure 

and dividends among Malaysian firms (Ardestani et al., 2013; Mat Nor & Sulong, 2007; 

Mui & Mustapha, 2016; Subramaniam et al., 2011). To the best knowledge of researcher, 

two Malaysian studies that considered the endogeneity effect namely Harjito (2006) and 

Nejad and Wasiuzzaman (2015). The results from the current study are consistent with 

the findings by Nejad and Wasiuzzaman (2015). 

 

Ownership structure is represented in the model by five variables, namely, substantial 

shareholders as a proxy of the overall ownership concentration (CON), managerial 

ownership (MOWN), family ownership (FAMILY), government ownership (GOV) and 

foreign ownership (FOREIGN). The substantial shareholders as a measure of ownership 

concentration are found to be insignificantly related to dividends based on random effects 

estimation. However, after accounting for endogeneity, the effect changes to positively 

significant at 10% for G2SLS estimation. The results are consistent with the monitoring 

hypothesis which suggests that controlling shareholders use dividends to apply a strict 

financial discipline against managerial opportunism (Harada & Nguyen, 2011). Firms 

with high ownership concentration have lower monitoring costs for large shareholders in 

comparison to firms with dispersed ownership structure. Active monitoring by 

controlling shareholders minimize the extravagance of corporate resources. Hence the 

excess cash is paid out as dividends (Shleifer & Vishny, 1986).  

 

The results are inconsistent with the expropriation hypothesis, as the results suggest that 

there is no attempt by substantial shareholders in Malaysia to extract private benefits at 
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the minority shareholders’ expenses or expropriate their wealth. The positive relationship 

between substantial shareholders and dividends also indicates the presence of strong 

investor protection in Malaysia. La Porta et al. (2000a) asserted that with poor legal 

protection, controlling shareholders may use dividends policy to achieve private benefits 

instead of sharing them with minority shareholders. Similar results were reported by 

Gonzalez et al. (2017) based on a sample of listed firms from six Latin American 

countries. They found that dividends are positively related to ownership concentration in 

common law countries and negatively related to concentration in civil law countries4. The 

positive relationship between dividends and ownership concentration is in line with the 

previous studies that have been conducted in Malaysia (Abdullah  et al., 2012; Mat Nor 

& Sulong, 2007; Yusof et al., 2016). 

 

Managerial ownership is believed to have a negative association with dividends since it 

helps align interests between managers and shareholders. The alignment effect is 

associated with lower agency costs and lower dividends (Florackis et al., 2015). The 

results shown in Table 4.12 are consistent with the expectations. Although G2SLS 

estimations show an insignificant effect of managerial ownership on dividends, it is 

statically significant at 10% based on random effects estimations. However, managerial 

ownership have been found to be insignificant based on a sample of listed firms in 

Malaysia (Ahmed, 2009; Harjito, 2006; Mat Nor & Sulong, 2007; Ming & Gee, 2008). 

One interpretation is the opposite effect of managerial ownership on the alignment 

function. As managers gain more shareholdings in the firm, they become more 

                                                           
4
 Malaysia is a common low country. Researchers suggest that civil law is associated with poor protection 

and allow governments to intervene extensively in economic activities (La Porta et al., 2000b).   
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entrenched and increase their ability to use the firm’s resources to their own interests. 

Florackis et al. (2015) argued that the expected dual-effect of managerial ownership 

(entrenchment effect and alignment effect) suggests a non-linear relationship between 

dividends and managerial ownership. Such dual-effect might lead to insignificant results 

for managerial ownership. 

 

Family ownership is not significantly related to dividends based on both random effects 

and G2SLS estimations. Similar to managerial ownership, the literature shows unclear 

effects of family ownership. Theoretically, family control is hypothesized to have bi-

directional effects on dividends. As the family’s active monitoring and convergence 

effects reduce the need of dividends, high dividends may also be demanded due to 

expropriation concerns and minorities rights associated with family ownerships (Faccio et 

al., 2001; Wei et al., 2011). Empirically, inconsistent results have been found regarding 

the effect of family ownership on dividends. Djebali (2015), González et al. (2014) and 

Setiawan et al. (2016) found a negative relationship between dividends and family 

ownership. Nonetheless, Deslandes et al. (2016), Pindado et al. (2012) and Yoshikawa 

and Rasheed (2010) found a positive relationship between dividends and family 

ownership. 

 

As for Malaysia, Ameer (2007)  found a positive effect of family ownership and Attig et 

al. (2016) found a negative effect of family ownership. Benjamin et al. (2016b) found 

that family ownership influence dividends positively from 0-5% level of shareholdings, 

negatively from 5% - 33% level of shareholdings and insignificant from 33% and above. 
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Family ownership was also found to be insignificant in Malaysia (Abdullah et al., 2012; 

Ramli, 2014) .  

 

Table 4.12 also shows that, government ownership (GOV) has a strongly positive related 

to dividends at 1% level of significance after accounting for endogeneity effects. The 

positive effect of government ownership on dividends is not surprising. Firstly, the 

government holds the responsibility to protect investors and minority shareholders. 

Secondly, unlike managerial and family ownership, government ownership does not 

reduce agency costs due to convergence or alignment effects associated with ownership 

concentration. Instead, it triggers two types of agency costs, one due to managers-

government conflicts and the other due to conflicts with citizens as the ultimate owners. 

Finally, the strong financial capability of government gives firms easy access to financial 

markets and obtaining funds at a low cost. Results are consistent with Benjamin et al. 

(2016a) and Abdullah et al. (2014).  

 

Results in Table 4.13 show that, foreign ownership positively influences the dividends at 

5% level of significance after accounting for endogeneity effects. The positive effect 

implies that as the foreign ownership increased, firms were likely to pay more dividends. 

The findings suggest that foreign ownership in Malaysia plays a significant role in 

mitigating the agency problems in the firms. This finding is consistent with previous 

studies (Jeon et al., 2011; Mian & Nagata, 2015; Warrad et al., 2012).  
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The results in Table 4.12 also show the effects of firms’ characteristics on dividends 

policy. Five variables involved in the model for heterogeneity control were growth 

opportunities (TQ), profitability (ROA), market risk or systematic risk (BETA), business 

risk (STDEV) and past dividends (PAST_D).  

 

Based on pecking order theory, dividends payout is negatively affected by the firms’ 

investment opportunities. Specifically, firms with high growth opportunities tend to have 

lower dividend payout at which future expected investments can be financed internally 

(Myers, 1984). However, the findings for this study are inconsistent with pecking order 

theory. Dividends were found to have a strong positive relationship to growth 

opportunities (TQ) at 1% level of significance. This indicates that firms with high 

expected growth opportunities pursued higher target dividend payout. However, the 

results could be interpreted based on the cash flow signalling hypothesis. Yoon and 

Starks (1995) argued that the firm’s information about dividends may signal the firms’ 

current and future cash flows given their growth opportunities. Firms with higher growth 

opportunities are expected to have an increase in their cash flow hence they increase their 

dividends. Another explanation for the positive result is Myers’ (1984) argument that due 

to the sticky of dividends policy at the short term, firms meet the growth required funds 

by either using the cash balance, marketable securities or largely by debt. This implied 

that the pecking order proposition may be applied in the long run. Ardestani et al. (2013) 

found a positive relationship between investment opportunities and dividends for a 

sample of Malaysian firms.  
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The justification of sticky dividends policy on investment growth is supported in the 

results. Table 4.12 shows that the coefficient for past dividend (PAST_D) is significantly 

positive, but the coefficient for profitability (ROA) is not significant. Thus the stability of 

dividends is a critical factor affecting dividend policy in Malaysia. The results support the 

dividends smoothing hypothesis where firms avoid making any changes in dividends rate 

unless they are sure that the changes in current profitability can be kept constant in the 

future. Therefore, the adjustment on dividend rate due to changes in profitability is not 

immediately applied (Andres et al., 2015; Leary & Michaely, 2011). Al-Twaijry (2007) 

concluded that most Malaysian firms adopt a stable dividend policy that is not related to 

the firm’s current profitability. Mui and Mustapha (2016) also found profitability is 

insignificant on dividend policy. 

 

In general, corporate risk is found to be a significant variable that affects dividend policy. 

As shown in Table 4.12, firms’ market risks (BETA) are strongly significantly related to 

dividends (p-value 0.002) with a negative effect. The results are consistent with previous 

studies (Aggarwal & Dow, 2012; Al-Najjar & Hussainey, 2009; Ardestani et al., 2013; 

D'Souza & Saxena, 1999; Ibrahim Eldomiaty et al., 2014). Rozeff (1982) argued that a 

firm’s risk increases the transaction costs associated with new issuance hence firms with 

high risk reduce dividend payments to lower the need for external finance. Fama and 

French (2002) suggested that applying the pecking order hypothesis, firms with volatile 

earnings tend to pay lower dividends. However, the study uses the standard deviation of 

earnings for the last five years as a proxy for firm risks. The results showed an 

insignificant effect for earnings volatility before accounting for endogeneity effects and 



 

177 
 

significantly positive after accounting for endogeneity effects. The explanation of 

positive relationship for earnings volatility may be that the standard deviation of earnings 

is a measure of idiosyncratic risk which affects firm at the individual level. Such risks are 

relieved by using adequate diversification. Therefore, in firms with high standard 

deviations, large shareholders strive to reduce their portfolio risk by investing the 

earnings in different firm rather than reinvest it in the same firm. 

 

The last variable in the model represents the effect of market condition on dividends 

policy. The negative relationship is expected between dividends and market conditions. 

Farooq et al. (2012) suggested that signalling and governance are substitute functions of 

dividends given the market conditions and stock price performance. Firms increase 

dividends within poor market performance to reduce agency costs and build up good 

reputation. Alternatively, firms reduce dividends within better market conditions to signal 

high growth opportunities. However, the results in Table 4.13 show that market 

conditions (SM) is positively significant (p-value 0.062) before accounting for 

endogeneity effects and insignificant after accounting for endogeneity effects.  

 

4.3.2 Analysis of G2SLS Capital Structure Model 

Table 4.13 compares the results of the random effect estimator before and after 

accounting for endogeneity effect using 2SLS. All estimators show a significant level of 

1% for the model with an R-squared value of 0.20 and 0.04 for random effect and 

G2SLS, respectively. 
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Table: 4.13 
Results of Random Effects, G2SLS for Capital Structure Model 

Variables Random Effect G2SLS  

DIV -0.0195*** 
(0.000) 

0.1228*** 
(0.005)  

CON -0.1135*** 
(0.004) 

-0.1278*** 
(0.010)  

FAMILY -0.0275 
(0.458) 

-0.0460 
(0.316)  

MOWN 0.0411 
(0.260) 

0.0563 
(0.223)  

GOV -0.0834* 
(0.090) 

-0.1225** 
(0.047)  

FOREIGN  -0.1565*** 
(0.000) 

-0.1752*** 
(0.001)  

TQ 0.0074 
(0.884) 

-0.0178** 
(0.035)  

ROA -0.2347*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1608* 
(0.086)  

STDEV -0.1193 
(0.323) 

-0.2980* 
(0.072)  

BETA -0.0093* 
(0.061) 

-0.0050 
(0.448)  

SM -0.0774*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0686*** 
(0.000)  

TAX -1.488*** 
(0.000) 

-0.9921*** 
(0.004)  

TANG 0.0499** 
(0.015) 

0.0638** 
(0.018)  

cons 0.4622*** 
(0.000) 

0.4207*** 
(0.000)  

P-value 0.000 0.000  
R2 0.20 0.04  
* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 1% 
level. 

 

 

Given the results in Table 4.13, only three variables showed significant change after 

accounting for endogeneity, namely, dividends (DIV), growth opportunities (TQ) and 

corporate risk (STDEV and BETA). Based on G2SLS estimation, dividends payout 
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(DIV) moved from negative to positive. Fama and French (2002) suggested that based on 

the pecking order theory, dividends and capital structure are expected to be negatively 

related. Therefore, the simultaneous model supports the agency theory over pecking order 

theory. The positive relationship between dividends and capital structure implies that 

firms distribute most of their profits in the form of dividends and depend more on debt to 

finance their activities. Easterbrook (1984) and Jensen (1986) argued that firms reduce 

their agency costs by paying more dividends and use more debt. Mazur (2007) suggested 

that the dividend-induced governance reduces the internal funds available for investment 

and increase the need for external finance.  

 

In general, a few studies controlled for the dividends effect on capital structure model. 

The current results are consistent with (Dutta, 1999; Kim et al., 2007; Nejad & 

Wasiuzzaman, 2015; Titman & Wessels, 1988). 

 

Among ownership structure variables, ownership concentration (CON), government 

ownership (GOV) and foreign ownership (FOREIGN) are negatively significant. While 

ownership concentration and foreign ownership are significant at 1%, government 

ownership is significant at 5%. 

 

The negative relationship between ownership concentration and capital structure is 

inconsistent with Brailsford et al. (2002) who argued that debt increases the risks on 

managers’ human capital engaged in the firm and reduce their discretionary control over 

cash hence they tend to favor leverage less than the optimal ratio. Therefore, the active 
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monitoring of large shareholders leads to high debt ratio and a positive relation is 

expected between ownership concentration and capital structure. An expected 

explanation for the negative relation is that ownership concentration may substitute the 

leverage-induced monitoring. Based on monitoring hypothesis high ownership 

concentration induces shareholders to monitor the managers and creates alignment 

between them to ensure that corporate decisions are aligned with shareholders’ interest 

(Harada & Nguyen, 2011). Furthermore, the substantial shareholder who owns an 

undiversified large portion of the firm may be more cautious regarding the risk associated 

with debt. The results are consistent with Al-Najjar and Taylor (2008) and Farooq (2015). 

 

Results suggest that there is an insignificant impact of family ownership on capital 

structure. However, previous studies reported the inconsistent impact of family 

ownership in Malaysia. While Haron et al. (2017) found a significant positive effect of 

family ownership on the capital structure of Malaysian firms, Lean et al. (2015) found a 

significant negative effect of family ownership. The result of this study is consistent with 

Chu and Cheah (2006) who found an insignificant impact of family ownership for a 

sample of Malaysian firms. Table 4.15 shows that managerial ownership is insignificant 

which indicates that capital structure is not affected by managerial ownership. The result 

is consistent with Harjito (2006) who found an insignificant impact of managerial 

ownership for a sample of Malaysian firms. 

 

The insignificant impact of family and managerial ownership may be attributed to their 

bi-directional relationship with capital structure. Pindado and Torre (2011) argue that 



 

181 
 

when the managers’ interests are aligned with shareholders, managerial ownership does 

not influence capital structure. Contrary, entrenched managers adjust the firm’s capital 

structure to avoid the disciplinary role and risks associated with debt. Similarly, Ellul 

(2008) concluded that family shareholders use leverage when their control and voting 

power are likely to be threatened by other shareholders’ random coalition formation, and 

use less debt when they have absolute control. Family and managerial shareholders may 

reduce debt to avoid risks but this increases the agency costs for minority shareholders 

(Wellalage & Locke, 2015). 

 

Government ownership (GOV) shows a significant negative (P-value 0.047) relationship 

with capital structure. This implies that firms controlled by government tend to use less 

debt in their capital. The results are inconsistent with the argument that government-

controlled firms have the privilege of easy access to low cost funds. Thus, government 

ownership associated with higher leverage ratio (Chen et al., 2014; Pöyry & Maury, 

2010). However, Chen and Strange (2005) suggested that government ownership 

increases the managers’ entrenchment who are more concern about risk associated with 

debt. Another explanation may be that the governments have a high ability to raise equity 

financing along with their efforts to maintain a leading role in the market to achieve 

macroeconomic, social and political goals. The current results are consistent with the 

findings reported by Hermassi et al. (2015) and Su (2010).  

 

Results in Table 4.13 show that foreign ownership (FOREIGN) has a significant negative 

effect with a p-value less than 1% in both the random effects and G2SLS estimations 
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indicating that foreign-controlled firms use less debt. It has been argued that foreign 

ownership reduces the problems of agency conflicts and information asymmetry in the 

firms as they are well-informed on the use of funds and demand a strong corporate 

governance in term of transparency from the firms (Gillan & Starks, 2003; Patibandla, 

2006). The strong governance practised by foreign investors substitute the leverage-

induced governance. Furthermore, unlike domestic investors, foreign investors are 

exposed to additional risks associated with the instability in macroeconomic variables 

such as exchange rates and interest rates. Such risks make foreign investors more concern 

regarding the risks associated with debt. The current results are consistent with the results 

found by Chen and Strange (2005), Li et al. (2009) and Suto (2003). 

 

With respect to firms’ characteristics, results showed that growth opportunities (TQ) 

moves from insignificant based on random effects estimation to negatively significant 

after accounting for endogeneity effects based on G2SLS. The results support the pecking 

order hypothesis which postulates that firms balance between current and future costs of 

finance where firms with expected high growth opportunities maintain lower financial 

leverage to avoid either losing profitable investments or financing them with high cost 

funds (Fama & French, 2002; Myers, 1984). However, how firms maintain lower 

leverage when they have persistently large investments? Results in dividends model 

(Section 4.3.1) showed that firms tend to pursue a stable dividend policy which is not 

affected by the current level of profitability. Therefore, with increasing earnings, firms 

have the source of retained earnings to maintain lower financial leverage. Another 

potential explanation is that firms with high growth opportunities have high agency cost 
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of debt leading to a lower debt level as argued by Myers (1977) (Minai et al., 2017).  The 

negative relationship between capital structure and growth opportunities has been 

evidenced empirically in previous studies (Alipour et al., 2015; Hossain & Hossain, 

2015; Nejad & Wasiuzzaman, 2015). 

 

Furthermore, with regard to profitability (ROA), the study found a significant negative 

relationship (p-value of 0.001 based on random effects and 0.08 based on G2SLS). The 

results support the above-mentioned justification regarding growth opportunities and are 

consistent with the pecking order hypothesis. This is because firms use their profits to 

finance current investment and keep lower leverage to hedge for future growth. The 

results, however, are inconsistent with the trade-off theory which postulates that 

profitability increases the tax shield benefits of debt and pushes the firm to use more debt. 

The negative relationship between profitability and capital structure is affirmed 

empirically by previous studies (Öztekin, 2015; Sheikh & Wang, 2011). 

 

Overall, the relationship between corporate risks and capital structure is negative at a 

confidence level. Market risks (BETA) has a significant negative coefficient at the 10% 

level of confidence based on random effecs before accounting for endogeneity effects, 

and is insignificant after accounting for endogeneity effects based on G2SLS. The firm-

specific risks or idiosyncratic risks (STDEV) were significantly negative only after 

accounting for endogeneity effects (p-value of 0.072 based on G2SLS). The negative 

relationship of corporate risks corresponds with both the trade-off and pecking order 

theories. Based on the trade-off theory, high risk indicates the probability of firms’ failure 
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to meet its obligations hence they reduce leverage to avoid the probability of going 

bankrupt. The results corroborate previous studies that examined the effect of corporate 

risk on capital structure ( Rashid et al., 2016; Sheikh & Wang, 2011; Viviani, 2008). 

 

The market conditions (SM) in the model is represented by the stock price performance 

in the market comparing to its price for the last two years. It is argued that firms account 

for market conditions when they choose their capital structure (Antoniou et al., 2008). 

Results showed strongly significant relationship with a negative sign for the market 

conditions based on both estimations applied (p-value of 0.000 based on random and 

G2SLS). The results indicate that firms reduce leverage and use more equity finance 

when they perform well in the stock market. Theoretically, the current results support the 

hypotheses of pecking order and market timing theories. They proposed that a high 

market performance reflects the higher growth opportunities, hence, firms tend to keep 

lower leverage ratio to hedge for future growth, and the preferences of equity funds 

increase when the market is receptive (Baker & Wurgler, 2002). Empirically, the market 

conditions were found negatively related to leverage ratio (Alipour et al., 2015; Chang et 

al., 2014; Deesomsak et al., 2004). 

 

The trade-off theory hypothesizes that the benefits of debt financing increases with the 

corporate tax. Therefore, effective tax rate is expected to have positive relationship with 

leverage ratio (Alipour et al., 2015). In contrast to the tradeoff theory, the results in Table 

4.13 show a negative significant relationship between the capital structure and effective 

tax rate (TAX) at the 1% of confidence level. The results support the findings found in 
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prior studies (Antoniou et al., 2008; Karadeniz et al., 2009; Sogorb-Mira, 2005). A 

possible explanation is that firms may use tax deduction devices other than debt (non-

debt tax shield). Furthermore, firms in the study are found to maintain lower leverage and 

depend on profits to finance current growth (negative relationship between profitability 

and leverage ratio). Therefore, an increase in the firm’s profitability will result in lower 

leverage and higher effective tax rate. 

 

The tangibility of assets (TANG) is positively significant at the 5% confidence level (p-

value of 0.015 based on random effects and 0.018 based on G2SLS). This implies that 

firms with high tangible assets are likely to issue more debt. The result reinforces the 

trade-off hypothesis with the assumption that tangible assets serve as a collateral for debt 

financing and increase the firms’ borrowing capacity at a lower cost, fixed assets are the 

creditors’ last resort when firms go bankrupt (Ibrahim & Hwei, 2010; Titman & Wessels, 

1988). In contrast to the pecking order theory which suggests that assets tangibility 

reduces the information asymmetry and results in a lower leverage ratio (Mazur, 2007), 

the current results are consistent with the findings of Alipour et al. (2015), Chadha and 

Sharma (2015) and Hossain and Hossain (2015). The found a positive relationship 

between capital structure and tangibility. 

 

4.3.3 The Moderating Effects of Growth Opportunities, Corporate Risk and 

Market Conditions 

  As discussed in Chapter 3, the shareholders’ monitoring incentives to use dividends and 

capital structure might be affected by firms’ growth opportunities, corporate risks and 
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market conditions. Therefore, the moderating effects of these variables are examined. The 

moderating effects are detected through the interaction terms which are extracted by 

multiplying the explanatory variables with the moderator variables. For each moderator 

(growth opportunities, corporate risk, and market conditions) five interaction terms were 

generated in order to detect their moderating effects on the direct relationship between 

the five different identities of ownership used in the model and dividends and capital 

structure. 

 

To avoid the multicollinearity problem that might arise due to the correlation between the 

interaction terms and the original independent variables, the moderator and independent 

variables are centered (Iacobucci et al., 2017). Furthermore, the interaction terms are 

included in the model separately. Therefore, five regression analyses were performed for 

each moderator to detect the interaction effects with each identity of ownership used in 

the study. 

 

4.3.3.1 The Moderating Effect of Growth Opportunity on the relationship between 

Ownership Structures and Dividend 

Five regression models were fitted based on G2SLS estimation to examine the interaction 

effect of growth opportunities (TQ) with the different identities of ownership (substantial 

ownership (CON), family ownership (FAMILY), managerial ownership (MOWN), 

government ownership (GOV) and foreign ownership (FOREIGN) and their relationship 

with dividend policy.  
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Table 4.14 shows that all five interaction terms are found significant. While growth 

opportunities (TQ) were found to be negatively moderate the relationship between 

dividends and substantial, government and foreign ownerships, it positively moderates 

the relationship between dividends and family and managerial ownership.  

 

Based on agency theory, the literature suggests contradictory expectations regarding the 

relationship between ownership structure and dividend policy. Rozeff (1982) suggested 

that the presence of large shareholders redirect the managers’ behavior to the best interest 

of shareholders and reduces the need for dividend-induced monitoring. On the other 

hand, Shleifer and Vishny (1997) argued that the presence of large shareholders increases 

the agency costs due to the threats of expropriating minority shareholders’ wealth. 

Therefore, high dividends are demanded in the firms with high concentration ownership. 

Based on the pecking order theory, dividends increase the cost of finance and firms tend 

to hold lower dividends payout to avoid expensive finance of expected growth (Fama & 

French, 2002). 

 

Model 1 in Table 4.14 shows the result of including the interaction term (CON*TQ) 

between growth opportunities and substantial ownership as the proxy of ownership 

concentration. The direct positive relationship turns to negative at the 5% confidence 

level for the interaction term. This implies that ownership concentration plays an efficient 

role to reduce agency costs in the firms. Despite the expected alignment between 

managers and controlling shareholders, large shareholders respond to the minority 

demand and strive to increase dividends when the firms have lower growth opportunities.  
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Table: 4.14 
The regression results of dividends model using 2SLS Random Effect with the moderating effect 
of Growth Opportunity   

Variables Model1 Model2 Model3 Model4 Model5 

LEV 1.277** 
(0.021) 

1.397** 
(0.018) 

0.8147** 
(0.036) 

1.279** 
(0.024) 

1.325** 
(0.018) 

CON 0.2310* 
(0.086) 

0.2466* 
(0.074) 

0.1921 
(0.102) 

0.2534* 
(0.065) 

0.2580* 
(0.061) 

FAMILY 0.1039 
(0.177) 

-0.2816** 
(0.019) 

0.0930 
(0.189) 

0.1052 
(0.172) 

0.1006 
(0.192) 

MOWN -0.1116 
(0.190) 

-0.1208 
(0.160) 

-0.3199*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1051 
(0.217) 

-0.1134 
(0.184) 

GOV 0.3191*** 
(0.004) 

0.2938*** 
(0.008) 

0.2739*** 
(0.005) 

0.5302*** 
(0.001) 

0.2824*** 
(0.009) 

FOREIGN  0.2901** 
(0.024) 

0.3165** 
(0.019) 

0.2112** 
(0.044) 

0.2796*** 
(0.029) 

0.5408*** 
(0.005) 

TQ 0.0666*** 
(0.001) 

0.0451** 
(0.018) 

0.0270 
(0.182) 

0.0752*** 
(0.001) 

0.1195*** 
(0.000) 

ROA 0.7794 
(0.212) 

0.8374 
(0.193) 

0.5926 
(0.258) 

0.8636 
(0.180) 

0.8045 
(0.194) 

STDEV 1.6975** 
(0.025) 

1.666** 
(0.030) 

1.1288* 
(0.069) 

1.711** 
(0.026) 

1.7964** 
(0.020) 

BETA -0.1032*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1088*** 
(0.001) 

-0.0911*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1017*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1079*** 
(0.001) 

SM 0.0493 
(0.331) 

0.0305 
(0.537) 

-0.0086 
(0.824) 

0.0486 
(0.348) 

0.0452 
(0.362) 

PAST_D 0.3958*** 
(0.000) 

0.3921*** 
(0.000) 

0.3641*** 
(0.000) 

0.3955*** 
(0.000) 

0.3981*** 
(0.000) 

CON*TQ -0.1992** 
(0.050)     

FAMILY*TQ  0.4267*** 
(0.000)    

MOWN*TQ   0.1965*** 
(0.004)   

GOV*TQ    -0.1653* 
(0.069)  

FOREIGN*TQ     -0.1998*** 
(0.006) 

cons -0.4490 
(0.141) 

-0.4397 
(0.157) 

-0.1512 
(0.467) 

-0.4815 
(0.126) 

-0.5248 
(0.101) 

P-value 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 

R2 0.238 0.215 0.436 0.238 0.229 

* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 1% level. 
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Moreover, firms tend to hold lower dividends when they have high growth opportunities. 

Therefore, it can be said that the monitoring role of substantial shareholders is balanced 

between the dividend-induced monitoring and costs of finance.  

 

Similarly, the interaction terms between growth opportunities and both government 

ownership (GOV*TQ) and foreign ownership (FOREIGN*TQ) were found to have a 

negative relationship with dividend at the 10% level of significance for government 

ownership and at the 1% level of significance for foreign ownership (model 4 and model 

5 in Table 4.14). This means that government and foreign shareholders like substantial 

shareholders are balanced between the need of cash to finance expected investment 

opportunities and the costs of managerial opportunism.  

 

As for the moderating effect of growth opportunities on the relationship between 

dividends and each of managerial and family ownership, the results in model 2 and model 

3 in Table 4.14 show that, firstly, the direct relationships which were insignificant (Table 

4.12) became negative and significant at the 5% level for family ownership and at the 1% 

level for managerial ownership after including the interaction terms. Secondly, the 

interaction terms are positive and significant at the 1% confidence level for both family 

and managerial ownership.  

 

The negative relationship of managerial and family ownership implies that the increasing 

alignment between managers and shareholders reduce the need for dividends. Unlike 

government and foreign shareholders, managerial and family shareholders are engaged 
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directly in the management of the firms. Therefore, the alignment effect of ownership 

concentration is more pronounced in family and managerial ownership. Furthermore, 

growth opportunities positively moderates the relationship between dividends and both 

family and managerial ownership. Thus, family and managerial shareholders tend to 

increase dividends when higher investment opportunities are expected. The interpretation 

of such results is that family and managerial shareholders signal the current and future 

firms’ profits and cash flow. Furthermore, in such firms, a particularly severe agency 

problem appears where the probability of expropriation is higher. As family and 

managers-controlled firms hold lower dividend payout (the direct impact is negative) and 

higher leverage ratio, they might need to issue new equity to finance the expected 

investment growth. According to La Porta et al. (2000b), no rational outsider would 

finance a firm in an environment with a higher probability of expropriation without a 

strong reputation. Therefore they increase their dividends to build up a good reputation 

and convince minority shareholders to fund the expected investment growth (Faccio et 

al., 2001). 

 

4.3.3.2 The Moderating Effect of Growth Opportunity on the relationship between 

Ownership Structures and Capital Structure 

In Table 4.15 the results of five regression models on capital structure are reported to 

detect the interaction effect of growth opportunities (TQ) with different ownership 

identities (substantial ownership, family ownership, managerial ownership, government 

ownership and foreign ownership).  
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Table: 4.15 
The capital structure model using 2SLS Random Effect with the moderating effect of Growth 
Opportunity   

Variables M1 M2 M3 M4 M5 

DIV 0.1227*** 
(0.005) 

0.1195*** 
(0.005) 

0.1265*** 
(0.005) 

0.1236*** 
(0.005) 

0.1240*** 
(0.005) 

CON -0.1287*** 
(0.010) 

-0.1273*** 
(0.010) 

-0.1301*** 
(0.009) 

-0.1260** 
(0.012) 

0.1330*** 
(0.008) 

FAMILY -0.0450 
(0.328) 

-0.0626 
(0.176) 

-0.0461 
(0.314) 

-0.0456 
(0.322) 

-0.0421 
(0.357) 

MOWN 0.0562 
(0.223) 

0.0571 
(0.211) 

0.0530 
(0.252) 

0.0548 
(0.236) 

0.0597 
(0.196) 

GOV -0.1222** 
(0.048) 

-0.1203** 
(0.048) 

-0.1266** 
(0.041) 

-0.1159* 
(0.064) 

-0.1050* 
(0.087) 

FOREIGN  -0.1766*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1817*** 
(0.000) 

-0.1805*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1732*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1806*** 
(0.001) 

TQ -0.0179** 
(0.034) 

-0.0288*** 
(0.007) 

-0.0215** 
(0.017) 

-0.0176** 
(0.036) 

-0.0304*** 
(0.003) 

ROA -0.1601* 
(0.088) 

-0.1565* 
(0.093) 

-0.157* 
(0.082) 

-0.1624* 
(0.084) 

-0.1769* 
(0.059) 

STDEV -0.2948* 
(0.075) 

-0.2614 
(0.108) 

-0.2963* 
(0.078) 

-0.3056* 
(0.065) 

-0.3045* 
(0.067) 

BETA -0.0051 
(0.445) 

-0.0050 
(0.450) 

-0.0045 
(0.505) 

-0.0052 
(0.435) 

-0.0049 
(0.467) 

SM -0.0684*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0638*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0656*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0692*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0624*** 
(0.000) 

TAX -1.004*** 
(0.003) 

-0.9902*** 
(0.003) 

-1.0493*** 
(0.003) 

-0.9765*** 
(0.004) 

-0.9608*** 
(0.005) 

TANG 0.0635** 
(0.018) 

0.0646** 
(0.015) 

0.0632** 
(0.020) 

0.0641** 
(0.017) 

0.0614** 
(0.022) 

CON*TQ 0.1395 
(0.673)     

FAMILY*TQ  -0.0687** 
(0.021)    

MOWN*TQ   -0.0324 
(0.182) 

  

GOV*TQ    -0.0396 
(0.323)  

FOREIGN*TQ     0.0816*** 
(0.003) 

cons 0.4209*** 
(0.000) 

0.4267*** 
(0.000) 

0.4228*** 
(0.000) 

0.4209*** 
(0.000) 

0.4239*** 
(0.000) 

P-value 0.000 0.000 0.000 0.000 0.000 

R2 0.05 0.054 0.05 0.046 0.054 

* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 1% level. 
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The results show weak supports for the moderating effect of growth opportunities on the 

relationship between capital structure and each of substantial, managerial, and 

government ownership (CON*TQ, MOWN*TQ, and GOV*TQ).  While the direct 

relationship between capital structure and both ownership concentration and growth 

opportunities are negative and significant, the interaction terms of both variables appear 

to be insignificant. Thus, whatever the expected investment opportunities available to 

firms, substantial shareholders tend to hold a lower leverage ratio. A plausible 

explanation is that substantial shareholders are more concern about the risks associated 

with debt to the extent that, they might prefer to issue new equity for financing expected 

growth opportunities. 

 

The interaction term between family ownership and growth opportunities (FAMILY*TQ) 

is negative at the 1% level of significance. The moderating effect of growth opportunities 

strengthens the relationship between capital structure and family ownership, the sign 

moves from not significant for the direct relationship to significantly negative for the 

interaction term. 

 

This implies that family shareholders tend to borrow less when the firm has higher 

expected investment growth. Such results are consistent with the pecking order theory 

which suggests a negative relationship between capital structure and growth 

opportunities. Furthermore, family shareholders might be more concerned about their 

corporate control. High leverage reduces the firms’ debt capacity in order to finance 

future growth. Therefore, if family shareholders do not want to lose their control over the 
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firm, they tend to hold lower leverage ratio to avoid issuing new equity for financing 

future growth. 

 

Results of model 5 in Table 4.15 show that the moderating effect of growth opportunities 

on the relationship between capital structure and foreign ownership is positive at the 1% 

level of significant. The result implies that growth opportunities weaken the negative 

preferences of foreign investors toward debt.  

 

It has been argued that foreign shareholders contribute to lower information asymmetry 

and agency costs in the firms by practising international standard of corporate governance 

(Jeon et al., 2011; Suto, 2003). The monitoring role of foreign ownership may explain the 

negative direct relationship between foreign ownership and capital structure as the 

leverage-induced monitoring role is dispensable. Similarly, foreign ownership mitigates 

the information asymmetry associated with growth opportunities as foreign shareholders 

are well informed about the future projects and cash flow. Therefore, they may accept to 

increase their leverage ratio since they are sure about the ability of firms to meet the 

obligations.  

 

4.3.3.3 The Moderating Effect of Corporate Risk on the relationship between 

Ownership Structures and Dividend 

Results of G2SLS regression analysis for the moderating effect of corporate risks are 

presented in Table 4.16. Among the five ownership identities only two interaction terms 

were significant, namely CON*BETA and Gov*BETA. Furthermore, insignificant 
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moderating effects of corporate risk were found on the relationship between dividends 

and all of family, managerial and foreign ownership (FAMILY*BETA, MOWN*BETA 

and FOREIGN*BETA).   

 

Overall, the positive relationship between substantial shareholders and dividends is 

moderated by firms’ systematic risks. As shown in model 1 of Table 4.16, the direct 

positive relationship turns to negative at the 10% level of significance. This implies that 

substantial shareholders tend to reduce dividends when the firms are likely to experience 

higher market risks. Since market risks are expected to increase the transaction costs of 

external finance, the results re-affirm the shareholders’ pursuit of using dividends to 

achieve the balance between agency costs and external finance costs.  

 

However, models 2, 3, 4, and 5 in Table 4.16 show that only government ownership was 

found to be moderated by the market risks.  High government ownership firms paid fewer 

dividends if the risk is higher. This may be due to high information asymmetry in such 

firms. As suggested by Myers (1984) the information asymmetry leads to high cost of 

external finance, and forces firms to depend first, on internal finance. Lin et al. (2017) 

suggest that information asymmetry is a serious problem in firms with high government 

ownership. The information can be distorted in the process of communication and 

managers might exaggerate corporate performance by disclosing only favorable 

information. Unlike the privately-controlled firms, government ownerships have different 

purpose on firms’ cash flows. Governments are mainly responsible for the economy and, 
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hence they strive to control the major industries that drive the economic growth of the 

country. Such firms are more affected by market risks.  

Table: 4.16 
The dividends model using 2SLS Random Effect with the moderating effect of Corporate Risk   

Variables M1 M2 M3 M4 M5 

LEV 1.3736** 
(0.018) 

1.3966** 
(0.016) 

1.3688** 
(0.019) 

1.3963** 
(0.016) 

1.3552** 
(0.019) 

CON 0.2645* 
(0.059) 

0.2613* 
(0.063) 

0.2597* 
(0.066) 

0.2688* 
(0.054) 

0.2651* 
(0.059) 

FAMILY 0.1004 
(0.199) 

0.1047 
(0.182) 

0.1011 
(0.196) 

0.1026 
(0.191) 

0.0990 
(0.203) 

MOWN -0.0917 
(0.290) 

-0.0928 
(0.286) 

-0.0958 
(0.270) 

-0.0921 
(0.289) 

-0.0995 
(0.249) 

GOV 0.3317*** 
(0.003) 

0.3291*** 
(0.003) 

0.3243*** 
(0.004) 

0.3447*** 
(0.002) 

0.3220*** 
(0.004) 

FOREIGN  0.2892** 
(0.027) 

0.2944** 
(0.025) 

0.2916** 
(0.027) 

0.2932** 
(0.026) 

0.3120** 
(0.024) 

TQ 0.0541*** 
(0.004) 

0.0544*** 
(0.004) 

0.0540*** 
(0.004) 

0.0551*** 
(0.004) 

0.0539*** 
(0.004) 

ROA 0.9552 
(0.148) 

0.9663 
(0.144) 

0.9520 
(0.153) 

0.9501 
(0153) 

0.9409 
(0.151) 

STDEV 1.7803** 
(0.023) 

1.8460** 
(0.019) 

1.8120** 
(0.021) 

1.8428** 
(0.019) 

1.8267** 
(0.020) 

BETA -0.1105*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1031*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1044*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1073*** 
(0.001) 

-0.0997*** 
(0.003) 

SM 0.0612 
(0.249) 

0.0611 
(0.252) 

0.0605 
(0.260) 

0.0565 
(0.297) 

0.0606 
(0.253) 

PAST_D 0.4027*** 
(0.000) 

0.4044*** 
(0.000) 

0.4033*** 
(0.000) 

0.4032*** 
(0.000) 

0.4029*** 
(0.000) 

CON*BETA -0.2012* 
(0.063)     

FAMILY*BETA  0.0986 
(0.391)    

MOWN*BETA   0.0182 
(0.885)   

GOV*BETA    -0.3329* 
(0.098)  

FOREIGN*BETA     0.1972 
(0.319) 

cons -0.5191 
(0.108) 

-0.5290 
(0.101) 

-0.5150 
(0.113) 

-0.5244 
(0.104) 

-0.5168 
(0.109) 

P-value 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 

R2 0.20 0.20 0.21 0.20 0.21 

* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 1% level. 
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4.3.3.4 The Moderating Effect of Corporate Risk on the relationship between 

Ownership Structures and Capital Structure 

 

It has been argued that debt finance is undesirable due to the expected bankruptcy costs 

and firms’ risks associated with debt (Castanias, 1983). Results support this argument as 

it showed that the direct relationship between capital structure and firms’ risk is negative. 

Similarly, the relationship between ownership and capital structure is negative. 

Surprisingly, The results in Table 4.17 shows that the moderating influence of market 

risk is positive at the 5% level of significance for the interaction between market risks 

and ownership concentration (CON*Beta) and positive at the 1% level of significance for 

the moderating effect of risk on government ownership (Gov*Beta). Furthermore, the 

moderating effects of market risks with family, managerial and foreign ownership 

(Family*Beta, Managerial*Beta and Foreign*Beta) were insignificant. 

 

The positive moderation of market risks indicates that substantial shareholders coerce 

management to increase leverage ratio when the firms experience higher market risks. 

Results are consistent with assets substitution hypothesis and agency theory. Jensen and 

Meckling (1976) in their attempt to develop integrated concepts of agency costs, 

suggested that shareholders’ incentives to take risk are associated with higher leverage 

ratio at which wealth is diverted from bondholders to shareholders. Based on the assets 

substitution hypothesis, firms with a high variance in market value are more likely to use 

higher debt to shift part of firms’ risk to bondholders (Green & Talmor, 1986). Myers 

(1977) specifically stated that, "We have an interesting, perhaps surprising conclusion. 

The impact of risky debt on the market value of the firm is less for firms holding 
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investment options on assets that are risky relative to the firms' present assets. In this 

sense we may observe risky firms borrowing more than safe ones".  

 

Table: 4.17 
The capital structure model using 2SLS Random Effect with the moderating effect of corporate 
risk   

Variables M1 M2 M3 M4 M5 

DIV 0.1199*** 
(0.005) 

0.1210*** 
(0.005) 

0.1222*** 
(0.005) 

0.1134*** 
(0.005) 

0.1236*** 
(0.005) 

CON -0.2030*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1263** 
(0.011) 

-0.1261** 
(0.011) 

0.1217** 
(0.012) 

0.1291*** 
(0.010) 

FAMILY -0.0487 
(0.286) 

-0.0491 
(0.284) 

-0.0459 
(0.317) 

-0.0480 
(0.284) 

-0.0460 
(0.317) 

MOWN 0.0559 
(0.222) 

0.0555 
(0.226) 

0.0547 
(0.235) 

0.0537 
(0.231) 

0.0571 
(0.217) 

GOV -0.1482** 
(0.042) 

-0.1214** 
(0.048) 

-0.1228** 
(0.0047) 

-0.1322** 
(0.030) 

-0.1239** 
(0.045) 

FOREIGN  -0.1749*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1735*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1742*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1750*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1795*** 
(0.001) 

TQ -0.0176** 
(0.034) 

-0.0180** 
(0.032) 

-0.0176** 
(0.035) 

-0.0162** 
(0.041) 

-0.0177** 
(0.036) 

ROA -0.1649* 
(0.075) 

-0.1538 
(0.101) 

-0.1586* 
(0.092) 

-0.1522* 
(0.096) 

-0.1593* 
(0.090) 

STDEV -0.2924* 
(0.074) 

-0.2998* 
(0.069) 

-0.3002* 
(0.070) 

-0.2951* 
(0.066) 

-0.3065* 
(0.065) 

BETA -0.0546** 
(0.015) 

0.0050 
(0.450) 

-0.0049 
(0.464) 

-0.0012 
(0.850) 

-0.0056 
(0.405) 

SM -0.0686*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0681*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0685*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0677*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0687*** 
(0.000) 

TAX -1.0083*** 
(0.003) 

-0.9984*** 
(0.003) 

-0.9971*** 
(0.003) 

-1.0387*** 
(0.001) 

-0.9940*** 
(0.004) 

TANG 0.0640** 
(0.016) 

0.0651** 
(0.015) 

0.0640** 
(0.017) 

0.0636** 
(0.015) 

0.0638** 
(0.018) 

CON*BETA 0.0907** 
(0.023)     

FAMILY*BETA  -0.0374 
(0.132)    

MOWN*BETA   -0.0150 
(0.585)   

GOV*BETA    0.1710*** 
(0.004)  

FOREIGN*BETA     -0.0338 
(0.357) 

cons 0.4653*** 
(0.000) 

0.4196*** 
(0.000) 

0.4198*** 
(0.000) 

0.4164*** 
(0.000) 

0.4218*** 
(0.000) 
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Table: 4.17 (continued) 

P-value 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 

R2 0.05 0.048 0.047 0.052 0.047 

* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 1% level. 

 

4.3.3.5 The Moderating Effect of Market Conditions on the relationship between 

Ownership Structures and Dividends 

 

Prior literature demonstrates significant moderating effects of market condition on firms’ 

dividend policy. Market conditions are expected to positively moderate the relationship 

between dividends and ownership structure. Farooq et al. (2012) suggested that agency 

problem becomes more severe during low market performance hence, investors are more 

concern about governance mechanisms and demand higher dividends. Fuller and 

Goldstein (2011) argued that a downturn market is associated with higher cost of 

financial distress and maintaining a stable payout is difficult. Thus, information conveyed 

by dividends is more valuable and reflects the firms’ financial stability.  

 

However, the result in Table 4.18 shows weak evidence on the moderation effects of 

market conditions. While the result of the direct relationship between dividends and 

ownership are positively significant, the relationships appeared to be not significant when 

market conditions interact with ownership structure. This means that the incentives of 

controlling shareholders toward dividends are not affected by the stock market 

performance. A possible explanation is that the period of study only covers four years, 

and the sticky behavior of dividends in the short-term might lead to insignificant results 

for the moderation of market conditions.  
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Table: 4.18 
The dividends model using 2SLS Random Effect with the moderating effect of Market 
Conditions   

Variables M1 M2 M3 M4 M5 

LEV 1.3225** 
(0.021) 

1.4093** 
(0.016) 

1.3820** 
(0.020) 

1.3704** 
(0.018) 

1.3796** 
(0.019) 

CON 0.2560* 
(0.064) 

0.2647* 
(0.060) 

0.2615* 
(0.063) 

0.2581* 
(0.066) 

0.2626* 
(0.062) 

FAMILY 0.0997 
(0.198) 

0.1024 
(0.193) 

0.1007 
(0.199) 

0.1002 
(0.200) 

0.1006 
(0.199) 

MOWN -0.0988 
(0.250) 

-0.0945 
(0.279) 

-0.0928 
(0.287) 

-0.0955 
(0.270) 

-0.0969 
(0.264) 

GOV 0.3108*** 
(0.005) 

0.3239*** 
(0.004) 

0.3196*** 
(0.004) 

0.3020** 
(0.013) 

0.3230*** 
(0.004) 

FOREIGN  0.2832** 
(0.028) 

0.3006** 
(0.023) 

0.2963** 
(0.026) 

0.2929** 
(0.025) 

0.2882** 
(0.027) 

TQ 0.0546*** 
(0.003) 

0.0549*** 
(0.004) 

0.0542*** 
(0.004) 

0.0546*** 
(0.004) 

0.0549*** 
(0.004) 

ROA 0.9110 
(0.162) 

0.9720 
(0.143) 

0.9543 
(0.150) 

0.9528 
(0.149) 

0.9581 
(0.148) 

STDEV 1.7445** 
(0.024) 

1.8573** 
(0.019) 

1.8434** 
(0.021) 

1.8077** 
(0.021) 

1.8063** 
(0.0210 

BETA -0.1039*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1063*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1051*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1061*** 
(0.002) 

-0.1049*** 
(0.002) 

SM 0.0512 
(0.330) 

0.0646 
(0.228) 

0.0589 
(0.265) 

0.0550 
(0.324) 

0.0594 
(0.261) 

PAST_D 0.3997*** 
(0.000) 

0.4057*** 
(0.000) 

0.4041*** 
(0.000) 

0.4027*** 
(0.000) 

0.4041*** 
(0.000) 

CON*SM -0.2587 
(0.258)     

FAMILY*SM  0.0782 
(0.567)    

MOWN*SM   0.1046 
(0.537)   

GOV*SM    -0.1757 
(0.568)  

FOREIGN*SM     -0.0737 
(0.739) 

cons -0.4828 
(0.128) 

-0.5378 
(0.097) 

-0.5198 
(0.112) 

-0.5064 
(0.121) 

-0.5185 
(0.110) 

P-value 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 

R2 0.22 0.2 0.2 0.2 0.2 

* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 1% level. 
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Although, the period of study has been chosen to include different states of market 

performance, but longer time period might be needed to detect the moderating effects of 

market conditions. 

 

4.3.3.6 The Moderating Effect of Market Conditions on the relationship between 

Ownership Structures and Capital Structure 

 

Theoretically, market conditions have received unclear interpretations regarding its effect 

on capital structure. Based on the trade-off theory favorable market conditions and high 

performance in the stock market reflect lower bankruptcy costs, higher free cash flow and 

higher tax shields. Therefore, leverage is expected to be pro-cyclical with market 

conditions (Korajczyk & Levy, 2003). In contrast, pecking order theory suggests that 

leverage ratio is counter-cyclical since a positive stock market performance indicates 

higher investment opportunities (Baker & Wurgler, 2002). 

  

The results showed that the direct relationship between ownership structure and capital 

structure are negative and significant for concentrated, government and foreign 

ownership while it is not significant for family and managerial ownership. Overall, the 

negative relationship supports the monitoring hypothesis which suggests that ownership 

concentration attenuates agency costs and substitutes the leverage-induced monitoring. 

Furthermore, the results showed that the direct relationship between capital structure and 

market conditions is negative which supports the hypothesized counter-cyclical leverage 

under pecking order theory. 
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Table: 4.19 
The capital structure model using 2SLS Random Effect with the moderating effect of Market 
conditions   

Variables M1 M2 M3 M4 M5 

DIV 0.1179*** 
(0.005) 

0.1210*** 
(0.005) 

0.1212*** 
(0.005) 

0.1093*** 
(0.003) 

0.1227*** 
(0.005) 

CON -0.1360*** 
(0.006) 

-0.1274** 
(0.010) 

-0.1286*** 
(0.010) 

-0.1254*** 
(0.009) 

-0.1278** 
(0.010) 

FAMILY -0.0490 
(0.281) 

-0.0466 
(0.308) 

-0.0464 
(0.311) 

-0.0443 
(0.318) 

-0.0461 
(0.316) 

MOWN 0.0570 
(0.211) 

0.0541 
(0.239) 

0.0579 
(0.208) 

0.0560 
(0.209) 

0.0563 
(0.223) 

GOV -0.1142* 
(0.061) 

-0.1211** 
(0.049) 

-0.1191* 
(0.053) 

-0.1057* 
(0.075) 

-0.1224** 
(0.048) 

FOREIGN  -0.1739*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1741*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1764*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1749*** 
(0.001) 

-0.1751*** 
(0.001) 

TQ -0.0175** 
(0.034) 

-0.0182** 
(0.030) 

-0.0175** 
(0.036) 

-0.0169** 
(0.034) 

-0.0178** 
(0.036) 

ROA -0.184* 
(0.067) 

-0.1542* 
(0.099) 

-0.1543* 
(0.099) 

-0.1598* 
(0.075) 

-0.1607* 
(0.087) 

STDEV -0.2797* 
(0.085) 

-0.2976* 
(0.071) 

-0.3094* 
(0.061) 

-0.2780* 
(0.077) 

-0.2980* 
(0.072) 

BETA -0.0055 
(0.399) 

-0.0045 
(0.503) 

-0.0050 
(0.453) 

-0.0047 
(0.470) 

-0.0051 
(0.448) 

SM 
-

0.0.653*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0691*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0674*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0641*** 
(0.000) 

-0.0686*** 
(0.000) 

TAX -1.0236*** 
(0.002) 

-0.9683*** 
(0.005) 

-0.9635*** 
(0.005) 

-1.0153*** 
(0.002) 

-0.9920*** 
(0.004) 

TANG 0.0644** 
(0.015) 

0.0646** 
(0.016) 

0.0654** 
(0.015) 

0.0637** 
(0.014) 

0.0638** 
(0.018) 

CON*SM 0.1154** 
(0.014)     

FAMILY*SM  -0.0467* 
(0.093)    

MOWN*SM   -0.0498* 
(0.098)   

GOV*SM    0.1476* 
(0.062)  

FOREIGN*SM     0.0017 
(0.967) 

cons 0.4235*** 
(0.000) 

0.4211*** 
(0.000) 

0.4182*** 
(0.000) 

0.4161*** 
(0.000) 

0.4206*** 
(0.000) 

P-value 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000 

R2 0.053 0.048 0.048 0.056 0.047 

* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 1% level. 
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Table 4.19 shows different moderating effects of market conditions on the identities of 

ownership related to their relationship with capital structure. While the market conditions 

interaction with substantial and government ownership is positively significant (model 1 

and model 4), it is negatively related with family and managerial ownership (model 2 and 

model 3) and insignificant with foreign ownership (model 5). The results implied that 

firms with generally high ownership concentration or government ownership exploit the 

high market performance to increase the leverage ratio and extract advantages from debt 

tax shield. In contrast, family- and managerial-controlled firms time their financial choice 

and tend to reduce leverage ratio when equity finance is more desirable based on the state 

of the market. 

 

The results are consistent with Korajczyk and Levy (2003) who argue that with regard to 

issue choice  unconstrained firms are more influenced by market conditions than 

constrained firms. They defined constrained firms as the firms with high dividend payout 

and investment opportunities. They conclude that market conditions explain the counter-

cyclical leverage pattern for unconstrained firms. In addition, it is difficult for firms with 

large financial constraints to borrow following a negative market performance. 

Apparently, the results of this study showed that substantial ownership and government 

ownership are associated with higher dividend payout. Furthermore, a positive 

relationship between dividends and investment opportunities were found. Accordingly, 

the firms with substantial ownership and government ownership are more likely to be 

constrained which explain the positive moderating effect of market conditions where 

such firms hold pro-cyclical leverage pattern.  
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On the other hand, as family and managerial ownership are directly engage in the 

management, the alignment of interests reduces the agency costs. Furthermore, family 

and managerial ownership are associated with lower dividend payout which suggests that 

lower financial constraints for such firms. 

 

4.4 Robustness Analysis 

For robustness, the study conducted three-stage least squares (3SLS) regression analysis 

to further investigate the simultaneous relationship between dividend and capital 

structure. While 2SLS run the equations separately as a single equation regression, 3SLS 

conducts the estimation for the two equations together within a system which help to 

control for the probable interrelations among error terms for the two equations (Belsley, 

1988).  

 

Table 4.20 presents the results of 3SLS estimation for dividends and capital structure 

models. As for the dividends model the results of 3SLS are quite similar to the results of 

G2SLS regression model as presented in Table 4.12. With regard to the capital structure 

model, the results of 3SLS show some differences in terms of significance and signs for 

the independents variables compared to the results of G2SLS Table 4.13. The significant 

level of profitability (ROA) and corporate risk (STDEV) increase to 1% compared to 

10% based on 3SLS and G2SLS regression models, respectively. Meanwhile, the 

government ownership significance recedes to be at 10% (according to the 3SLS model) 

rather than 5% (according to 2SLS model).  
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Table: 4.20 
Results of 3SLS estimation for capital structure and dividend models 

Variables Dividend Capital Structure 

DIV - 0.2062*** 
(0.000) 

LEV 1.353** 
(0.019)  

CON 0.2517* 
(0.066) 

-0.1123*** 
(0.004) 

FAMILY 0.1012 
(0.194) 

0.0052 
(0.840) 

MOWN -0.0907 
(0.310) 

-0.0670** 
(0.027) 

GOV 0.3278*** 
(0.004) 

-0.0605* 
(0.09) 

FOREIGN  0.2935** 
(0.028) 

-0.1568*** 
(0.000) 

TQ 0.0541*** 
(0.004) 

0.0287*** 
(0.000) 

ROA 0.9435 
(0.151) 

-0.6544*** 
(0.000) 

STDEV 1.791** 
(0.021) 

-0.7698*** 
(0.000) 

BETA -0.1041*** 
(0.002) 

0.0078 
(0.466) 

SM 0.0599 
(0.256) 

-0.0845*** 
(0.000) 

PAST_D 0.4026*** 
(0.000) - 

TAX - -2.408*** 
(0.000) 

TANG - -0.0109 
(0.637) 

cons -0.5078 
(0.113) 

0.0604*** 
(0.000) 

P-value 0.000 0.000 
R2 0.15 0.15 
* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 
1% level. 
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The most observed differences are that managerial ownership is negatively significant at 

the 5% level while it showed no significant effect according to G2SLS model in Table 

4.13. In addition, the relationship between capital structure and growth opportunities 

(TQ) is positive at 1% level of significance as estimated by 3SLS regression but negative 

by G2SLS regression results. 

 

Another alternative estimator to solve the simultaneity problem is the generalized method 

of moments (GMM). Lee et al. (2016) suggested that 2SLS estimate is considered a 

special case of GMM. Antoniou et al. (2008) suggested that GMM uses more instruments 

that minimize the sample moment conditions to be asymptotic to zero which is the value 

of population moments at the parameter’s true value. Lee et al. (2016) pointed out that 

the optimal weighting matrix makes GMM a more efficient estimator than 2SLS in the 

study with a small sample or heteroskedasticity among variables. 

 

Table 4.21 presents the results of GMM estimation for dividends and capital structure 

models. The results of GMM show slight differences in terms of significance for the 

independent variables compared to the results of G2SLS for dividends and capital 

structure models as presented in Tables 4.12 and 4.13. As for the dividends model, the 

significant level based on GMM increase to 5% and 1% for ownership concentration 

(CON) and corporate risk (BETA) respectively. Meanwhile, the government ownership 

significance recedes to be at 10% (according to the GMM model) rather than 5% 

(according to the 2SLS model). Furthermore, family ownership (FAMILY) is found to be 
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significant at 10% based on GMM which reports insignificant effects based on G2SLS as 

reported in Table 4.12.  

 

Table: 4.21 
Results of IV GMM estimation for capital structure and dividend models 

Variables Dividend Capital Structure 

DIV - 0.2055*** 
(0.000) 

LEV 1.318** 
(0.014)  

CON 0.2709** 
(0.023) 

-0.1246*** 
(0.001) 

FAMILY 0.0998* 
(0.089) 

0.0072 
(0.764) 

MOWN -0.1007 
(0.126) 

-0.0558* 
(0.058) 

GOV 0.2495* 
(0.109) 

-0.0499 
(0.361) 

FOREIGN  0.2876** 
(0.012) 

-0.1496*** 
(0.000) 

TQ 0.0577*** 
(0.007) 

0.0290*** 
(0.001) 

ROA 0.8767 
(0.189) 

-0.6504*** 
(0.000) 

STDEV 1.8099* 
(0.054) 

-0.7751*** 
(0.000) 

BETA -0.0982*** 
(0.004) 

0.0078 
(0.506) 

SM 0.0544 
(0.194) 

-0.0844*** 
(0.000) 

PAST_D 0.3879*** 
(0.003) - 

TAX - -2.414*** 
(0.000) 

TANG - -0.0157 
(0.547) 

cons -0.4944* 
(0.076) 

0.6053*** 
(0.000) 

P-value 0.000 0.000 
R2 . 0.15 
* Significant at the 10% level, ** Significant at the 5% level, *** Significant at the 1% 
level. 
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With respect to the capital structure model, the most notable differences between GMM 

and G2SLS are that managerial ownership is negatively significant at the 10% level while 

it showed no significant effect according to G2SLS model in Table 4.13. In addition, the 

significance of growth opportunities (TQ), profitability (ROA) and corporate risk 

(STDEV) increase to 1% while it is reported at 5%, 10%, and 10% respectively based on 

G2SLS regression. Finally, government ownership is found to be not significant based on 

GMM. 

 

4.5 Summary of the Chapter 

To achieve the objectives of the study, this chapter presents an analysis of the effect of 

ownership structure on dividends and capital structure for 407 firms listed on Bursa 

Malaysia. Data analysis started with presenting the descriptive statistics for all variables. 

Next, diagnostic tests were conducted to check for the assumptions of panel data analysis. 

Furthermore, specifications tests were estimated to check for endogeneity problems. 

Based on the output of the tests, the study performed 2SLS estimation based on random 

effects panel data analysis (G2SLS).    

 

The empirical results are explained for the direct effect of ownership structure variables 

for both dividends and capital structure and then for the moderating effect of growth 

opportunities, corporate risk, and market conditions. The substantial shareholders, 

government, and foreign ownership were found to have a significant effect on both 

dividends and capital structure. Growth opportunities were found to moderate all the 

ownership variables with dividends. However, it only moderated family and foreign 
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ownership with capital structure. The corporate risk was found to moderate only 

substantial and government ownership with both dividends and capital structure. The 

stock performance in the market was found to moderate all ownership variables with 

capital structure except for foreign ownership. However, it has no moderating effect on 

the relationship between ownership variables and dividends. 
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CHAPTER FIVE 

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

 

5.0 Introduction 

This chapter provides the conclusion of the study with respect to ownership structure 

relationship with dividends and capital structure simultaneously and the moderating 

effect of non-monitoring motives on this relationship for Malaysian firms. The chapter 

starts with an overview of the research process, the issue of interest and research 

objectives, followed by a review of the findings of the study. A discusses of the potential 

implications of the study is also included. Finally, the chapter concludes with a brief 

discussion of the research limitations and provides recommendation for future research. 

 

5.1 Overview of the Study 

Ownership structure has been a matter of debate in the field of corporate finance and 

corporate governance. Researchers have discussed the critical role of ownership structure 

and ownership identities in forming the firms’ policies. Among these policies, capital 

structure and dividend policy represent the most frequent topics that have been linked to 

the structure of ownership. This is because these policies relate directly to the main 

argument underpinning the importance of ownership structure which is the agency 

problem. Both capital structure and dividend policy are proven as governance 

mechanisms to alleviate the agency problem in firms. The agency theory provides various 

hypotheses (monitoring and expropriation) that predict the relationship between 



 

210 
 

ownership structure and both dividend policy and capital structure. A large number of 

empirical studies have been conducted to examine which of these hypotheses adequately 

explain the relationship. However, these studies are inconsistent, segmented and suffer 

from a statistical problem that undermines the credibility of conclusions. Firstly, 

dividends and capital structure are meant to be simultaneously determined which 

highlights the bias of prior studies. Second, the agency problem is not the only rational 

background that forms the relationship between ownership and both capital structure and 

dividend policy. Therefore, this study aims to examine the effect of ownership structure 

and ownership identities on capital structure and dividend policy based on simultaneous 

approach. Furthermore, the study investigates whether or not other factors such as growth 

opportunities, corporate risk, and market conditions explain the inconsistent relationship 

between ownership structure factors and both dividend and capital structure.  

 

The study focuses on five ownership structure factors, which are ownership 

concentration, managerial ownership, family ownership, foreign ownership, and 

government ownership. The unique characteristic of the Malaysian market regarding 

ownership structure provides an ideal setting for investigating the objectives of the study 

in the context of an emerging market. Malaysian firms are characterized by high 

ownership concentration with a variety of identities of shareholders. 

 

Five underpinning theories form the theoretical framework of the study, which are trade-

off theory, pecking order theory, market timing theory, dividend smoothing theory, and 

agency theory. The literature review shows the contradictions in predictions and 
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conclusions among theories and empirical studies with regards to the relationship 

between ownership variables and both dividends and capital structure and highlights the 

simultaneity of the two corporate decisions. As such, the literature identifies the 

moderating variables which may explain the inconsistency in results among prior studies. 

Based on the review of prior studies the research framework was designed, and the 

research hypotheses were developed. 

 

The sample of the study includes non-financial firms listed on the main market of Bursa 

Malaysia from 2012 - 2015. Only firms with positive net income are included to avoid 

the bias of negative and zero dividends due to loss. The final sample included 407 firms 

(1628 firm-year observations). Panel data analysis was applied using a simultaneous 

approach to achieve the objectives of this study. The analysis begins with the descriptive 

statistics on the dependent and independent variables, followed by tests for the existence 

of multi-collinearity, heteroscedasticity, autocorrelation, and endogeneity. The regression 

models were estimated using G2SLS estimation. Panel random effect estimate is also 

reported to compare the results before and after accounting for endogeneity effects. In 

order to check the robustness of the results, additional analysis was carried out by using 

3SLS and GMM estimation. 

  

5.2 Summary of Findings 

From the descriptive statistics for the sampled firms, if the ownership concentration is 

defined as the substantial shareholders (shareholders who own 5% or above) own 20% or 

above, then 98% of Malaysian firms are highly concentrated. Among identities of 
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shareholders, managers are the dominant shareholders in Malaysia. Managerial 

ownership appears in 81% of the sampled firms with a mean of 31% shareholdings. 

Foreign shareholders are highly diversified investors in Malaysia. Although foreign 

ownership exists in 80% of the sampled firms, the mean shareholdings of foreigners is 

only 11%. When identities of shareholders are compared, firms with substantial 

government ownership, on average, had the highest dividend payout ratio (42.6%). 

Family firms had the highest leverage ratio with an average of 24.6%.  

 

Five main objectives corresponding to seventeen hypotheses are examined in this study. 

The first objective was to examine the interdependence between dividend policy and 

capital structure in Malaysian firms.  This study is motivated mainly by the fact that 

dividends and capital structure are simultaneously determined. Therefore, the partial 

analysis for both in a simple regression model will result in biased consequences. The 

simultaneity was confirmed when both variables are partially determined as a function of 

each other (Wooldridge, 2010).  First, the Durbin-Wu-Hausman Test is applied, and the 

results affirmed that both models are suffering from endogeneity problem. Second, the 

results of simultaneous regression models used in the study (2SLS, 3SLS, and GMM) 

confirmed that dividends and capital structure are simultaneously determined, where they 

are found to affect each other positively. The results are consistent with the agency theory 

predictions that firms, in order to alleviate agency costs, use dividends to reduce excess 

cash and use debt to increase the dependence on the capital market (Easterbrook, 1984; 

Jensen, 1986). The results are also consistent with pecking order theory. Myers (1984) 

argued that due to the sticky feature of dividends, debt is preferred over equity when 
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firms experience an internal financial deficit. Therefore, high dividend payout increases 

the probability of internal deficit and, as a consequence more debt is used.  

 

The second objective was to determine the influence of ownership structure on the firms’ 

dividend policy and capital structure. The study focused on the effect of five ownership 

variables namely ownership concentration (substantial), managerial ownership, 

government ownership, family ownership, and foreign ownership. Among the five 

ownership variables, three variables were found to be significant which are substantial 

ownership, government ownership, and foreign ownership. The positive effect of 

substantial ownership, government ownership, and foreign ownership on dividends 

reflects the protection of minority shareholders and supports the monitoring hypothesis 

that suggests large shareholders monitor management through dividends (Shleifer & 

Vishny, 1986). As for managerial and family ownership, the results showed weak 

evidence on their impact. The direct engagement of shareholders in management is 

expected to have two competing effects in the case of managerial and family ownership, 

namely: (i) to increase the alignment in owner-manager interests and reduce the agency 

cost, and (ii) to increase the probability of expropriating minority shareholders’ wealth. 

Such bi-directional effects may explain the insignificant results.  

 

As for the influence of ownership structure on firms’ capital structure, similar to the 

dividend model, only substantial ownership, government ownership, and foreign 

ownership were found to be significant and negatively related to capital structure. 

Clearly, capital structure is not a good governance mechanism for such firms. The 
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plausible explanation from the agency theory perspective is that ownership concentration 

offsets the governance role of debt to alleviate agency costs. However, given the results, 

a question may be raised as to how firms could keep low debt levels when they distribute 

most of their internally generated funds in the form of dividends. The possible 

justification lies in pecking order theory as offered by Myers (1984) and Fama and 

French (2002) who argued that the consideration of both information asymmetry costs 

and financial distress costs motivates firms to issue equity to build up financial slack in 

anticipation of future investment. Again, the unclear impact of managerial and family 

ownership on the capital structure is due to bi-directional effects.  Controlling 

shareholders in managerial and family firms are entailed to choose between the risk of 

losing control or the risk of financial distress.  

 

The third objective was to examine the moderation effect of growth opportunities on the 

relationship between ownership structure and both dividends and capital structure. 

Although the relationships between ownership structure and both dividends and capital 

structure are explained mostly under agency theory perspective, different predictions 

have been developed in the literature. The various predictions are discussed extensively 

in Chapter Two and Three. These predictions can be phrased in three ways: (i) 

Ownership concentration reduces the agency costs and substitutes the governance role of 

dividends and capital structure thus the negative effect is expected, (ii) Ownership 

concentration reduces the agency costs and complements the governance role of 

dividends and capital structure thus a positive effect is expected, and (iii) Ownership 
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concentration increases the agency costs thus dividends and capital structure are used to 

reduce agency costs. 

 

To fill the gap in the literature, this study hypothesized that the rational monitoring role 

by shareholders is to distribute the excess cash after accounting for available growth 

opportunities. Therefore, growth opportunities negatively moderate the relationship 

between ownership structure and both dividends and capital structure. Furthermore, in the 

case where the ownership structure raises the probability of expropriation, the growth 

opportunities moderation is either positive or not significant.  

 

The results of the study showed that growth opportunities negatively moderate the effects 

of substantial ownership, government ownership, and foreign ownership on dividends. 

This suggests that large shareholders effectively monitor managers. Therefore, the 

demand for dividends is only out of excess cash after taking into account the available 

growth opportunities. In contrast, growth opportunity positively moderates the 

relationship between dividends and both family and managerial ownership. This result 

suggests that the severity of agency conflicts in these firms compels large shareholders to 

pay higher dividends regardless of available growth opportunities. Alternatively, family 

and owner-managers may try to build up a good reputation in anticipation of issuing new 

equity for financing future growth. 

 

As for the moderating effect of growth opportunity on the relationship between 

ownership structure and capital structure, the results showed weak evidence. Out of the 
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five ownership variables, only family and foreign ownership show significant interaction. 

Family ownership interacts with growth opportunity toward capital structure negatively. 

The negative interaction could be attributed to the attempt of family shareholders to 

reserve borrowing power for future growth and avoid dilution of their control by issuing 

equity. Contrary to family ownership, foreign ownership interacts with growth 

opportunities positively toward the capital structure. One possible reason is that foreign 

ownership reduces the information asymmetry costs associated with growth by applying 

international standards of governance and disclosure. 

 

The fourth objective was to examine the moderating role of corporate risk on the 

relationship between ownership structure and both dividends and capital structure. In 

general, the results confirmed the moderating effect of corporate risk as measured by 

beta. Corporate risk influences the relationship between substantial ownership and 

dividends negatively. Correspondingly, it positively influences the relationship between 

substantial ownership and capital structure. As expected, the results provide a possible 

explanation for the inconsistency in the literature. The interaction of substantial 

ownership with corporate risk alters the effect of ownership concentration on dividends 

from positive to negative. The results showed that large shareholders take into account 

the costs of external financing associated with risks along with the agency costs. 

Therefore, they demand lower dividends when firms suffer higher costs of external 

finance. This result provides support for both pecking order theory and agency theory.  
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On the other hand, the interaction of substantial ownership with corporate risk alters the 

impact of ownership concentration on capital structure from negative to positive. The 

positive impact can be attributed to two reasons. Firstly, large shareholders may strive to 

transfer part of the firm’s risk to creditors. Finally, under the pecking order perspective, 

given the high cost of finance associated with risks, if external finance is required, firms 

start with debt first. Furthermore, only government ownership was found to be moderated 

by corporate risk. 

 

The fifth objective was to examine the moderating effect of market conditions on the 

relationship between dividends and capital structure with ownership structure. As for 

dividends model, the market condition as measured by the firm’s stock price performance 

was found to insignificantly affect the relationship between dividends and ownership 

structure variables. The smooth change in dividends might be behind the weak influence 

of stock price performance in the market. Firms tend to adopt a stable dividend policy to 

avoid the fluctuations in stock price due to change in dividends. The hypothesis was 

proven in this study where the dividends were found be unaffected by profitability but 

strongly affected by past dividends. Consequently, the moderation influence of stock 

price performance on the dividends-ownership relation could be more pronounced in the 

long run. 

 

With respect to capital structure model, the moderating impact of the market conditions 

varies relatively among identities of ownership. Market conditions alter the negative 

relationship between substantial ownership and government ownership into a positive 
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relationship. Correspondingly, market conditions negatively direct the family and 

managers shareholders toward capital structure. The results were justified by the financial 

status of firms. Family and managers-owned firms have lower financial constraints thus it 

has a counter-cyclical leverage ratio. Firms with government ownership and substantial 

ownership are financially constrained thus they have pro-cyclical leverage ratio. The 

market condition factor was found to have no impact on the relationship between foreign 

ownership and capital structure. 

 

Table: 5.1 
Summary of objectives and corresponding hypotheses 
 Hypotheses and Objectives  Findings 

Ob1 To examine the interdependence between dividend policy and 
capital structure in Malaysian firms.  

 H1a:  Dividend payout affects capital Structure. Supported 
 H1b:  Capital structure affects dividend payout. Supported 
Ob2 To determine the influence role of ownership structure on firms’ 

dividend policy and capital structure.  

 H2: There is a relationship between ownership concentration and 
dividend payout. Supported 

 H3: There is a relationship between ownership concentration and 
capital structure. Supported 

 H4: There is a relationship between managerial ownership and 
dividend payout 

Not 
Supported 

 H5: There is a relationship between managerial ownership and 
capital Structure. 

Not 
Supported 

 H6: There is a relationship between family ownership and dividend 
payout. 

Not 
Supported 

 H7: There is a relationship between family ownership and capital 
structure 

Not 
Supported 

 H8: There is a relationship between government ownership and 
dividend payout. Supported 

 H9: There is a relationship between government ownership and 
capital structure Supported 

 H10: There is a relationship between foreign ownership and 
dividend payout. Supported 

 H11: There is a relationship between foreign ownership and capital 
structure. Supported 
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Table: 5.1(continued) 
 Hypotheses and Objectives  Findings 

Ob3 To examine the moderating role of growth opportunities between 
ownership structure factors and firms’ capital structure and 
dividend policy in Malaysia. 

 

 H12a: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
concentration ownership and dividend payout. Supported 

 H12b: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
managerial ownership and dividend payout. Supported 

 H12c: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
family ownership and dividend payout. Supported 

 H12d: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
government ownership and dividend payout. Supported 

 H12e: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
foreign ownership and dividend payout. Supported 

 H13a: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
ownership concentration and capital structure. 

Not 
Supported 

 H13b: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
managerial ownership and capital structure. 

Not 
Supported 

 H13c: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
family ownership and capital structure. Supported 

 H13d: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
government ownership and capital structure. 

Not 
Supported 

 H13e: Growth opportunities moderate the relationship between 
foreign ownership and capital structure. Supported 

Ob4 To examine the moderating role of corporate risk between 
ownership structure factors and firms’ capital structure and 
dividend policy in Malaysia 

 

 H14a: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between ownership 
concentration and dividend payout. Supported 

 H14b: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between 
managerial ownership and dividend payout. 

Not 
Supported 

 H14c: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between family 
ownership and dividend payout. 

Not 
Supported 

 H14d: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between 
government ownership and dividend payout. Supported 

 H14e: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between foreign 
ownership and dividend payout. 

Not 
Supported 

 H15a: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between ownership 
concentration and capital structure. Supported 

 H15b: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between 
managerial ownership and capital structure. 

Not 
Supported 

 H15c: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between family 
ownership and capital structure. 

Not 
Supported 

 H15d: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between 
government ownership and capital structure. Supported 
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Table: 5.1(continued) 
 Hypotheses and Objectives  Findings 

 H15e: Corporate risk moderates the relationship between foreign 
ownership and capital structure. 

Not 
Supported 

Ob5 To examine the moderating role of market conditions between 
ownership structure factors and firms’ capital structure and 
dividend policy in Malaysia 

 

 H16a: Market conditions moderate the relationship between 
ownership concentration and dividend payout. 

Not 
Supported 

 H16b: Market conditions moderate the relationship between 
managerial ownership and dividend payout. 

Not 
Supported 

 H16c: Market conditions moderate the relationship between family 
ownership and dividend payout. 

Not 
Supported 

 H16d: Market conditions moderate the relationship between 
government ownership and dividend payout. 

Not 
Supported 

 H16e: Market conditions moderate the relationship between foreign 
ownership and dividend payout. 

Not 
Supported 

 H17a: Market conditions moderate the relationship between 
ownership concentration and capital structure. Supported 

 H17b: Market conditions moderate the relationship between 
managerial ownership and capital structure. Supported 

 H17c: Market conditions moderate the relationship between family 
ownership and capital structure. Supported 

 H17d: Market conditions moderate the relationship between 
government ownership and capital structure. Supported 

 H17e: Market conditions moderate the relationship between foreign 
ownership and capital structure. 

Not 
Supported 

 

 

5.3 Implications of the Study  

The significance of findings reported in this study can be highlighted through its expected 

theoretical, practical and policy implications as discussed in the following sub-sections. 
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5.3.1 Theoretical Implications 

In general, the extant literature in corporate finance has evolved a set of theories that 

strive to provide a plausible explanation for the firms’ behavior related to dividends and 

capital structure. However, this evolution resulted into various predictions that increased 

the uncertainty about such corporate policies. Agency theory introduces dividends and 

capital structure as an effective governance mechanism that alleviates the agency costs 

(Easterbrook, 1984; Jensen, 1986). On the other hand, pecking order theory suggests that 

information asymmetry costs caused for lower dividends and leverage ratio (Fama & 

French, 2002; Myers, 1984). The trade-off theory and dividend smoothing theory suggest 

that firms are targeting the optimal level of dividends and capital structure which are 

determined by balancing their costs and benefits. The extant empirical studies have either 

employed the theoretical arguments according to their findings or developed their 

model(s) based on specific theoretical assumptions. The segregation of theoretical bases 

in empirical studies undermines the efficiency of their findings and leads to inconclusive 

conclusions. Therefore, the main contribution of the study is to investigate the firms’ 

capital structure and dividend policy in a model that take into account the various 

theoretical assumptions. 

 

Accordingly, the theoretical implications of the study findings emerge in its contribution 

to the extant literature in five research dimensions. First, although capital structure and 

dividend policy have been investigated intensively in the literature, only a few studies 

have addressed these two decisions simultaneously. The interactions between these two 

decisions suggest that estimating the two decisions independently would lead to biased 
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results. This study is among the earliest studies that examine dividends and capital 

structure simultaneously in the context of the Malaysian market. Findings of the current 

study affirmed that Malaysian firms adapted their capital structure and dividend policy to 

each other. 

 

Second, this study was carried out in a unique country setting that is characterized by an 

emerging market with high investor protection (common law setting) and great 

ownership concentration with various identities of shareholders. Prior studies showed that 

ownership structure plays an influential role in explaining the dividends and financing 

decisions. This study contributes to the existing literature by examining the role of 

ownership identities on the two major decisions simultaneously. The distinction between 

different identities of shareholders would enable the current study to draw clearer 

conclusions than prior studies. Specifically, family, government, and foreign investors are 

dominant shareholders in the Malaysian market. This raises the second type of agency 

problem that may be triggered between majority and minority shareholders.  

 

Third, while the prior studies examined the influence of ownership structure from the 

perspective of agency problem, this study adds a research dimension to test the 

interaction of information asymmetry with the agency problem. This scenario could bring 

a better explanation to the inconsistencies in prior results. Therefore, this study examined 

the moderating effect of growth opportunities on the relationship between ownership 

structure factors with dividends and capital structure. The idea is that the negative effect 

of large shareholders on dividends could be attributed to the opportunities of growth 
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available for the firms instead of suggesting the probability of expropriation. The results 

of this study showed that government and foreign shareholders provided effective 

monitoring over managers. Therefore, they used dividends as a governance system to 

reduce excess cash under manager discretions. Furthermore, they supported the need for 

financing growth opportunities as the positive effect on dividends shifts into negative 

when the moderating role of growth opportunities was taken into account. In contrast, 

family and manager-owned firms had different strategies, the severity of agency problem 

in such firms leads to higher dividends in anticipation of future growth.  

 

Fourth, the study contributes to the literature by investigating the consequences of 

ownership structure on dividends and capital structure with corporate risk as a 

moderating variable. The results suggest that large shareholders might cede imposing a 

high payout ratio when the firms experience a high level of market risk. Correspondingly, 

they offset the lower monitoring of using dividends by increasing the leverage ratio. This 

explained the results on the positive moderating effect of firms’ market risk on the 

relationship between ownership structure and capital structure. In other words, large 

shareholders replace the use of dividends as a disciplinary role by the monitoring of the 

capital market. In addition, the large shareholders can also shift part of their market risk 

to bondholders as a consequence of such action. The investigation of corporate risk 

moderation leads to a better understanding and explanation of inconsistencies in prior 

research which is regarded as one of the major contributions provided of this study.  
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Fifth, the market condition is another dimension of research contributed by this study 

with regard to the ownership structure influence on dividends and capital structure. The 

results showed that the performance of the firm in the market negatively moderates the 

impact of family and managerial ownership on capital structure. Nevertheless, the market 

conditions moderates the substantial and government ownership impact on capital 

structure positively. The financial flexibility in the family and manager-owned firms 

enable them to take advantage from the market conditions thus, they can use debt when 

their stock price is down and use equity when their stock price is performing well in the 

market. On the other hand, the results showed that firms with government ownership and 

substantial ownership had higher dividends which also are   positively affected by growth 

opportunity thus, they are more constraints to borrow within negative market 

performance.  

 

As for dividend policy aspect, market condition was found to have an insignificant 

moderating effect on the relationship between dividends and ownership structure. These 

results suggest that shareholders in the Malaysian firms tend to hold stable dividend 

policy which is not strongly affected by the firms’ stock performance in the market.  

 

5.3.2 Practical Implications 

The findings of the study provide clear insight to managers regarding the preferences of 

shareholders toward capital structure and dividend policy and how these choices are 

affected by factors like risk, growth, and market conditions. Shareholders in Malaysia are 

shown to prefer high and stable dividend payout regardless of the fluctuations in the 
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market. However, they are rational to consider the financial requirements of growth and 

external finance costs associated with various risks. Such clear vision enhances the 

managers’ performance and enables them to reduce the agency conflicts and information 

asymmetry. Furthermore, it provides them, early on, with expectations regarding specific 

changes and the appropriate approach to satisfy the current and expected investors and 

hence maximize the firm value.  

 

The current study is useful for investors and shareholders where it enhances their 

knowledge regarding the firms' capital structure and dividend policies. Adopting the 

study findings may act as a guide to investors on a rational assessment to decide whether 

there is a probability of expropriation through a specific change in capital structure and 

dividend policy. 

  

Ownership structure is considered a significant part of corporate governance. Thus, the 

study provides feedback to the regulators and policy maker about the status of corporate 

governance in Malaysia. Specifically, the Malaysian code for institutional investors 

(stewardship code) was launched in 2014 as a voluntary code developed by the Minority 

Shareholder Watchdog Group (MSWG) and supported by the Securities Commission 

(SC). The code aims to enhance transparency and probity in Malaysian firms, thus 

institutional investors are required to explain the adopted policies in managing the 

conflicts of interests and monitoring investee firms. The findings of this study will 

highlight the most significant sources of conflicts that should be publicly disclosed. The 

study identified that large shareholders could cede using dividend policy as a governance 
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device when firms experience high growth opportunities or suffer expected high cost of 

external finance. Therefore, the underlying reasons behind any change in dividend should 

be explained clearly. The firms’ policies related to investment growth and financing and 

their effects on dividends and ownership structure should be clearly disclosed. 

 

5.4 Limitations and Recommendations of the Study 

The study is subject to a few sampling and data collection restrictions. The sample of the 

study included all listed firms on the main market of Bursa Malaysia with complete data, 

thus some firms are excluded from the sample due to a change in their financial year 

which caused the firms to issue an annual report for a period over than a year. Thus these 

firms were excluded for having only three annual reports for the four years whereas the 

study required annual data to match the study period 2012 - 2015. The data for ownership 

variables were collected from the annual reports which was limited to the largest 30 

shareholders. Furthermore, foreign ownership data is not fully disclosed in the annual 

reports where nationality is reported only for the board of directors and nominee 

shareholders. The nationality of individuals and corporate shareholders with 

shareholdings directly under his name is not reported. However, the study managed part 

of this limitation by searching for the nationality of corporations that have shareholdings 

in the firms. Moreover, it was noticed that the individual shareholders with large 

shareholdings often has representation on the board, thus revealing his nationality.  

 

There are some limitations that could provide room for future research as an extension of 

the current study.   
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1. The study addressed only four types of ownership identity, thus future research 

could include more identities that affect firms’ capital structure and dividend 

policy. Specifically, institutional, individual and financial institution ownership 

might be addressed in future research.  

 

2. The main rationale that links corporate ownership with dividend and capital 

structure is their governance role and monitoring the management hence, 

examining the status of corporate governance in the firms as a moderating factor 

may provide a better understanding to the relationship between corporate 

ownership variables with dividends and capital structure. 

 

3. More categories and diversity in the ownership characteristics might bring a better 

understanding of their effect on firms’ policies and explain the insignificant 

results in the current study. Therefore, future research can distinguish between 

shareholders based on their level of control (absolute or compete control). 

 
 

4.  This study is conducted on Malaysian firms which are subjected to a particular 

set of characteristics related to the law and investor protection, and the economic 

context (emerging market with the adopted common law). A wider context could 

be considered in future research, such as including countries with a different set of 

adopted law (common and civil law) and from different economies, developed 

and emerging markets. 
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5.5 Summary of the Chapter 

Unlike previous studies, this study simultaneously examined the effect of corporate 

ownership variables on capital structure and dividend policy. The investigation is 

conducted for a sample of listed firms in Malaysia between 2012 - 2015. The study 

showed that dividends and capital structure are simultaneously determined. The effect of 

corporate risk, growth opportunity, and market condition are also deemed necessary to 

better explain the relationship between ownership structure, dividends, and capital 

structure. The moderating effect of these variables differs through different firms and 

shareholders’ identities. The results of this study provide evidence that the decisions of 

dividends and capital structure are derived out of shareholders’ inducements to risk-

taking, agency concern, and the cost of finance in the capital market. 
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